AIR LEASE CORP Form 10-K February 23, 2017 Table of Contents

**UNITED STATES** 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

#### FORM 10 K

(Mark One)

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to Commission File Number 001-35121

Commission The Number 001-331.

#### AIR LEASE CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 27 1840403 (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) Identification No.)

2000 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1000N

Los Angeles, California 90067 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code): (310) 553-0555

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Name of each exchange

Title of each class on which registered

Class A Common Stock New York

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes No

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act. Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the

Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes No

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10 K or any amendment to this Form 10 K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b 2 of the Exchange Act. (Check One):

Large accelerated filer Accelerated filer Non accelerated filer Smaller reporting company (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes No

The aggregate market value of registrant's voting stock held by non affiliates was approximately \$2.6 billion on June 30, 2016, based upon the last reported sales price on the New York Stock Exchange. As of February 22, 2017, there were 102,844,477 shares of Class A common stock outstanding.

#### DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Designated portions of the Proxy Statement relating to registrant's 2017 Annual Meeting of Shareholders have been incorporated by reference into Part III of this report.

## Table of Contents

## Form 10 K

For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2016

## **INDEX**

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART I.		
<u>Item 1.</u>	<u>Business</u>	4
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	14
Item 1B.	<u>Unresolved Staff Comments</u>	35
Item 2.	<u>Properties</u>	35
Item 3.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	37
<u>Item 4.</u>	Mine Safety Disclosures	37
PART II		
<u>Item 5.</u>	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of	
	Equity Securities	38
<u>Item 6.</u>	Selected Financial Data	41
<u>Item 7.</u>	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	44
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	64
<u>Item 8.</u>	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	66
<u>Item 9.</u>	Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	95
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	95
Item 9B.	Other Information	95
PART III		
<u>Item 10.</u>	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	96
<u>Item 11.</u>	Executive Compensation	96
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management Related Stockholder Matters	96
<u>Item 13.</u>	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	96
<u>Item 14.</u>	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	96
PART IV		
Item 15.	Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules	97
<u>Item 16.</u>	Form 10-K Summary	105

#### **Table of Contents**

#### FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Annual Report on Form 10 K and other publicly available documents may contain or incorporate statements that constitute forward looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Those statements appear in a number of places in this Form 10 K and include statements regarding, among other matters, the state of the airline industry, our access to the capital markets, our ability to restructure leases and repossess aircraft, the structure of our leases, regulatory matters pertaining to compliance with governmental regulations and other factors affecting our financial condition or results of operations. Words such as "expects," "anticipates," "intends," "plans," "believes," "seeks," "estimates" and "should," and variations of these words and similar expressions, are used in many cases to identify these forward looking statements. Any such forward looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and involve risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements, or industry results to vary materially from our future results, performance or achievements, or those of our industry, expressed or implied in such forward looking statements. Such factors include, among others, general commercial aviation industry, economic and business conditions, which will, among other things, affect demand for aircraft, availability and creditworthiness of current and prospective lessees, lease rates, availability and cost of financing and operating expenses, governmental actions and initiatives, and environmental and safety requirements, as well as the factors discussed under "Item 1A. Risk Factors," in this Annual Report on Form 10 K. We do not intend and undertake no obligation to update any forward looking information to reflect actual results or future events or circumstances.

**Table of Contents** 

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Overview

Air Lease Corporation (the "Company", "ALC", "we", "our" or "us") is a leading aircraft leasing company that was founded be aircraft leasing industry pioneer, Steven F. Udvar-Házy. We are principally engaged in purchasing new commercial jet transport aircraft directly from aircraft manufacturers, such as The Boeing Company ("Boeing") and Airbus S.A.S. ("Airbus"), and leasing those aircraft to airlines throughout the world with the intention to generate attractive returns on equity. In addition to our leasing activities, we sell aircraft from our operating lease portfolio to third parties, including other leasing companies, financial services companies and airlines. We also provide fleet management services to investors and owners of aircraft portfolios for a management fee. Our operating performance is driven by the growth of our fleet, the terms of our leases, the interest rates on our debt, and the aggregate amount of our indebtedness, supplemented by the gains from our aircraft sales and trading activities and our management fees.

We currently have relationships with over 200 airlines across 70 countries. We operate our business on a global basis, providing aircraft to airline customers in every major geographical region, including markets such as Asia, the Pacific Rim, Latin America, the Middle East, Europe, Africa and North America. Many of these markets are experiencing increased demand for passenger airline travel and have lower market saturation than more mature markets such as the United States and Western Europe. We expect that these markets will also present significant replacement opportunities in upcoming years as many airlines look to replace aging aircraft with new, modern technology, fuel efficient jet aircraft. An important focus of our strategy is meeting the needs of this replacement market. Airlines in some of these markets have fewer financing alternatives, enabling us to command relatively higher lease rates compared to those in more mature markets.

We mitigate the risks of owning and leasing aircraft through careful management and diversification of our leases and lessees by geography, lease term, and aircraft age and type. We believe that diversification of our operating lease portfolio reduces the risks associated with individual lessee defaults and adverse geopolitical and regional economic events. We mitigate the risks associated with cyclical variations in the airline industry by managing customer concentrations and lease maturities in our operating lease portfolio to minimize periods of concentrated lease expirations. In order to maximize residual values and minimize the risk of obsolescence, our strategy is to own an aircraft during the first third of its expected 25 year useful life.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, the net book value of our fleet increased by 11.4% to \$12.0 billion. During 2016, we purchased 43 aircraft and sold 46 aircraft, ending the year with a total of 237 owned aircraft and 30 aircraft in our managed fleet portfolio. We leased and managed aircraft to a globally diversified customer base comprised of 85 airlines in 51 countries. As of December 31, 2016, the weighted average lease term remaining of our operating lease portfolio was 6.9 years and the weighted average age of our fleet was 3.8 years.

During 2016, we entered into supplemental agreements and amendments to existing agreements with Airbus and Boeing to purchase 10 additional aircraft. From Airbus, we agreed to purchase one A350-900 aircraft and one A321-200 aircraft. From Boeing, we agreed to purchase six additional 737-8MAX aircraft and two 787-9 aircraft. Deliveries of the 10 additional aircraft are scheduled to commence in 2017 and continue through 2021. As of December 31, 2016, we had commitments to purchase 363 aircraft from Boeing and Airbus for delivery through 2023, with an estimate aggregate commitment of \$27.9 billion, making us one of the world's largest customers for new commercial jet aircraft.

During 2016, we signed lease agreements, letters of intent, and lease extension agreements for 122 aircraft with 39 customers across 33 countries. As a result, the minimum future rental payments that our airline customers have committed to us have increased to \$23.8 billion from \$20.9 billion in the prior year. This includes \$9.4 billion in contracted minimum rental payments on the 237 aircraft in our existing fleet and \$14.4 billion in minimum future rental payments on the 167 aircraft that we have ordered from the manufacturers which will deliver between 2017 and 2021.

#### **Table of Contents**

In 2016, total revenues increased by 16.0% to \$1.42 billion, compared to 2015. This is comprised of rental revenues on our operating lease portfolio of \$1.34 billion and aircraft sales, trading and other revenue of \$80.1 million. During the year ended December 31, 2016, we sold 46 aircraft for proceeds of \$1.2 billion, recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$61.5 million. During the year ended December 31, 2015, we sold 24 aircraft for proceeds of \$784.7 million, recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$33.9 million.

In December 2015, we entered into an agreement to sell our fleet of 25 ATR turboprop aircraft. As of December 31, 2016, we have completed the sale of all the ATR aircraft to Nordic Aviation Capital A/S ("NAC").

In addition, in May 2016, we entered into an agreement to sell 25 Embraer E190 and E175 aircraft to NAC. As of December 31, 2016, 20 aircraft had been transferred to NAC and the remaining five aircraft were held for sale. We expect the sale of the five aircraft held for sale to be completed during the first quarter of 2017.

We finance the purchase of aircraft and our business with available cash balances, internally generated funds, including aircraft sales and trading activities, and debt financings. Our debt financing strategy is focused on raising unsecured debt in the global bank and debt capital markets, with a limited utilization of export credit or secured financing. In 2016, we issued \$2.0 billion senior unsecured notes with an average interest rate of 2.875%, with maturities ranging from 2020 to 2023. In 2016, we increased our unsecured revolving credit facility capacity to \$3.2 billion, representing a 14.3% increase from 2015 and extended the final maturity to May 5, 2020. We ended 2016 with total debt outstanding, net of discounts and issuance costs, of \$8.7 billion, of which 83.5% was at a fixed rate and 92.4% of which was unsecured, with a composite cost of funds of 3.42%.

In October 2016, Standard and Poor's ("S&P") rating services raised our corporate credit and senior unsecured ratings to 'BBB' with a stable outlook, and Kroll Bond Ratings ("Kroll") reconfirmed our credit rating of 'A-' with a stable outlook in December 2016. In January 2017, Fitch Ratings, Inc. ("Fitch") assigned an investment grade rating of 'BBB' to our senior unsecured debt and long-term issuer default rating with a stable outlook. Our investment grade credit ratings help us to lower our cost of funds and broaden our access to attractively priced capital.

Our net income for the year ended December 31, 2016 was \$374.9 million compared to \$253.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2015, an increase of \$121.5 million or 48.0%. Our diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2016 was \$3.44 compared to \$2.34 for the year ended December 31, 2015. Our pre-tax profit margin for the year ended December 31, 2016 was 40.9% compared to 32.1% for the year ended December 31, 2015.

Excluding the effects of certain non-cash items, one-time or non-recurring items, such as settlement expense, net of recoveries, that are not expected to continue in the future and certain other items, our adjusted net income before income taxes was \$622.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to \$508.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015, an increase of \$114.9 million or 22.6%. Our adjusted margin before income taxes for the year ended December 31, 2016 was 44.1% compared to 41.7% for the year ended December 31, 2015. Adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes increased to \$5.67 for the year ended December 31, 2016, compared to \$4.64 for the year ended December 31, 2015. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes are measures of financial and operational performance that are not defined by GAAP. See Note 2 in "Item 6. Selected Financial Data" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion of adjusted net income before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes as non-GAAP measures and reconciliation of these measures to net income.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Operations to Date

#### Current Fleet

Our fleet, based on net book value, increased by 11.4% to \$12.0 billion as of December 31, 2016 compared to \$10.8 billion as of December 31, 2015. As of December 31, 2016, we owned 237 aircraft, comprised of 188 single-aisle narrowbody jet aircraft and 49 twin-aisle widebody jet aircraft, with a weighted average age of 3.8 years. As of December 31, 2015, we owned 240 aircraft, comprised of 181 single-aisle narrowbody jet aircraft, 40 twin-aisle widebody jet aircraft and 19 turboprop aircraft, with a weighted average age of 3.6 years. In addition, we also managed 30 jet aircraft for third party owners on a fee basis as of December 31, 2016 compared to 29 jet aircraft as of December 31, 2015.

#### Geographic Diversification

Over 95% of our aircraft are operated internationally. The following table sets forth the dollar amount and percentage of our rental of flight equipment revenues attributable to the respective geographical regions based on each airline's principal place of business:

	Year Ended			Year Ended			Year Ended			
	December 31, 2016			December 31, 2015			December 31, 2014			
	Amount of			Amount of			Amount of			
	Rental			Rental			Rental			
Region	Revenue	% of Total		Revenue	% of Total		Revenue	% of Total	l	
	(dollars in tho	usands)								
Europe	\$ 400,491	29.9	%	\$ 380,295	32.4	%	\$ 337,349	34.0	%	
Asia (excluding										
China)	308,658	23.1	%	223,284	19.0	%	190,389	19.2	%	
China	293,206	21.9	%	265,450	22.6	%	218,625	22.1	%	
Central America,										
South America and										
Mexico	112,068	8.4	%	114,672	9.8	%	111,583	11.3	%	
The Middle East and										
Africa	106,300	7.9	%	90,416	7.7	%	47,958	4.9	%	
U.S. and Canada	69,918	5.2	%	54,294	4.6	%	55,007	5.4	%	
Pacific, Australia,										
New Zealand	48,361	3.6	%	46,133	3.9	%	30,330	3.1	%	
Total	\$ 1,339,002	100.0	%	\$ 1,174,544	100.0	%	\$ 991,241	100.0	%	

The following table sets forth the regional concentration based on each airline's principal place of business of our flight equipment subject to operating lease based on net book value as of December 31, 2016 and 2015:

	December 31, 2016		December 31, 2015		
	Net Book		Net Book		
Region	Value	% of Total	Value	% of Total	
	(dollars in thou	sands)			
Europe	\$ 3,547,294	29.5 %	\$ 3,238,323	30.0 %	

China	2,779,546	23.0	%	2,444,370	22.6	%
Asia (excluding China)	2,739,554	22.7	%	2,313,477	21.4	%
Central America, South America and Mexico	937,287	7.8	%	923,352	8.5	%
The Middle East and Africa	935,968	7.8	%	1,023,715	9.5	%
U.S. and Canada	647,743	5.4	%	446,839	4.1	%
Pacific, Australia, New Zealand	454,533	3.8	%	423,399	3.9	%
Total	\$ 12,041,925	100.0	%	\$ 10,813,475	100.0	%

#### **Table of Contents**

At December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, we owned and managed leased aircraft to customers in the following regions based on each airline's principal place of business:

	December 31, 2016 Number of			December 31, 2015 Number of			December 31, 2014 Number of		
Region	Customers(1)	% of Total	l	Customers(1)	% of Total		Customers(1)	% of Total	l
Europe	27	31.8	%	27	30.0	%	24	30.0	%
Asia									
(excluding	10	21.2	~	4.0		~	10	22.7	~
China)	18	21.2	%	19	21.1	%	18	22.5	%
U.S. and	10	1.4.1	01	1.1	10.0	01	0	10.0	O.
Canada	12 9	14.1	%	11	12.2	%	8	10.0	% %
China Central	9	10.6	%	12	13.4	%	11	13.8	%
America,									
South									
America and									
Mexico	9	10.6	%	11	12.2	%	10	12.5	%
The Middle									
East and									
Africa	7	8.2	%	8	8.9	%	7	8.8	%
Pacific,									
Australia,									
New				_			_		
Zealand	3	3.5	% ~	2	2.2	% ~	2	2.4	% ~
Total	85	100.0	%	90	100.0	%	80	100.0	%

<sup>(1)</sup> A customer is an airline with its own operating certificate.

For the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, China was the only individual country that represented at least 10% of our rental revenue based on each airline's principal place of business. In 2016, 2015 and 2014, no individual airline represented at least 10% of our rental revenue.

#### Aircraft Acquisition Strategy

We seek to acquire the most highly in demand and widely distributed, modern technology, fuel efficient narrowbody and widebody commercial jet transport aircraft. Our strategy is to order new aircraft directly from the manufacturers. When placing new aircraft orders with the manufacturers, we strategically target the replacement of aging aircraft with modern technology aircraft. Additionally, we look to supplement our order pipeline with opportunistic purchases of aircraft in the secondary market and participate in sale-leaseback transactions with airlines.

Prior to ordering aircraft, we evaluate the market for specific types of aircraft. We consider the overall demand for the aircraft type in the marketplace based on our deep knowledge of the aviation industry and our customer relationships. It is important to assess the airplane's economic viability, the operating performance characteristics, engine variant options, intended utilization by our customers, and which aircraft types it will replace or compete with in the global market. Additionally, we study the effects of global airline passenger traffic growth in order to determine the likely demand for our new aircraft.

For new aircraft deliveries, we source many components separately, which include seats, safety equipment, avionics, galleys, cabin finishes, engines and other equipment. Often times we are able to achieve lower pricing through direct bulk purchase contracts with the component manufacturers than would be achievable if the airframe manufacturers sourced the components for the airplane. Manufacturers such as Boeing and Airbus install this buyer furnished equipment in our aircraft during the final assembly process at their facilities. With this purchasing strategy, we are able to meet specific customer configuration requirements and lower the total acquisition cost of the aircraft.

#### Aircraft Leasing Strategy

The airline industry is a complex industry with constantly evolving competition, code shares (where two or more airlines share the same flight), alliances and passenger traffic patterns. This requires frequent updating and flexibility within an airline's fleet. The operating lease allows airlines to effectively adapt and manage their fleets through varying market conditions without bearing the full financial risk associated with these capital intensive assets which have an expected useful life of 25 years. This fleet flexibility enables airlines to more effectively operate and compete in their respective markets. We work closely with our airline customers throughout the world to help optimize their long-term aircraft fleet strategies.

#### **Table of Contents**

We work to mitigate the risks associated with owning and leasing aircraft and cyclical variations in the airline industry through careful management of our fleet, including managing customer concentrations by geography and region, entering into long term leases, staggering lease maturities, balancing aircraft type exposures, and maintaining a young fleet age. We believe that diversification of our operating lease portfolio reduces the risks associated with individual customer defaults and the impact of adverse geopolitical and regional economic events. In order to maximize residual values and minimize the risk of obsolescence, our strategy is generally to own an aircraft for approximately the first third of its expected 25 year useful life.

Our management team identifies prospective airline customers based upon industry knowledge and long standing relationships. Prior to leasing an aircraft, we evaluate the competitive positioning of the airline, the strength and quality of the management team, and the financial performance of the airline. Management obtains and reviews relevant business materials from all prospective customers before entering into a lease agreement. Under certain circumstances, the customer may be required to obtain guarantees or other financial support from a sovereign entity or a financial institution. We work closely with our existing customers and potential lessees to develop customized lease structures that address their specific needs. We typically enter into a lease agreement 18 to 36 months in advance of the delivery of a new aircraft from our order book. Once the aircraft has been delivered and operated by the airline, we look to remarket the aircraft and sign a follow-on lease six to 12 months ahead of the scheduled expiry of the initial lease term. Our leases typically contain the following key provisions:

- · our leases are primarily structured as operating leases, whereby we retain the residual rights to the aircraft;
- · our leases are triple net leases, whereby the lessee is responsible for all operating costs including taxes, insurance, and aircraft maintenance;
- · our leases typically require all payments be made in U.S. dollars;
- · our leases are typically for fixed rates and terms;
- · our leases typically require cash security deposits and maintenance reserve payments; and
- · our leases contain provisions which require payment whether or not the aircraft is operated, irrespective of the circumstances.

The lessee is responsible for compliance with applicable laws and regulations with respect to the aircraft. We require our lessees to comply with the standards of either the U.S. Federal Aviation Administration ("FAA") or its equivalent in foreign jurisdictions. As a function of these laws and the provisions in our lease contracts, the lessees are responsible to perform all maintenance of the aircraft and return the aircraft and its components in a specified return condition. Generally, we receive a cash deposit and maintenance reserves as security for the lessee's performance of obligations under the lease and the condition of the aircraft upon return. In addition, most leases contain extensive provisions regarding our remedies and rights in the event of a default by a lessee. The lessee generally is required to continue to make lease payments under all circumstances, including periods during which the aircraft is not in operation due to maintenance or grounding.

Some foreign countries have currency and exchange laws regulating the international transfer of currencies. When necessary, we may require, as a condition to any foreign transaction, that the lessee or purchaser in a foreign country obtain the necessary approvals of the appropriate government agency, finance ministry or central bank for the remittance of all funds contractually owed in U.S. dollars. We attempt to minimize our currency and exchange risks by negotiating the designated payment currency in our leases to be U.S. dollars. To meet the needs of certain of our airline customers, we have agreed to accept certain of our lease payments in a foreign currency. After we agree to the rental payment currency with an airline, the negotiated currency typically remains for the term of the lease. We may enter into contracts to mitigate our foreign currency risk, but we expect that the economic risk arising from foreign currency denominated leases will be insignificant to us.

#### **Table of Contents**

We may, in connection with the lease of used aircraft, agree to contribute specific additional amounts to the cost of certain first major maintenance events or modifications, which usually reflect the usage of the aircraft prior to the commencement of the lease. We may be obligated under the leases to make reimbursements of maintenance reserves previously received to lessees for expenses incurred for certain planned major maintenance. We also, on occasion, may contribute towards aircraft modifications and recover any such costs over the life of the lease.

#### Monitoring

During the lease term, we closely follow the operating and financial performance of our lessees. We maintain a high level of communication with the lessee and frequently evaluate the state of the market in which the lessee operates, including the impact of changes in passenger air travel and preferences, emerging competition, new government regulations, regional catastrophes and other unforeseen shocks that are relevant to the airline's market. This enables us to identify lessees that may be experiencing operating and financial difficulties. This identification assists us in assessing the lessee's ability to fulfill its obligations under the lease. This monitoring also identifies candidates, where appropriate, to restructure the lease prior to the lessee's insolvency or the initiation of bankruptcy or similar proceedings. Once an insolvency or bankruptcy occurs we typically have less control over, and would most likely incur greater costs in connection with, the restructuring of the lease or the repossession of the aircraft.

During the life of the lease, situations may lead us to restructure leases with our lessees. When we repossess an aircraft leased in a foreign country, we generally expect to export the aircraft from the lessee's jurisdiction. In some very limited situations, the lessees may not fully cooperate in returning the aircraft. In those cases, we will take appropriate legal action, a process that could ultimately delay the return and export of the aircraft. In addition, in connection with the repossession of an aircraft, we may be required to pay outstanding mechanics' liens, airport charges, and navigation fees and other amounts secured by liens on the repossessed aircraft. These charges could relate to other aircraft that we do not own but were operated by the lessee.

#### Remarketing

Our lease agreements are generally structured to require lessees to notify us nine to 12 months in advance of the lease's expiration if a lessee desires to renew or extend the lease. Requiring lessees to provide us with such advance notice provides our management team with an extended period of time to consider a broad set of alternatives with respect to the aircraft, including assessing general market and competitive conditions and preparing to remarket or sell the aircraft. If a lessee fails to provide us with notice, the lease will automatically expire at the end of the term, and the lessee will be required to return the aircraft pursuant to the conditions in the lease. Our leases contain detailed provisions regarding the required condition of the aircraft and its components upon redelivery at the end of the lease term.

#### Aircraft Sales & Trading Strategy

Our strategy is to maintain a portfolio of young aircraft with a widely diversified customer base. In order to achieve this profile, we primarily order new planes directly from the manufacturers, place them on long term leases, and sell the aircraft when they near the end of the first third of their expected 25 year economic useful lives. We typically sell aircraft that are currently operated by an airline with multiple years of lease term remaining on the contract, in order to achieve the maximum disposition value of the aircraft. Buyers of the aircraft may include leasing companies, financial institutions and airlines. We also buy and sell aircraft on an opportunistic basis for trading profits. In the past three years ending December 31, 2016, we sold 93 aircraft. Additionally, we may provide management services to buyers of our aircraft asset for a fee.

#### Aircraft Management Strategy

We supplement our core business model by providing fleet management services to third party investors and owners of aircraft portfolios for a management fee. This allows us to better serve our airline customers and expand our existing airline customer base by providing additional leasing opportunities beyond our own aircraft portfolio, new order pipeline and customer or regional concentration limits.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Financing Strategy

We finance the purchase of aircraft and our business with available cash balances, internally generated funds, including aircraft sales and trading activity, and debt financings. We have structured the Company to have investment grade credit metrics and our debt financing strategy has focused on funding our business on an unsecured basis. Unsecured financing provides us with operational flexibility when selling or transitioning aircraft from one airline to another. We may, to a limited extent, utilize export credit or secured financing in support of our new aircraft deliveries.

#### Insurance

We require our lessees to carry those types of insurance that are customary in the air transportation industry, including comprehensive liability insurance, aircraft all risk hull insurance and war risk insurance covering risks such as hijacking, terrorism (but excluding coverage for weapons of mass destruction and nuclear events), confiscation, expropriation, seizure and nationalization. We generally require a certificate of insurance from the lessee's insurance broker prior to delivery of an aircraft. Generally, all certificates of insurance contain a breach of warranty endorsement so that our interests are not prejudiced by any act or omission of the lessee. Lease agreements generally require hull and liability limits to be in U.S. dollars, which are shown on the certificate of insurance.

Insurance premiums are to be paid by the lessee, with coverage acknowledged by the broker or carrier. The territorial coverage, in each case, should be suitable for the lessee's area of operations. We generally require that the certificates of insurance contain, among other provisions, a provision prohibiting cancellation or material change without at least 30 days' advance written notice to the insurance broker (who would be obligated to give us prompt notice), except in the case of hull war insurance policies, which customarily only provide seven days' advance written notice for cancellation and may be subject to shorter notice under certain market conditions. Furthermore, the insurance is primary and not contributory, and we require that all insurance carriers be required to waive rights of subrogation against us.

The stipulated loss value schedule under aircraft hull insurance policies is on an agreed value basis acceptable to us and usually exceeds the book value of the aircraft. In cases where we believe that the agreed value stated in the lease is not sufficient, we make arrangements to cover such deficiency, which would include the purchase of additional "Total Loss Only" coverage for the deficiency.

Aircraft hull policies generally contain standard clauses covering aircraft engines. The lessee is required to pay all deductibles. Furthermore, the hull war policies generally contain full war risk endorsements, including, but not limited to, confiscation (where available), seizure, hijacking and similar forms of retention or terrorist acts.

The comprehensive liability insurance listed on certificates of insurance generally include provisions for bodily injury, property damage, passenger liability, cargo liability and such other provisions reasonably necessary in commercial passenger and cargo airline operations. We expect that such certificates of insurance list combined comprehensive single liability limits of not less than \$500.0 million for Airbus and Boeing aircraft and \$200.0 million for Embraer S.A. ("Embraer"). As a standard in the industry, airline operator's policies contain a sublimit for third-party war risk liability generally in the amount of at least \$150.0 million. We require each lessee to purchase higher limits of third-party war risk liability or obtain an indemnity from its respective government.

The international aviation insurance market has exclusions for physical damage to aircraft hulls caused by dirty bombs, bio hazardous materials and electromagnetic pulsing. Exclusions for the same type of perils could be introduced into liability policies in the future.

We cannot assure you that our lessees will be adequately insured against all risks, that lessees will at all times comply with their obligations to maintain insurance, that any particular claim will be paid, or that lessees will be able to obtain adequate insurance coverage at commercially reasonable rates in the future.

Separately, we purchase contingent liability insurance and contingent hull insurance on all aircraft in our fleet and maintain other insurance covering the specific needs of our business operations. While we believe our insurance is adequate both as to coverages and amounts, we cannot assure you that we are adequately insured against all risks.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Competition

The leasing, remarketing and sale of aircraft is highly competitive. We are one of the largest aircraft lessors operating on a global scale. We face competition from aircraft manufacturers, banks, financial institutions, other leasing companies, aircraft brokers and airlines. Some of our competitors may have greater operating and financial resources and access to lower capital costs than we have. Competition for leasing transactions is based on a number of factors, including delivery dates, lease rates, lease terms, other lease provisions, aircraft condition and the availability in the marketplace of the types of aircraft required to meet the needs of airline customers. Competition in the purchase and sale of used aircraft is based principally on the availability of used aircraft, price, the terms of the lease to which an aircraft is subject and the creditworthiness of the lessee, if any.

#### Government Regulation

The air transportation industry is highly regulated. We do not operate commercial aircraft, and thus may not be directly subject to many industry laws and regulations, such as regulations of the U.S. Department of State (the "DOS"), the U.S. Department of Transportation, or their counterpart organizations in foreign countries regarding the operation of aircraft for public transportation of passengers and property. As discussed below, however, we are subject to government regulation in a number of respects. In addition, our lessees are subject to extensive regulation under the laws of the jurisdictions in which they are registered or operate. These laws govern, among other things, the registration, operation, maintenance and condition of the aircraft.

We are required to register our aircraft with an aviation authority mutually agreed upon with our lessee. Each aircraft registered to fly must have a Certificate of Airworthiness, which is a certificate demonstrating the aircraft's compliance with applicable government rules and regulations and that the aircraft is considered airworthy. Each airline we lease to must have a valid operation certificate to operate our aircraft. Our lessees are obligated to maintain the Certificates of Airworthiness for the aircraft they lease.

Our involvement with the civil aviation authorities of foreign jurisdictions consists largely of requests to register and deregister our aircraft on those countries' registries.

We are also subject to the regulatory authority of the DOS and the U.S. Department of Commerce (the "DOC") to the extent such authority relates to the export of aircraft for lease and sale to foreign entities and the export of parts to be installed on our aircraft. We may be required to obtain export licenses for parts installed in aircraft exported to foreign countries. The DOC and the U.S. Department of the Treasury (through its Office of Foreign Assets Control, or "OFAC") impose restrictions on the operation of U.S.-made goods, such as aircraft and engines, in sanctioned countries, as well as on the ability of U.S. companies to conduct business with entities in those countries. The U.S. Patriot Act of 2001 (the "Patriot Act") prohibits financial transactions by U.S. persons, including U.S. individuals, entities and charitable organizations, with individuals and organizations designated as terrorists and terrorist supporters by the U.S. Secretary of State or the U.S. Secretary of the Treasury. The U.S. Customs and Border Protection, a law enforcement agency of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security, enforces regulations related to the import of aircraft into the United States for maintenance or lease and the importation of parts into the U.S. for installation.

Jurisdictions in which aircraft are registered as well as jurisdictions in which they operate may impose regulations relating to noise and emission standards. In addition, most countries' aviation laws require aircraft to be maintained under an approved maintenance program with defined procedures and intervals for inspection, maintenance and repair. To the extent that aircraft are not subject to a lease or a lessee is not in compliance, we are required to comply with

such requirements, possibly at our own expense.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Employees**

As of December 31, 2016, we had 76 full time employees. On average, our senior management team has approximately 26 years of experience in the commercial aviation industry. None of our employees are represented by a union or collective bargaining agreements.

#### Access to Our Information

We file annual, quarterly, current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). We make our public SEC filings available, at no cost, through our website at www.airleasecorp.com as soon as reasonably practicable after the report is electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC. The information contained on or connected to our website is not incorporated by reference into this Annual Report on Form 10 K and should not be considered part of this or any other report filed with the SEC. We will also provide these reports in electronic or paper format free of charge upon written request made to Investor Relations at 2000 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1000N, Los Angeles, California 90067. Our SEC filings are also available free of charge on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. The public may also read and copy any document we file with the SEC at the SEC's public reference room located at 100 F Street NE, Washington, DC 20549. Please call the SEC at 800 SEC 0330 for further information on the operation of the public reference room.

#### Corporate Information

Air Lease Corporation incorporated in Delaware and launched in February 2010. Our website is www.airleasecorp.com. We may post information that is important to investors on our website. Information included or referred to on, or otherwise accessible through, our website is not intended to form a part of or be incorporated by reference into this report.

## Table of Contents

## **Executive Officers of the Company**

Set forth below is certain information concerning each of our executive officers as of February 23, 2017, including his/her age, current position with the Company and business experience during the past five years.

Name Steven F. Udvar Házy John L. Plueger Carol H. Forsyte	Age 71 62 54	Company Position Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors (since July 2016) Chief Executive Officer, President and Director (since July 2016) Executive Vice President, General Counsel, Corporate Secretary and Chief Compliance Officer (since September 2012)	Prior Positions Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, February 2010-June 2016 President, Chief Operating Officer and Director, March 2010-June 2016 Corporate Vice President Law of Motorola Mobility LLC*, July 2012-September 14, 2012 Corporate Vice President and Secretary of Motorola Mobility Inc., January 2011-July 2012
Gregory B. Willis	38	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (since July 2016)	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer March 2012-June 2016  Vice President, Finance, and Chief Accounting Officer, March 2010 March 2012
Marc H. Baer	52	Executive Vice President, Marketing (since April 2010)	Officer, Warch 2010 Watch 2012
Jie Chen	53	Executive Vice President and Managing Director of Asia (since August 2010)	
Alex A. Khatibi	56	Executive Vice President (since April 2010)	
Kishore Korde	43	Executive Vice President, Marketing (since May 2015)	Senior Vice President, Marketing, 2010-May 2015
Grant A. Levy	54	Executive Vice President (since April 2010)	
John D. Poerschke	55	Executive Vice President of Aircraft Procurement and Specifications (since February 2017)	Senior Vice President of Aircraft Procurement and Specifications March 2010-February 2017

<sup>\*</sup>Motorola Mobility LLC, Motorola Mobility, Inc., and Motorola Inc. are manufacturers of communication equipment.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

The following important risk factors, and those risk factors described elsewhere in this report or in our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, could cause our actual results to differ materially from those stated in forward-looking statements contained in this document and elsewhere. These risks are not presented in order of importance or probability of occurrence. Further, the risks described below are not the only risks that we face. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial may also impair our business operations. Any of these risks may have a material adverse effect on our business, reputation, financial condition, results of operations, profitability, cash flows or liquidity.

#### Risks Relating to Our Business

We cannot assure you that we will be able to enter into profitable leases for any aircraft acquired, which failure to do so would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We cannot assure you that we will be able to enter into profitable leases upon the acquisition of the aircraft we purchase in the future. Our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations depend upon our management team's judgment and ability to evaluate the ability of lessees and other counterparties to perform their obligations to us and to negotiate transaction documents. We cannot assure you that our management team will be able to perform such functions in a manner that will achieve our investment objectives, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Our business model depends on the continual leasing and remarketing of our aircraft, and we may not be able to do so on favorable terms, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Our business model depends on the continual leasing and remarketing of our aircraft in order to generate sufficient revenues to finance our growth and operations, pay our debt service obligations and generate cash flows from operations. Our ability to lease and remarket our aircraft will depend on general market and competitive conditions at the time the initial leases are entered into and expire. If we are not able to lease or remarket an aircraft or to do so on favorable terms, we may be required to attempt to sell the aircraft to provide funds for our debt service obligations or operating expenses. Our ability to lease, remarket or sell the aircraft on favorable terms or without significant off-lease time and costs could be negatively affected by depressed conditions in the aviation industry, government and environmental regulations, increased operating costs including the price and availability of jet fuel, airline bankruptcies, the effects of terrorism, war, natural disasters and/or epidemic diseases on airline passenger traffic trends, declines in the values of aircraft, and various other general market and competitive conditions and factors which are outside of our control. If we are unable to lease and remarket our aircraft on favorable terms, our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations would be negatively impacted.

Our success depends in large part on our ability to obtain capital on favorable terms to finance our growth through the purchase of aircraft and to repay our outstanding debt obligations as they mature. If we are not able to obtain capital on terms acceptable to us, or at all, it would significantly impact our ability to compete effectively in the commercial aircraft leasing market and would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Growing our fleet will require substantial additional capital. Accordingly, we will need to obtain additional financing, which may not be available to us on favorable terms or at all. Further, we must continue to have access to the capital markets and other sources of financing in order to repay our outstanding obligations as they mature. Our access to sources of financing will depend upon a number of factors over which we have limited control, including:

- general market conditions; the market's view of the quality of our assets;

#### **Table of Contents**

- the market's perception of our growth potential;
- · interest rate fluctuations;
- · our current and potential future earnings and cash distributions; and
- · the market price of our Class A common stock.

Weaknesses in the capital and credit markets could negatively affect our ability to obtain financing or could increase the costs of financing. For instance, during the most recent financial crisis, many companies experienced downward pressure on their share prices and had limited or no access to the credit markets, often without regard to their underlying financial strength. If financial market disruption and volatility were to occur again, we cannot assure you that we will be able to access capital, which could negatively affect our financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, if there are new regulatory capital requirements imposed on our private lenders, they may be required to limit, or increase the cost of, financing they provide to us. In general, this could potentially increase our financing costs and reduce our liquidity or require us to sell assets at an inopportune time or price.

If we are unable to raise additional funds or obtain capital on terms acceptable to us, we may not be able to satisfy funding requirements should we have any aircraft acquisition commitments then in place. If we are unable to satisfy our purchase commitments, we may be forced to forfeit our deposits. Further, we would be exposed to potential breach of contract claims by our lessees and manufacturers. These risks may also be increased by the volatility and disruption in the capital and credit markets. Depending on market conditions at the time, we may have to rely more heavily on additional equity issuances, which may be dilutive to our stockholders, or on less efficient forms of debt financing that require a larger portion of our cash flow from operations, thereby reducing funds available for our operations, future business opportunities and other purposes. Further, because our charter permits the issuance of preferred stock, if our board of directors approves the issuance of preferred stock in a future financing transaction, such preferred stockholders may have rights, preferences or privileges senior to existing stockholders, and you will not have the ability to approve such a transaction. These risks would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Incurring significant costs resulting from lease defaults could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

If we are required to repossess an aircraft after a lessee default, we may incur significant costs. Those costs likely would include legal and other expenses associated with court or other governmental proceedings particularly if the lessee is contesting the proceedings or is in bankruptcy. In addition, during any such proceedings the relevant aircraft would likely not be generating revenue. We could also incur substantial maintenance, refurbishment or repair costs if a defaulting lessee fails to pay such costs and where such maintenance, refurbishment or repairs are necessary to put the aircraft in suitable condition for remarketing or sale. We may also incur storage costs associated with any aircraft that we repossess and are unable to place immediately with another lessee. It may also be necessary to pay off liens, taxes and other governmental charges on the aircraft to obtain clear possession and to remarket the aircraft effectively, including, in some cases, liens that the lessor might have incurred in connection with the operation of its other aircraft. We could also incur other costs in connection with the physical possession of the aircraft.

We may suffer other negative consequences as a result of a lessee default, the related termination of the lease and the repossession of the related aircraft. It is likely that our rights upon a lessee default will vary significantly depending upon the jurisdiction and the applicable law, including the need to obtain a court order for repossession of the aircraft and/or consents for deregistration or export of the aircraft. We anticipate that when a defaulting lessee is in bankruptcy, protective administration, insolvency or similar proceedings, additional limitations may apply. Certain jurisdictions give rights to the trustee in bankruptcy or a similar officer to assume or reject the lease or to assign it to a third party, or entitle the lessee or another third party to retain possession of the aircraft without paying lease rentals or performing all or some of the obligations under the relevant lease. In addition, certain of our lessees are owned, in

whole or in part, by government related entities, which could complicate our efforts to repossess our aircraft in that lessee's

#### **Table of Contents**

domicile. Accordingly, we may be delayed in, or prevented from, enforcing certain of our rights under a lease and in remarketing the affected aircraft.

If we repossess an aircraft, we may not necessarily be able to export or deregister and profitably redeploy the aircraft. For instance, where a lessee or other operator flies only domestic routes in the jurisdiction in which the aircraft is registered, repossession may be more difficult, especially if the jurisdiction permits the lessee or the other operator to resist deregistration. We may also incur significant costs in retrieving or recreating aircraft records required for registration of the aircraft, and in obtaining the Certificate of Airworthiness for an aircraft. If, upon a lessee default, we incur significant costs in connection with repossessing our aircraft, are delayed in repossessing our aircraft or are unable to obtain possession of our aircraft as a result of lessee defaults, our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations would be negatively affected.

If our lessees fail to discharge aircraft liens, we may be obligated to pay the aircraft liens, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

In the normal course of their business, our lessees are likely to incur aircraft liens that secure the payment of airport fees and taxes, customs duties, air navigation charges, including charges imposed by Eurocontrol, the European Organization for the Safety of Air Navigation, landing charges, salvage or other liens that may attach to our aircraft. These liens may secure substantial sums that may, in certain jurisdictions or for certain types of liens, particularly liens on entire fleets of aircraft, exceed the value of the particular aircraft to which the liens have attached. Aircraft may also be subject to mechanics' liens as a result of routine maintenance performed by third parties on behalf of our lessees. Although we anticipate that the financial obligations relating to these liens are the responsibility of our lessees, if they fail to fulfill such obligations, the liens may attach to our aircraft and ultimately become our responsibility. In some jurisdictions, aircraft liens may give the holder thereof the right to detain or, in limited cases, sell or cause the forfeiture of the aircraft.

Until they are discharged, these liens could impair our ability to repossess, remarket or sell our aircraft. Our lessees may not comply with the anticipated obligations under their leases to discharge aircraft liens arising during the terms of the leases. If they do not, we may find it necessary to pay the claims secured by such aircraft liens in order to repossess the aircraft. Such payments would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

If our lessees fail to perform as expected and we decide to restructure or reschedule our leases, the restructuring and rescheduling would likely result in less favorable leases, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

A lessee's ability to perform its obligations under its lease will depend primarily on the lessee's financial condition and cash flow, which may be affected by factors outside our control, including:

- · competition;
- passenger and air cargo rates;
- · passenger and air cargo demand;
- · geopolitical and other events, including war, acts of terrorism, outbreaks of epidemic diseases and natural disasters;
- · increases in operating costs, including the price and availability of jet fuel and labor costs;
- · labor difficulties, including pilot shortages;

#### **Table of Contents**

- · economic conditions and currency fluctuations in the countries and regions in which the lessee operates; and
- · governmental regulation and associated fees affecting the air transportation business.

Many of our airline customers do not have investment grade credit profiles. We anticipate that some of our lessees will experience a weakened financial condition or suffer liquidity problems. This could lead to a lessee experiencing difficulties in performing under the terms of our lease agreement. This could result in the lessee seeking relief under some of the terms of our lease agreement, or it could result in us electing to repossess the aircraft.

Any future downturns in the airline industry could greatly exacerbate the weakened financial condition of some of these lessees and further increase the risk of delayed, missed or reduced rental payments. We may not correctly assess the credit risk of a lessee, or may not charge lease rates which correctly reflect the related risks, and as a result, lessees may not be able to satisfy their financial and other obligations under their leases. A delayed, missed or reduced rental payment from a lessee would decrease our revenues and cash flow. If we, in the exercise of our remedies under a lease, repossess an aircraft, we may not be able to remarket the aircraft promptly or at favorable rates.

It is likely that restructurings and/or repossessions with some of our lessees will occur in the future. The terms and conditions of possible lease restructurings or rescheduling may result in a significant reduction of lease revenue, which may negatively affect our financial results and growth prospects. If any request for payment restructuring or rescheduling is made and granted, reduced or deferred rental payments may be payable over all or some part of the remaining term of the lease. The terms of any revised payment schedules may be unfavorable and such payments may not be made. Our default levels would likely increase over time if economic conditions deteriorate. If lessees of a significant number of our aircraft defaulted on their leases, it would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Failure to obtain certain required licenses and approvals could negatively affect our ability to remarket or sell aircraft, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Airlines are subject to extensive regulation under the laws of the jurisdictions in which they are registered and in which they operate. As a result, we expect that certain aspects of our leases will require licenses, consents or approvals, including consents from governmental or regulatory authorities for certain payments under our leases and for the import, export or deregistration of the aircraft. Subsequent changes in applicable law or administrative practice may increase such requirements and governmental consent, once given, could be withdrawn. Furthermore, consents needed in connection with the future remarketing or sale of an aircraft may not be forthcoming. Any of these events could negatively affect our ability to remarket or sell aircraft, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Our aircraft require routine maintenance, and if they are not properly maintained, their value may decline and we may not be able to lease or remarket such aircraft at favorable rates, if at all, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We may be exposed to increased maintenance costs for our aircraft associated with a lessee's failure to properly maintain the aircraft or pay supplemental maintenance rent. If an aircraft is not properly maintained, its market value may decline, which would result in lower revenues from its lease or sale. We enter into leases pursuant to which the lessees are primarily responsible for many obligations, which include maintaining the aircraft and complying with all governmental requirements applicable to the lessee and the aircraft, including operational, maintenance, government agency oversight, registration requirements, service bulletins issued by aircraft manufacturers and airworthiness directives issued by aviation authorities. Failure of a lessee to perform required maintenance, or comply with the applicable service bulletins and airworthiness directives during the term of a lease could result in a decrease in value of an aircraft, an inability to remarket an aircraft at favorable rates, if at all, or a potential grounding of an aircraft. Maintenance failures by a lessee would also likely require us to incur maintenance and modification costs upon the

termination of the applicable lease, which could be substantial, to restore the aircraft to an acceptable condition prior to

#### **Table of Contents**

remarketing or sale. Any failure by our lessees to meet their obligations to perform required scheduled maintenance or our inability to maintain our aircraft would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

If we experience abnormally high maintenance or obsolescence issues with any of our aircraft or aircraft that we acquire, it would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Aircraft are long-lived assets, requiring long lead times to develop and manufacture, with particular types and models becoming obsolete or less in demand over time when newer, more advanced aircraft are manufactured. The weighted average age of our fleet was 3.8 years as of December 31, 2016. Our existing fleet, as well as the aircraft that we have ordered, have exposure to obsolescence, particularly if unanticipated events occur which shorten the life cycle of such aircraft types. These events include but are not limited to government regulation or changes in our airline customers' preferences, including for instance, an increased demand for more fuel efficient aircraft. These events may shorten the life cycle for aircraft types in our fleet and, accordingly, may negatively impact lease rates, trigger impairment charges, increase depreciation expense or result in losses related to aircraft asset value guarantees, if we provide such guarantees.

Further, variable expenses like fuel, crew size or aging aircraft corrosion control or modification programs and airworthiness directives could make the operation of older aircraft more costly to our lessees and may result in increased lessee defaults. We may also incur some of these increased maintenance expenses and regulatory costs upon acquisition or remarketing of our aircraft. Any of these expenses or costs would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

If we acquire a high concentration of a particular model of aircraft, our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations would be negatively affected by changes in market demand or problems specific to that aircraft model.

If we acquire a high concentration of a particular model of aircraft, our business and financial results could be negatively affected if the market demand for that model of aircraft declines. There are several scenarios which could adversely affect the demand for an aircraft. These scenarios include but are not limited to, if the aircraft model is redesigned or replaced by its manufacturer, or if this aircraft model experiences design or technical problems, which could ultimately lead to the grounding of the aircraft model. This could lead to the decline in value and lease rates of such aircraft model, and ultimately we may not be able to lease such aircraft model on favorable terms. For instance, our fleet consists of a number of widebody aircraft and many of our new purchases will consist of newer, more fuel efficient models. Any changes in demand for these models or other models in our fleet could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The introduction of superior aircraft technology or a new line of aircraft, in particular more fuel efficient aircraft, could cause the aircraft that we own to become outdated or obsolete or oversupplied and therefore less desirable, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

As manufacturers introduce technological innovations and new types of aircraft, some of the aircraft in our fleet could become less desirable to potential lessees. In particular, the introduction recently of more fuel efficient aircraft has made some older models less attractive and more difficult to lease. Technological innovations, increased fuel efficiency and new models may increase the rate of obsolescence of existing aircraft faster than currently anticipated by our management. New aircraft manufacturers could emerge to produce aircraft that compete with the aircraft we own. The introduction of new technologies or introduction of a new type of aircraft, in particular more fuel efficient models, may negatively affect the value of the aircraft in our fleet.

In addition, the imposition of increased regulation regarding stringent noise or emissions restrictions may make some of our aircraft less desirable and accordingly less valuable in the marketplace. The development of new aircraft and engine options could decrease the desirability of certain aircraft in our fleet and/or aircraft that we have ordered. This could, in turn, reduce both future residual values and lease rates for certain types of aircraft in our portfolio. Any of these risks may negatively affect our ability to lease or sell our aircraft on favorable terms, if at all, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

#### **Table of Contents**

We are indirectly subject to many of the economic and political risks associated with emerging markets, including China, which could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Our business strategy emphasizes leasing aircraft to lessees outside of the United States, including to airlines in emerging market countries. Emerging market countries have less developed economies and infrastructure and are often more vulnerable to economic and geopolitical challenges and may experience significant fluctuations in gross domestic product, interest rates and currency exchange rates, as well as civil disturbances, government instability, nationalization and expropriation of private assets and the imposition of taxes or other charges by government authorities. The occurrence of any of these events in markets served by our lessees and the resulting economic instability that may arise, particularly if combined with high fuel prices, could negatively affect the value of our aircraft subject to lease in such countries, or the ability of our lessees, which operate in these markets, to meet their lease obligations. As a result, lessees that operate in emerging market countries may be more likely to default than lessees that operate in developed countries. In addition, legal systems in emerging market countries may be less developed, which could make it more difficult for us to enforce our legal rights in such countries.

Further, demand for aircraft is dependent on passenger and cargo traffic, which in turn is dependent on general business and economic conditions. As a result, weak or negative economic growth in emerging markets may have an indirect effect on the value of the assets that we acquire if airlines and other potential lessees are negatively affected. Economic downturns can affect the values of the assets we purchase, which may have a negative effect on our financial condition, cash flow and results of operation.

From time to time, the aircraft industry has experienced periods of oversupply during which lease rates and aircraft values have declined, and any future oversupply could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The aircraft leasing business has experienced periods of aircraft oversupply following the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks and the 2008 financial crisis. The oversupply of a specific type of aircraft is likely to depress the lease rates for and the value of that type of aircraft, including upon sale. Further, over recent years, the airline industry has committed to a significant number of aircraft deliveries through order placements with manufacturers, and in response, aircraft manufacturers have raised their production output. The increase in these production levels could result in an oversupply of relatively new aircraft if growth in airline traffic does not meet airline industry expectations.

The supply and demand for aircraft is affected by various cyclical and non-cyclical factors that are outside of our control, including:

- · passenger and air cargo demand;
- · fuel costs and general economic conditions;
  - geopolitical events, including war, prolonged armed conflict and acts of terrorism:
- · outbreaks of communicable diseases and natural disasters;
- · governmental regulation;
- · interest rates;
- · the availability of credit;
- · airline restructurings and bankruptcies;
- · airline fleet planning that reduces capacity or changes the type of aircraft in demand;

#### **Table of Contents**

- · manufacturer production levels and technological innovation;
- · discounting by manufacturers on aircraft types nearing end of production;
- · manufacturers merging or exiting the industry or ceasing to produce aircraft types;
- · retirement and obsolescence of aircraft models;
- · reintroduction into service of aircraft previously in storage; and
- · airport and air traffic control infrastructure constraints.

In addition, operating lessors may be sold or merged with other entities. These types of transactions may call for a reduction in the fleet of the new entity, which could increase supply levels of used and older aircraft in the market.

Any of these factors may produce sharp and prolonged decreases in aircraft lease rates and values. They may have a negative effect on our ability to lease or remarket the aircraft in our fleet or in our order book. Any of these factors could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The value of the aircraft we acquire and the market rates for leases could decline, which would have a negative effect on our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Aircraft values and market rates for leases have from time to time experienced sharp decreases due to a number of factors including, but not limited to, decreases in passenger and air cargo demand, increases in fuel costs, government regulation and increases in interest rates. Operating leases place the risk of realization of residual values on aircraft lessors because only a portion of the equipment's value is covered by contractual cash flows at lease inception. In addition to factors linked to the aviation industry generally, many other factors may affect the value of the aircraft that we acquire and market rates for leases, including:

- the particular maintenance, operating history and documentary records of the aircraft;
- the number of operators using that type of aircraft;
- · aircraft age;
- the regulatory authority under which the aircraft is operated;
- · any renegotiation of an existing lease on less favorable terms;
- the negotiability of clear title free from mechanics' liens and encumbrances;
- · any regulatory and legal requirements that must be satisfied before the aircraft can be purchased, sold or re leased;
- · compatibility of aircraft configurations or specifications with other aircraft owned by operators of that type;
- · comparative value based on newly manufactured competitive aircraft; and
- · the availability of spare parts.

#### **Table of Contents**

Any decrease in the value of aircraft that we acquire and market rates for leases, which may result from the above factors or other unanticipated factors, would have a negative effect on our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Competition from other aircraft lessors, including lessors with greater resources or a lower cost of capital than ours, could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The aircraft leasing industry is highly competitive. Some of our competitors may have greater resources or a lower cost of capital than ours; accordingly, they may be able to compete more effectively in one or more of the markets we conduct business in.

In addition, we may encounter competition from other entities in the acquisition of aircraft such as:

- · airlines:
- · financial institutions;
- · aircraft brokers:
- · public and private partnerships, investors and funds with more capital to invest in aircraft; and
- · other aircraft leasing companies that we do not currently consider our major competitors.

Competition for a leasing transaction is based principally upon lease rates, delivery dates, lease terms, reputation, management expertise, aircraft condition, specifications and configuration and the availability of the types of aircraft necessary to meet the needs of the customer. Competition in the purchase and sale of aircraft is based principally on the availability of the aircraft, the price, and where applicable the terms of the lease to which an aircraft is subject and the creditworthiness of the lessee. We will not always be able to compete successfully with our competitors, which could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The failure of any manufacturer to meet its delivery obligations to us would negatively affect our cash flow and results of operations.

The supply of commercial aircraft is dominated by a few airframe manufacturers and a limited number of engine manufacturers. As a result, we are dependent on the success of these manufacturers in remaining financially stable, producing products and related components which meet the airlines' demands and fulfilling any contractual obligations they may have to us.

Should the manufacturers fail to respond appropriately to changes in the market environment or fail to fulfill any contractual obligations they might have to us, we may experience:

- · missed or late delivery of aircraft and a potential inability to meet our contractual obligations owed to any of our then lessees, resulting in potential lost or delayed revenues, lower growth rates and strained customer relationships;
- · an inability to acquire aircraft and related components on terms which will allow us to lease those aircraft to airline customers at a profit, resulting in lower growth rates or a contraction in our aircraft fleet;
- · a market environment with too many aircraft available, potentially creating downward pressure on demand for the anticipated aircraft in our fleet and reduced market lease rates and sale prices; or

#### **Table of Contents**

· a reduction in our competitiveness due to deep discounting by the manufacturers, which may lead to reduced market lease rates and aircraft values and may affect our ability to remarket or sell at a profit, or at all, some of the aircraft in our fleet.

There have been recent well publicized delays by airframe and engine manufacturers in meeting stated deadlines in bringing new aircraft to market. If there are manufacturing delays for aircraft for which we have made future lease commitments, some or all of our affected lessees could elect to terminate their lease arrangements with respect to such delayed aircraft. Any such termination could strain our relations with those lessees going forward and would negatively affect our cash flow and results of operations.

Aircraft have limited economic useful lives and depreciate over time, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We depreciate our aircraft for accounting purposes on a straight-line basis to the aircraft's residual value over its estimated useful life. If reduced demand for an aircraft causes a decline in its projected lease rates, or if we dispose of the aircraft for a price that is less than its depreciated book value on our balance sheet, then we will recognize a loss on the sale of the aircraft or potentially record an impairment charge. For this reason, our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations would be negatively affected.

Failure to close our aircraft acquisition commitments could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

As of December 31, 2016, we had entered into binding purchase commitments to acquire a total of 363 new aircraft for delivery through 2023. If we are unable to maintain our financing sources or find new sources of financing or if the various conditions to our existing commitments are not satisfied, we may be unable to close the purchase of some or all of the aircraft which we have commitments to acquire. If our aircraft acquisition commitments are not closed for these or other reasons, we will be subject to several risks, including the following:

- · forfeiting deposits and progress payments and having to pay and expense certain significant costs relating to these commitments, such as actual damages, and legal, accounting and financial advisory expenses, not realizing any of the benefits of completing the transactions and damage to our reputation and relationship with aircraft manufacturers:
- · defaulting on our lease commitments, which could result in monetary damages and damage to our reputation and relationships with lessees; and
- · failing to capitalize on other aircraft acquisition opportunities that were not pursued due to our management's focus on these commitments.

If we determine that the capital we require to satisfy these commitments may not be available to us, either at all or on terms we deem attractive, we may eliminate or reduce any dividend program that may be in place at that time in order to preserve capital to apply to these commitments. These risks would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Certain of the agreements governing our indebtedness may limit our operational flexibility, our ability to effectively compete and our ability to grow our business as currently planned, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Certain of the agreements governing our indebtedness, including our credit facilities, contain financial and non-financial covenants, such as requirements that we comply with one or more of the following covenants: maximum debt-to-equity ratios, dividend restrictions, limitations on the ability of our subsidiaries to incur debt, minimum net worth and interest coverage ratios, change of control provisions, and prohibitions against our disposing of our aircraft or other aviation assets without a lender's prior consent. Complying with such covenants may at times necessitate that

we forego other opportunities, such as using available cash to grow our aircraft fleet or promptly disposing of less profitable

#### **Table of Contents**

aircraft or other aviation assets. Moreover, our failure to comply with any of these covenants would likely constitute a default under such agreements and could give rise to an acceleration of some, if not all, of our then outstanding indebtedness, which would have a negative effect on our business and our ability to continue as a going concern.

In addition, we cannot assure you that our business will generate cash flow from operations in an amount sufficient to enable us to service our debt and grow our operations as planned. We cannot assure you that we will be able to refinance any of our debt on favorable terms, if at all. In addition, we cannot assure you that in the future we will be able to access long term financing or credit support on attractive terms, if at all, or qualify for guarantees, or obtain attractive terms for such guarantees, from the export credit agencies. Any inability to generate sufficient cash flow, maintain our existing fleet and facilities, or access long term financing or credit support would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Negative changes in our credit ratings may limit our ability to obtain financing or increase our borrowing costs which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We are currently subject to periodic review by independent credit rating agencies S&P, Fitch and Kroll, each of which currently maintains investment grade credit ratings with respect to us and certain of our debt securities, and we may become subject to periodic review by other independent credit rating agencies in the future. An increase in the level of our outstanding indebtedness, or other events that could have a negative impact on our business, properties, financial condition, results of operations or prospects, may cause S&P, Fitch or Kroll, or, in the future, other rating agencies, to downgrade or withdraw the credit rating with respect to us or our debt securities, which could negatively impact our ability to secure financing and increase our borrowing costs.

We cannot assure you that these credit ratings will remain in effect for any given period of time or that a rating will not be lowered, suspended or withdrawn entirely by the applicable rating agency, if, in such rating agency's sole judgment, circumstances so warrant. Ratings are not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold any security. Each agency's rating should be evaluated independently of any other agency's rating. Actual or anticipated changes or downgrades in our credit ratings, including any announcement that our ratings are under further review for a downgrade, could increase our corporate borrowing costs and limit our access to the capital markets which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

An increase in our borrowing costs would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We finance many of the aircraft in our fleet through a combination of short-and long-term debt financings. As these debt financings mature, we may have to refinance these existing commitments by entering into new financings, which could result in higher borrowing costs, or repay them by using cash on hand or cash from the sale of our assets. Moreover, an increase in interest rates under the various debt financing facilities we have in place would have a negative effect on our earnings and could make our aircraft leasing contracts unprofitable.

A limited percentage of our debt financings bear interest at a floating rate, such that our interest expense would vary with changes in the applicable reference rate. As a result, our inability to sufficiently protect ourselves from changes in our cost of borrowing, as reflected in our composite interest rate, may have a direct, negative impact on our net income. Our lease rental stream is generally fixed over the life of our leases, whereas we have used floating-rate debt to finance a significant portion of our aircraft acquisitions. As of December 31, 2016, we had \$1.5 billion in floating-rate debt. If interest rates increase, we would be obligated to make higher interest payments to the lenders of our floating-rate debt. If we incur significant fixed-rate debt in the future, increased interest rates prevailing in the market at the time of the incurrence of such debt would also increase our interest expense. If our composite interest rate were to increase by 1.0%, we would expect to incur additional interest expense on our existing indebtedness as of

December 31, 2016, of approximately \$14.5 million on an annualized basis, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The interest rates that we obtain on our debt financings have several components, including credit spreads, swap spreads, duration, and new issue premiums. These are all incremental to the underlying risk-free rates, as

#### **Table of Contents**

applicable. Volatility in our perceived risk of default or in a market sector's risk of default will negatively impact our cost of funds.

We currently are not involved in any interest rate hedging activities, but we are contemplating engaging in hedging activities in the future. Any such hedging activities will require us to incur additional costs, and there can be no assurance that we will be able to successfully protect ourselves from any or all negative interest rate fluctuations at a reasonable cost.

Our substantial indebtedness incurred to acquire our aircraft requires significant debt service payments which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We and our subsidiaries have a significant amount of indebtedness. As of December 31, 2016, our total consolidated indebtedness, net of discounts and issuance costs, was approximately \$8.7 billion. Furthermore, we expect this amount to grow as we acquire more aircraft. Our level of debt could have important consequences, including the following:

- · making it more difficult for us to satisfy our payment obligations with respect to our debt;
- · limiting our ability to obtain additional financing to fund the acquisition of aircraft or for other corporate requirements;
- requiring a substantial portion of our cash flows to be dedicated to debt service payments instead of other purposes, thereby reducing the amount of cash flows available for dividends, aircraft acquisitions and other general corporate purposes;
- · increasing our vulnerability to general negative economic and industry conditions;
- exposing us to the risk of increased interest rates as certain of our borrowings, including borrowings under our various credit facilities, are at variable rates of interest;
- · limiting our flexibility in planning for and reacting to changes in the aircraft industry;
- · placing us at a disadvantage compared to other competitors; and
- · increasing our cost of borrowing.

In addition, certain agreements governing our existing indebtedness contain financial maintenance covenants that require us to satisfy certain ratios and maintain minimum net worth, and other restrictive covenants that limit our ability to engage in activities that may be in our long term best interest. Our failure to comply with those covenants could result in an event of default which, if not cured or waived, may result in the acceleration of some or all our debt, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Creditors of any subsidiaries we form for purposes of financing will have priority over our stockholders in the event of a distribution of such subsidiaries' assets.

Some of the aircraft we acquire are held in special-purpose, bankruptcy-remote subsidiaries of our Company. Liens on those assets will be held by a collateral agent for the benefit of the lenders under the respective facility. In addition, funds generated from the lease of aircraft generally are applied first to amounts due to lenders, with certain exceptions. Creditors of our subsidiaries will have priority over us, our stockholders and our creditors relating to debt that is not guaranteed or secured by our subsidiaries or their assets in any distribution of any such subsidiaries' assets in a liquidation, reorganization or otherwise.

#### **Table of Contents**

Defaults by one or more of our significant airline customers would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The airline industry is cyclical, economically sensitive and highly competitive. Our lessees are affected by fuel prices and shortages, political or economic instability, terrorist activities, changes in national policy, competitive pressures, labor actions, pilot shortages, insurance costs, recessions, health concerns, and other political or economic events negatively affecting the world or regional trading markets. Our lessees' abilities to react to and cope with the volatile competitive environment in which they operate, as well as our own competitive environment, will likely affect our revenues and income. The loss of one or more of our significant airline customers or their inability to make operating lease payments due to financial difficulties, bankruptcy or otherwise could have a material negative effect on our cash flow and earnings. This, in turn, could result in a breach of the covenants contained in any of our long term debt facilities, possibly resulting in accelerated amortization or defaults and would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The recent appreciation of the U.S. dollar could negatively impact many of our lessees' ability to honor the terms of their leases and could therefore materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Many of our lessees are exposed to currency risk due to the fact that they earn revenues in their local currencies while a significant portion of their liabilities and expenses are denominated in U.S. dollars, including their lease payments to us, as well as fuel, debt service, and other expenses. For the year ended December 31, 2016, less than 5% of our revenues were derived from customers who have their principal place of business in the U.S. While we attempt to minimize our currency and exchange risks by negotiating the designated payment currency in our leases to be U.S. dollars, the ability of our lessees to make lease payments to us in U.S. dollars may be adversely impacted in the event of an appreciating U.S. dollar, like we have experienced over the last year.

Our lessees may not be able to increase their revenues sufficiently to offset the impact of exchange rates on their lease payments and other expenses denominated in U.S. dollars. This is particularly true for non-U.S. airlines whose operations are primarily domestic. Currency volatility, particularly as witnessed recently in other emerging market countries, could impact the ability of some of our customers to meet their contractual obligations in a timely manner. Shifts in foreign exchange rates can be significant, are difficult to predict, and can occur quickly.

Certain of our subsidiaries may be restricted in their ability to make distributions to us which would negatively affect our financial condition and cash flow.

The subsidiaries that hold our aircraft are legally distinct from us, and some of these subsidiaries are restricted from paying dividends or otherwise making funds available to us pursuant to agreements governing our indebtedness. Some of our principal debt facilities have financial covenants. If we are unable to comply with these covenants, then the amounts outstanding under these facilities may become immediately due and payable, cash generated by our subsidiaries affected by these facilities may be unavailable to us and/or we may be unable to draw additional amounts under these facilities. The events that could cause some of our subsidiaries not to be in compliance with their loan agreements, such as a lessee default, may be beyond our control, but they nevertheless could have a substantial negative impact on the amount of our cash flow available to fund working capital, make capital expenditures and satisfy other cash needs. For these reasons our financial condition and cash flow would be negatively affected. For a description of the operating and financial restrictions in our debt facilities, see the section titled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources."

Our aircraft may not at all times be adequately insured either as a result of lessees failing to maintain sufficient insurance during the course of a lease or insurers not being willing to cover certain risks which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We do not directly control the operation of any aircraft we acquire. Nevertheless, because we hold title, directly or indirectly, to such aircraft, we could be sued or held strictly liable for losses resulting from the operation of such aircraft, or may be held liable for those losses on other legal theories, in certain jurisdictions around the world, or claims

#### **Table of Contents**

may be made against us as the owner of an aircraft requiring us to expend resources in our defense. We require our lessees to obtain specified levels of insurance and indemnify us for, and insure against, liabilities arising out of their use and operation of the aircraft. Some lessees may fail to maintain adequate insurance coverage during a lease term, which, although in contravention of the lease terms, would necessitate our taking some corrective action such as terminating the lease or securing insurance for the aircraft, either of which could negatively affect our financial results. Moreover, even if our lessees retain specified levels of insurance, and indemnify us for, and insure against, liabilities arising out of their use and operation of the aircraft, we cannot assure you that we will not have any liability.

In addition, there are certain risks or liabilities that our lessees may face, for which insurers may be unwilling to provide coverage or the cost to obtain such coverage may be prohibitively expensive. For example, following the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, non-government aviation insurers significantly reduced the amount of insurance coverage available for claims resulting from acts of terrorism, war, dirty bombs, bio-hazardous materials, electromagnetic pulsing or similar events. Accordingly, we anticipate that our lessees' insurance or other coverage may not be sufficient to cover all claims that could or will be asserted against us arising from the operation of our aircraft by our lessees. Inadequate insurance coverage or default by lessees in fulfilling their indemnification or insurance obligations will reduce the proceeds that would be received by us in the event that we are sued and are required to make payments to claimants, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The death, incapacity or departure of key officers could harm our business and negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

We believe our senior management's reputation and relationships with lessees, manufacturers, buyers and financiers of aircraft are a critical element to the success of our business. We depend on the diligence, skill and network of business contacts of our management team. We believe there are only a limited number of available qualified executives in the aircraft industry, and we therefore have encountered, and will likely continue to encounter, intense competition for qualified employees from other companies in our industry. Our future success will depend, to a significant extent, upon the continued service of our senior management personnel, particularly: Mr. Udvar-Házy, our founder, and Executive Chairman of the Board; Mr. Plueger, our Chief Executive Officer and President; and our other senior officers, each of whose services are critical to the success of our business strategies. We do not have employment agreements with Messrs. Udvar-Házy or Plueger. If we were to lose the services of any of the members of our senior management team, it could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Conflicts of interest may arise between us and clients who will utilize our fleet management services, which could negatively affect our business interests, cash flow and results of operations.

Conflicts of interest may arise between us and third party aircraft owners, financiers and operating lessors who hire us to perform fleet management services such as leasing, re leasing, lease management and sales services. These conflicts may arise because services we anticipate providing for these clients are also services we will provide for our own fleet, including the placement of aircraft with lessees. We expect our fleet management services agreements will provide that we will use our reasonable commercial efforts in providing services, but, to the extent that we are in competition with the client for leasing opportunities, we will give priority to our own fleet. Nevertheless, despite these contractual waivers, competing with our fleet management clients in practice may result in strained relationships with them, which could negatively affect our business interests, cash flow and results of operations.

We may on occasion enter into strategic ventures with the intent that we would serve as the manager of such strategic ventures; however, entering into strategic relationships poses risks in that we most likely would not have complete control over the enterprise, and our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations could be negatively affected if we encounter disputes, deadlock or other conflicts of interest with our strategic partners.

In addition to our Blackbird Capital I, LLC joint venture discussed in Note 12 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, for which we own a non-controlling interest, we may on occasion enter into strategic ventures with third parties to take advantage of favorable financing opportunities or tax benefits, to share capital and/or operating risk, and/or to earn fleet management fees. Although we anticipate that we would serve as the manager of any such strategic ventures, it has been our management's

#### **Table of Contents**

experience that most strategic venture agreements will provide the non managing strategic partner certain veto rights over various significant actions, including the right to remove us as the manager under certain circumstances. If we were to be removed as the manager from a strategic venture that generates significant management fees, our financial results and growth prospects could be materially and negatively affected. In addition, if we were unable to resolve a dispute with a significant strategic partner that retains material managerial veto rights, we might reach an impasse that could require us to dissolve the strategic venture at a time and in a manner that could result in our losing some or all of our original investment in the strategic venture, which could have a negative effect on our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Our business and earnings are affected by general business, financial market and economic conditions throughout the world, which could have a negative effect on our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Our business and earnings are affected by general business, financial market and economic conditions throughout the world. As an aircraft leasing business with exposure to emerging markets, we are particularly exposed to downturns in these emerging markets. A recession or worsening of economic conditions, particularly if combined with high fuel prices, may have a material negative effect on the ability of our lessees to meet their financial and other obligations under our operating leases, which, if our lessees default on their obligations to us, could have a material negative effect on our cash flow and results of operations. General business and economic conditions that could affect us include the level and volatility of short term and long term interest rates, inflation, employment levels, bankruptcies, demand for passenger and cargo air travel, volatility in both debt and equity capital markets, liquidity of the global financial markets, the availability and cost of credit, investor confidence and the strength of the global economy and the local economies in which we operate. For these reasons our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations could be negatively affected.

Because our leases are concentrated in certain geographical regions, we have concentrated exposure to the political and economic risks associated with those regions.

Through our lessees and the countries in which they operate, we are exposed to the specific economic and political conditions and associated risks of those jurisdictions. For example, we have large concentrations of lessees in China, and therefore have increased exposure to the economic and political conditions in that country. These risks can include economic recessions, burdensome local regulations or, in extreme cases, increased risks of requisition of our aircraft. An adverse political or economic event in any region or country in which our lessees are concentrated or where we have a large number of aircraft could affect the ability of our lessees in that region or country to meet their obligations to us, or expose us to various legal or political risks associated with the affected jurisdictions, all of which could have a material and adverse effect on our financial results.

Economic conditions and regulatory changes leading up to and following the United Kingdom's likely exit from the European Union and the new administration in the United States could have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

Following a referendum in June 2016 in which voters in the United Kingdom, or U.K., approved an exit from the European Union, or E.U., it is expected that the U.K. government will initiate a process, often referred to as Brexit, to leave the E.U. and will begin negotiating the terms of the U.K.'s future relationship with the E.U. The effects of Brexit will likely depend on the agreements that the U.K. is able to make to retain access to E.U. markets, either during a transitional period or more permanently. We lease aircraft to airlines in the E.U., including the U.K. We and the aviation industry face uncertainty regarding the impact of Brexit. Adverse consequences, such as instability in financial markets, deterioration in economic conditions, volatility in currency exchange rates or adverse changes in regulation of the aviation industry or bilateral agreements governing air travel, could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations. These impacts may include increased costs of financing; downward

pressure on demand for our aircraft and reduced market lease rates and lease margins; and a higher incidence, in the U.K. in particular and the E.U. generally, of lessee defaults or other events resulting in our lessees' failing to perform under our lease agreements.

In the United States, any negative economic effects of instability resulting from the transition to a new presidential administration in the United States, including changes in the political environment and international

#### **Table of Contents**

relations as well as regulatory or tax policy changes, may negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Any of the above effects of Brexit and U.S. political changes, and others that we may not be able to anticipate, could negatively impact our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The sovereign debt crisis has created a macroeconomic environment that may negatively affect our business.

Risks related to the debt crisis in Europe and downgrades of sovereign credit ratings have had, and may continue to have, a negative impact on global economic activity and the financial markets worldwide. Higher sovereign risk premiums have disrupted bank funding. The sovereign debt crisis has resulted in an enhanced risk of severe de-leveraging and credit contraction that negatively impact economic activity. European banks, especially those exposed to riskier public debt, may need more capital to deal with heightened risks and uncertainty. Additionally, large sovereign debts and/or fiscal deficits in a number of European countries and the U.S. have raised concerns regarding the financial condition of financial institutions, insurers and other corporations (i) located in these countries; (ii) that have direct or indirect exposure to these countries; and/or (iii) whose banks, counterparties, custodians, customers, sources of funding and/or suppliers have direct or indirect exposure to these countries. The extent of any pressure on the global economy will be impacted by the timing and coordination among central banks as each central bank executes their individual strategies. Significant changes in central bank current monetary policies could significantly adversely affect the capital markets.

Accordingly, we and our lessees may be unable to incur debt on favorable terms, or at all, in order to fund our and their respective operations and future growth or refinance maturing debt obligations. Further, the global sovereign debt crisis could result in lower consumer confidence and a reduction of available credit, which could result in a recession and reduced aggregate demand that leads to the loss of revenues for our lessees and adversely affects our profitability. This could impact the lessees ability to make payments on the initial leases and could result in airlines ceasing operations, which could impact our business through early returns of initial aircraft, maintenance expenses, loss of revenues, costs associated with repossession and potential initial aircraft impairment charges, all of which could have a material effect on our ability to pay interest on our debt obligations on a timely basis.

Terrorist attacks, war or armed hostilities between countries or non-state actors, or the fear of such attacks, even if not made directly on the airline industry, could negatively affect lessees and the airline industry, which would negatively affect our cash flow and results of operations.

Terrorist attacks, war or armed hostilities between countries or non-state actors, or the fear of such events, have historically had a negative impact on the aviation industry and could result in:

- · higher costs to the airlines due to the increased security measures;
- · decreased passenger demand and revenue due to the inconvenience of additional security measures or concerns about the safety of flying;
- · the imposition of "no-fly zone" or other restrictions on commercial airline traffic in certain regions;
- · uncertainty of the price and availability of jet fuel and the cost and practicability of obtaining fuel hedges;
- · higher financing costs and difficulty in raising the desired amount of proceeds on favorable terms, if at all;
- · significantly higher costs of aviation insurance coverage for future claims caused by acts of war, terrorism, sabotage, hijacking and other similar perils, or the unavailability of certain types of insurance;
- · inability of airlines to reduce their operating costs and conserve financial resources, taking into account the increased costs incurred as a consequence of such events;

## **Table of Contents**

- · special charges recognized by some operators, such as those related to the impairment of aircraft and engines and other long-lived assets stemming from the grounding of aircraft as a result of terrorist attacks, economic conditions and airline reorganizations; and
- · an airline's becoming insolvent and/or ceasing operations.

For example, as a result of the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks in the United States and subsequent terrorist attacks abroad, notably in the Middle East, Southeast Asia and Europe, increased security restrictions were implemented on air travel, costs for aircraft insurance and security measures increased, passenger and cargo demand for air travel decreased, and operators faced difficulties in acquiring war risk and other insurance at reasonable costs. Further, international sanctions against Russia and other countries, uncertainty regarding tensions between Ukraine and Russia and Turkey and Russia, the situations in Iraq and Syria, the Israeli/Palestinian conflict, tension over the nuclear program of North Korea, political instability in the Middle East and North Africa, the dispute between Japan and China, the recent tensions in the South China Sea and additional international hostilities could lead to further instability in these regions.

Terrorist attacks, war or armed hostilities between countries or non-state actors, or the fear of such events, could adversely affect the aviation industry and the financial condition and liquidity of our lessees, as well as aircraft values and rental rates. In addition, such events may cause certain aviation insurance to become available only at significantly increased premiums or with reduced amounts of coverage insufficient to comply with the current requirements of aircraft lenders and lessors or by applicable government regulations, or not to be available at all. Although some governments provide for limited coverage under government programs for specified types of aviation insurance, these programs may not be available at the relevant time or governments may not pay under these programs in a timely fashion.

Such events are likely to cause our lessees to incur higher costs and to generate lower revenues, which could result in a material adverse effect on their financial condition and liquidity, including their ability to make rental and other lease payments to us or to obtain the types and amounts of insurance we require. This in turn could lead to aircraft groundings or additional lease restructurings and repossessions, increase our cost of re-leasing or selling aircraft, impair our ability to re-lease or otherwise dispose of aircraft on favorable terms or at all, or reduce the proceeds we receive for our aircraft in a disposition.

Increases in fuel costs could materially negatively affect our lessees and by extension the demand for our aircraft which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Fuel costs represent a major expense to airlines, and fuel prices fluctuate widely depending primarily on international market conditions, geopolitical and environmental events, regulatory changes (including those related to greenhouse gas emissions) and currency exchange rates. If airlines are unable to increase ticket prices to offset fuel price increases, their cash flows will suffer. Political unrest in the Middle East and North Africa has historically generated uncertainty regarding the predictability of the world's future oil supply, which has led to significant increases in fuel costs. Fuel costs may rise in the future. Other events can also significantly affect fuel availability and prices, including natural disasters, decisions by the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries regarding their members' oil output, and the increase in global demand for fuel from countries such as China.

High fuel costs would likely have a material negative impact on airline profitability. Due to the competitive nature of the airline industry, airlines may not be able to pass on increases in fuel prices to their passengers by increasing fares. If airlines are successful in increasing fares, demand for air travel may be negatively affected. In addition, airlines may not be able to manage fuel cost risk by appropriately hedging their exposure to fuel price fluctuations. If fuel price increases, they are likely to cause our lessees to incur higher costs. Consequently, these conditions may:

· affect our lessees' ability to make rental and other lease payments;

- result in lease restructurings and aircraft repossessions;increase our costs of maintaining and marketing aircraft;

#### **Table of Contents**

- · impair our ability to remarket aircraft or otherwise sell our aircraft on a timely basis at favorable rates; or
- · reduce the sale proceeds received in the event of an aircraft sale.

Such effects would materially negatively affect demand for our aircraft, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

A deterioration in the financial condition of the airline industry would have a negative impact on our ability to lease our aircraft which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The financial condition of the airline industry is of particular importance to us because our aircraft are primarily leased to passenger airlines and we plan to continue to lease our aircraft to passenger airlines. Our ability to achieve our primary business objectives will depend on the financial condition and growth of the airline industry as well as the financial strength of our lessees and the lessees' ability to manage their respective risks. However, these risks are generally out of our control, but because these risks have a significant impact on our intended airline customers, they will affect us as well. We may experience:

- · downward pressure on demand for our aircraft and reduced market lease rates and lease margins;
- · a higher incidence of lessee defaults, lease restructurings, repossessions and airline bankruptcies and restructurings, resulting in lower lease margins due to maintenance and legal costs associated with repossession, as well as lost revenue for the time our aircraft are off lease and possibly lower lease rates from our new lessees;
- · an inability to lease aircraft on commercially acceptable terms, resulting in lower lease margins due to aircraft not earning revenue and resulting in storage, insurance and maintenance costs;
- · a loss if the aircraft are damaged or destroyed by an event specifically excluded from insurance policies such as dirty bombs, bio-hazardous materials and electromagnetic pulsing; and
- · any changes in the general business, financial market, and economic conditions or the local economies in which lessees operate that negatively affect lessees.

For these reasons our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations would be negatively affected.

SARS, H1N1, Ebola, the Zika virus and other epidemic diseases may hinder airline travel and reduce the demand for aircraft which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The outbreak of severe acute respiratory syndrome ("SARS") materially negatively affected passenger demand for air travel in 2003. In addition, since 2003, there have been several outbreaks of avian influenza, or the bird flu, beginning in Asia and, eventually, spreading to certain parts of Africa and Europe. Additional outbreaks of SARS, bird flu, swine flu, the Zika virus, Ebola or other pandemic diseases, or the fear of such events, could provoke responses, including government imposed travel restrictions, which could negatively affect passenger demand for air travel and the financial condition of the aviation industry. The consequences of these events may reduce the demand for aircraft and/or impair our lessees' ability to satisfy their lease payment obligations to us, which in turn would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Natural disasters and other natural phenomena may disrupt air travel and reduce the demand for aircraft which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Air travel can be disrupted, sometimes severely, by the occurrence of natural disasters and other natural phenomena. A natural disaster or other natural phenomena could cause disruption to air travel and could result in a

#### **Table of Contents**

reduced demand for aircraft and/or impair our lessees' ability to satisfy their lease payment obligations to us, which in turn would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

The effects of various environmental regulations may negatively affect the airline industry, which may in turn cause lessees to default on their lease payment obligations to us which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

Governmental regulations regarding aircraft and engine noise and emissions levels apply based on where the relevant aircraft is registered and operated. For example, jurisdictions throughout the world have adopted noise regulations which require all aircraft to comply with noise level standards. In addition to the current requirements, the United States and the International Civil Aviation Organization (the "ICAO"), have specific standards for noise levels which applies to engines manufactured or certified on or after January 1, 2006. Currently, U.S. regulations would not require any phase-out of aircraft that qualify with the older standards applicable to engines manufactured or certified prior to January 1, 2006, but the European Union has established a framework for the imposition of operating limitations on aircraft that do not comply with the new standards. ICAO has also adopted new, more stringent noise level standards to apply to new airplane type design with a maximum certificated takeoff weight of 55,000 kg or more on or after December 31, 2017; or with maximum certificated takeoff weight of less than 55,000 kg or or after December 31, 2020. On January 14, 2016, the U.S. proposed noise regulations to harmonize with the new ICAO standards. These regulations could limit the economic life of the aircraft and engines, reduce their value, limit our ability to lease or sell the non-compliant aircraft and engines or, if engine modifications are permitted, require us to make significant additional investments in the aircraft and engines to make them compliant.

In addition to more stringent noise restrictions, the United States and other jurisdictions are beginning to impose more stringent limits on nitrogen oxide, carbon monoxide and carbon dioxide emissions from engines, consistent with current ICAO standards. These limits generally apply only to engines manufactured after 1999. Because aircraft engines are replaced from time to time in the normal course, it is likely that the number of such engines would increase over time. On October 6, 2016, 191 member states of the ICAO adopted the Carbon Offset and Reduction Scheme for International Aviation ("CORSIA") which calls for a global market measure to help the aviation industry meet its goal of carbon-neutral growth after 2020. Baseline emissions levels will be measured in 2019-2020, after which airlines will purchase offsets for any increase in emissions from that level. The plan starts with a voluntary phase-in from 2021 through 2026, during which only routes between countries that choose to participate will be covered. At least 65 countries have indicated that they will participate in the voluntary phase, including the United States, Canada, China, and 28 EU countries. Concerns over global warming could result in more stringent limitations on the operation of aircraft powered by older, non-compliant engines, as well as newer engines. Future regulatory actions that may be taken by the U.S. government, other foreign governments or the ICAO to address concerns about climate change, noise and emissions from the aviation sector may include the imposition of requirements to purchase additional emission offsets or credits, which could require participation in emission trading (such as is required in the EU and by the CORSIA), substantial taxes on emissions and growth restrictions on airline operations, among other potential regulatory actions.

European countries generally have relatively strict environmental regulations that can restrict operational flexibility and decrease aircraft productivity. The United Kingdom doubled its air passenger duties, effective February 1, 2007, in recognition of the environmental costs of air travel. Similar measures may be implemented in other jurisdictions as a result of environmental concerns.

The potential impact of the new ICAO carbon standards on costs has not been completely identified. Concerns over global warming also could result in more stringent limitations on the operation of aircraft. Any of these regulations could limit the economic life of the aircraft and engines, reduce their value, limit our ability to lease or sell the compliant aircraft and engines or, if engine modifications are permitted, require us to make significant additional

investments in the aircraft and engines to make them compliant, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations. Further, compliance with current or future regulations, taxes or duties imposed to deal with environmental concerns could cause lessees to incur higher costs and to generate lower net revenues, resulting in a negative impact on their financial conditions. Consequently, such compliance may affect lessees' ability to make rental and other lease payments and reduce the value we receive for the aircraft upon any disposition, which would negatively affect our financial condition, cash flow and results of operations.

#### **Table of Contents**

We operate in multiple jurisdictions and may become subject to a wide range of income and other taxes which would negatively affect our cash flow and results of operations.

We operate in multiple jurisdictions and may become subject to a wide range of income and other taxes. If we are unable to execute our business in jurisdictions with favorable tax treatment, our operations may be subject to significant income and other taxes.

Moreover, as our aircraft are operated by our lessees in multiple states and foreign jurisdictions, we may have nexus or taxable presence as a result of our aircraft landings in various states or foreign jurisdictions. Such landings may result in us being subject to various foreign, state and local taxes in such states or foreign jurisdictions. For these reasons our cash flow and results of operations would be negatively affected.

We are subject to various risks and requirements associated with transacting business in foreign countries which would negatively affect our cash flow and results of operations.

Our international operations expose us to trade and economic sanctions and other restrictions imposed by the United States or other governments or organizations. The U.S. Departments of Justice, Commerce, State and Treasury and other foreign agencies and authorities have a broad range of civil and criminal penalties they may seek to impose against corporations and individuals for violations of economic sanctions laws, export control laws, the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act ("FCPA") and other federal statutes and regulations, including the International Traffic in Arms Regulations and those established by OFAC. Under these laws and regulations, the government may require export licenses, may seek to impose modifications to business practices, including cessation of business activities in sanctioned countries, and modifications to compliance programs, which may increase compliance costs, and may subject us to fines, penalties and other sanctions. A violation of these laws or regulations could negatively impact our business, operating results, and financial condition. Further, events in Ukraine and Crimea have resulted in the European Union and the United States imposing escalating sanctions on Russia and certain businesses and, sectors and individuals in Russia, including the airline industry. We cannot assure you that the current sanctions or any further sanctions imposed by the European Union, the United States or other international interests will not materially adversely affect our operations.

We have in place training programs for our employees with respect to FCPA, OFAC, export controls and similar laws and regulations. There can be no assurance that our employees, consultants, sales agents, or associates will not engage in unlawful conduct for which we may be held responsible. Violations of the FCPA, OFAC and other export control regulations, and similar laws and regulations may result in severe criminal or civil sanctions, and we may be subject to other liabilities, which could negatively affect our cash flow and results of operations.

A cyber attack that bypasses our information technology, or IT, security systems, causing an IT security breach, may lead to a material disruption of our IT systems and the loss of business information which may hinder our ability to conduct our business effectively and may result in lost revenues and additional costs.

Parts of our business depend on the secure operation of our computer systems to manage, process, store, and transmit information associated with aircraft leasing. We have, from time to time, experienced threats to our data and systems, including malware and computer virus attacks. A cyber attack could adversely impact our daily operations and lead to the loss of sensitive information, including our own proprietary information and that of our customers, suppliers and employees. Such losses could harm our reputation and result in competitive disadvantages, litigation, regulatory enforcement actions, lost revenues, additional costs and liability. While we devote substantial resources to maintaining adequate levels of cyber security, our resources and technical sophistication may not be adequate to prevent all types of cyber attacks.

Material damage to, or interruptions in, our information systems as a result of external factors, staffing shortages and difficulties in updating our existing software or developing or implementing new software could have a material adverse effect on our business or results of operations.

We depend largely upon our information technology systems in the conduct of all aspects of our operations. Such systems are subject to damage or interruption from power outages, computer and telecommunications failures,

#### **Table of Contents**

computer viruses, security breaches, fire and natural disasters. Damage or interruption to our information systems may require a significant investment to fix or replace them, and we may suffer interruptions in our operations in the interim. Potential problems and interruptions associated with the implementation of new or upgraded systems and technology or with maintenance or adequate support of existing systems could also disrupt or reduce the efficiency of our operations. Any material interruptions or failures in our information systems may have a material adverse effect on our business or results of operations.

Our financial reporting for lease revenue may be impacted by a proposed new model for lease accounting.

In February 2016, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2016-02 ("ASU 2016-02"), "Leases (Topic 842)". The standard requires lessees to recognize most leases on their balance sheets as lease liabilities with corresponding right-of-use assets. Lessor accounting for operating leases would remain substantially unchanged. The standard will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018 for public entities. We believe the standard will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements. We do not believe that the adoption of the standard will significantly impact our existing or potential lessees' economic decisions to lease aircraft.

#### Risks Related to Our Class A Common Stock

The price of our Class A common stock historically has been volatile. This volatility may negatively affect the price of our Class A common stock.

The Company's stock continues to experience substantial price volatility. This volatility may negatively affect the price of our Class A common stock at any point in time. Our stock price is likely to continue to be volatile and subject to significant price and volume fluctuations in response to market and other factors, including:

- · announcements concerning our competitors, the airline industry or the economy in general;
- · announcements concerning the availability of the type of aircraft we own;
- · general and industry specific economic conditions;
- · changes in the price of aircraft fuel;
- · changes in financial estimates or recommendations by securities analysts or failure to meet analysts' performance expectations;
- · additions or departures of key members of management;
- · any increased indebtedness we may incur in the future;
- · speculation or reports by the press or investment community with respect to us or our industry in general;
- · announcements by us or our competitors of significant contracts, acquisitions, dispositions, strategic partnerships, joint ventures or capital commitments;
- · changes or proposed changes in laws or regulations affecting the airline industry or enforcement of these laws and regulations, or announcements relating to these matters; and
- · general market, political and economic conditions, including any such conditions and local conditions in the markets in which our lessees are located.

#### **Table of Contents**

Broad market and industry factors may decrease the market price of our Class A common stock, regardless of our actual operating performance. The stock market in general has from time to time experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations, including periods of sharp decline. In the past, following periods of volatility in the overall market and the market price of a company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been instituted against these companies. Such litigation, if instituted against us, could result in substantial costs and a diversion of our management's attention and resources.

Provisions in Delaware law and our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws may inhibit a takeover of us, which could cause the market price of our Class A common stock to decline and could entrench management.

Our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws contain provisions that may discourage unsolicited takeover proposals that stockholders may consider to be in their best interests, including the ability of our board of directors to designate the terms of and issue new series of preferred stock, a prohibition on our stockholders from calling special meetings of the stockholders, and advance notice requirements for stockholder proposals and director nominations. In addition, Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which we have not opted out of, prohibits a public Delaware corporation from engaging in certain business combinations with an "interested stockholder" (as defined in such section) for a period of three years following the time that such stockholder became an interested stockholder without the prior consent of our board of directors. The effect of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, as well as these charter and bylaws provisions, may make the removal of management more difficult. It may also impede a merger, takeover or other business combination or discourage a potential acquirer from making a tender offer for our Class A common stock, which, under certain circumstances, could reduce the market price of our Class A common stock.

Future offerings of debt or equity securities by us may adversely affect the market price of our Class A common stock.

In the future, we may attempt to obtain financing or to further increase our capital resources by issuing additional shares of Class A common stock or offering debt or additional equity securities, including commercial paper, medium term notes, senior or subordinated notes or preferred shares. Issuing additional shares of Class A common stock or other additional equity offerings may dilute the economic and voting rights of our existing stockholders or reduce the market price of our Class A common stock, or both. Upon liquidation, holders of such debt securities and preferred shares, if issued, and lenders with respect to other borrowings, would receive a distribution of our available assets prior to the holders of our Class A common stock. Preferred shares, if issued, could have a preference with respect to liquidating distributions or a preference with respect to dividend payments that could limit our ability to pay dividends to the holders of our Class A common stock. Because our decision to issue securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond our control, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of our future offerings. Thus, holders of our Class A common stock bear the risk of our future offerings reducing the market price of our Class A common stock and diluting their share holdings in us.

We may not be able to pay or maintain dividends, or we may choose not to pay dividends, and the failure to pay or maintain dividends may negatively affect our share price.

Current dividends may not be indicative of the amount of any future quarterly dividends. Our ability to pay, maintain or increase cash dividends to our shareholders is subject to the discretion of our Board of Directors and will depend on many factors, including our ability to comply with covenants in our financing documents that limit our ability to pay dividends and make certain other restricted payments to shareholders; the difficulty we may experience in raising and the cost of additional capital and our ability to finance our aircraft acquisition commitments; our ability to re-finance our long-term financings before excess cash flows are no longer made available to us to pay dividends and for other purposes; our ability to negotiate and enforce favorable lease rates and other contractual terms; the level of demand for

our aircraft; the economic condition of the commercial aviation industry generally; the financial condition and liquidity of our lessees; unexpected or increased expenses; the level and timing of capital expenditures, principal repayments and other capital needs; the value of our aircraft portfolio; our compliance with loan to value, interest rate coverage and other financial tests in our financings; our results of operations, financial condition and liquidity; general business conditions; restrictions imposed by our debt agreements; legal restrictions on the payment of dividends; and other factors that our

#### **Table of Contents**

Board of Directors deems relevant. Some of these factors are beyond our control, and a change in any such factor could affect our ability to pay dividends on our common stock. In the future we may not choose to pay dividends or may not be able to pay dividends, maintain our current level of dividends, or increase them over time. The failure to maintain or pay dividends may negatively affect our share price.

#### ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

## ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

## Flight Equipment

As of December 31, 2016, our operating lease portfolio consisted of 237 aircraft, comprised of 188 single-aisle narrowbody jet aircraft, 49 twin-aisle widebody jet aircraft, with a weighted average age of 3.8 years.

The following table shows the scheduled lease terminations (for the minimum non-cancellable period which does not include contracted unexercised lease extension options) of our operating lease portfolio as of December 31, 2016, updated through February 23, 2017:

Aircraft Type	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	Thereafter	Total
Airbus A319-100	_	1	_	_	2	_	3
Airbus A320-200	_	4	4	9	7	20	44
Airbus A320-200neo	_	_			_	1	1
Airbus A321-200	_	2	1	1	_	27	31
Airbus A330-200			5	2	_	10	17
Airbus A330-300				1	_	4	5
Boeing 737-700	_	2	3	1	2	_	8
Boeing 737-800(1)	_	4	10	11	6	64	95
Boeing 767-300ER	_	_	1	_	_	_	1
Boeing 777-200ER		_	_	1			1
Boeing 777-300ER	_	_	_		4	18	22
Boeing 787-9	_	_	_	_	_	3	3
Embraer E190	_	_	3	2	1	_	6
Total		13	27	28	22	147	237

<sup>(1)</sup> Included in this table are two of our Boeing 737-800 aircraft, currently not on lease but subject to a signed letter of intent, which are currently in transition to be delivered to an airline.

Commitments

As of December 31, 2016, we had committed to purchase the following new aircraft at an estimated aggregate purchase price (including adjustment for anticipated inflation) of approximately \$27.9 billion for delivery as shown

#### **Table of Contents**

below. The recorded basis of aircraft may be adjusted upon delivery to reflect changes in, among other items, actual inflation and the final cost of buyer furnished equipment.

2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	Thereafter	Total
1	_		_	_	_	1
14	17	27	26	22	33	139
_	5	5	5	5	5	25
2	4	2	8	8		24
9	_	_	_	_		9
2	11	19	30	35	21	118
2	_	_				2
4	6	11	9	7	8	45
34	43	64	78	77	67	363
	1 14 — 2 9 2 2 4	1 — 14 17 — 5 2 4 9 — 2 11 2 — 4 6	1     —     —       14     17     27       —     5     5       2     4     2       9     —     —       2     11     19       2     —     —       4     6     11	1     —     —       14     17     27     26       —     5     5     5       2     4     2     8       9     —     —     —       2     11     19     30       2     —     —     —       4     6     11     9	1     —     —     —     —       14     17     27     26     22       —     5     5     5     5       2     4     2     8     8       9     —     —     —     —       2     11     19     30     35       2     —     —     —     —       4     6     11     9     7	1     —     —     —     —     —       14     17     27     26     22     33       —     5     5     5     5     5       2     4     2     8     8     —       9     —     —     —     —       2     11     19     30     35     21       2     —     —     —     —       4     6     11     9     7     8

- (1) Our Airbus A320/321neo aircraft orders include 40 long-range variants.
- (2) Airbus has advised us to anticipate several month delays on up to eight Pratt & Whitney powered A320/321neo aircraft scheduled for delivery in 2017.

As of December 31, 2016, the Company had a non-binding commitment to acquire up to five A350-1000 aircraft. Deliveries of these aircraft are scheduled to commence in 2023 and continue through 2024.

Our new aircraft are being purchased pursuant to binding purchase agreements with each of Airbus and Boeing. These agreements establish pricing formulas (which include certain price adjustments based upon inflation and other factors) and various other terms with respect to the purchase of aircraft. Under certain circumstances, we have the right to alter the mix of aircraft types that we ultimately acquire.

#### New Lease Placements

Our current lease placements are progressing well and are in line with our expectations. As of February 23, 2017, we had entered into contracts for the lease of new aircraft scheduled to be delivered through 2023 as follows:

	Number of	Number		
Delivery Year	Aircraft	Leased	% Leased	
2017	34	34	100.0	%
2018	43	43	100.0	%
2019	64	53	82.8	%
2020	78	29	37.2	%
2021	77	8	10.4	%
Thereafter	67			%
Total	363	167		

Our lease commitments for the 34 aircraft to be delivered in 2017 are all comprised of binding leases. Our lease commitments for the 43 aircraft to be delivered in 2018 are comprised of 40 binding leases and three non-binding letters of intent. Our lease commitments for 53 of the 64 aircraft to be delivered in 2019 are comprised of 45 binding leases and eight non-binding letters of intent. Our lease commitments for 29 of the 78 aircraft to be delivered in 2020 are comprised of 17 binding leases and 12 non-binding letters of intent. Finally, our lease commitments for eight of the 77 aircraft to be delivered in 2021 are comprised of four binding leases and four non-binding letters of intent.

While our management's historical experience is that non-binding letters of intent for aircraft leases generally lead to binding contracts, we are not certain that we will ultimately execute binding agreements for all or any of the letters of intent. While we actively seek lease placements for the aircraft that are scheduled to be delivered through 2023, in making our lease placement decisions, we also take into consideration the anticipated growth in the aircraft leasing market and anticipated improvements in lease rates, which could lead us to determine that entering into particular lease arrangements at a later date would be more beneficial to us.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Facilities**

We lease our principal executive office at 2000 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1000N, Los Angeles, California 90067. We also lease offices at 3rd Floor, Kilmore House, Park Lane, Spencer Dock, Dublin 1, Ireland. We do not own any real estate. We believe our current facilities are adequate for our current needs and for the foreseeable future.

## ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time, we may be involved in litigation and claims incidental to the conduct of our business in the ordinary course. Our industry is also subject to scrutiny by government regulators, which could result in enforcement proceedings or litigation related to regulatory compliance matters. We are not presently a party to any enforcement proceedings or litigation related to regulatory compliance matters or material legal proceedings. We maintain insurance policies in amounts and with the coverage and deductibles we believe are adequate, based on the nature and risks of our business, historical experience and industry standards.

#### ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **PART II**

# ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

#### **Market Information**

Our Class A common stock has been quoted on the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE") under the symbol "AL" since April 19, 2011. Prior to that time, there was no public market for our stock. As of December 31, 2016, there were 102,844,477 shares of Class A common stock outstanding held by approximately 217 holders of record.

On February 22, 2017, the closing price of our Class A common stock was \$39.98 per share as reported by the NYSE. The table below sets forth for the indicated periods the high and low sales prices for our Class A common stock as reported on the NYSE.

Fiscal Year 2016 Quarters Ended: March 31, 2016 June 30, 2016 September 30, 2016 December 31, 2016	High \$ 32.85 \$ 32.38 \$ 29.95 \$ 37.02	Low \$ 22.73 \$ 24.93 \$ 25.63 \$ 28.21
Fiscal Year 2015 Quarters Ended:	High	Low
March 31, 2015	\$ 39.65	\$ 33.01
June 30, 2015	\$ 40.21	\$ 33.90
September 30, 2015	\$ 37.13	\$ 29.83
December 31, 2015	\$ 34.94	\$ 30.68

## Dividends

The following table sets forth the dividends declared for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014:

	Year	Year	Year
	Ended	Ended	Ended
	December	December	December
	31, 2016	31, 2015	31, 2014
Dividends declared per share	\$ 0.23	\$ 0.17	\$ 0.13

While the Board of Directors paid a quarterly cash dividend in 2016 and currently expects to continue paying a quarterly cash dividend of \$0.075 per share for the foreseeable future, the cash dividend policy can be changed at any time at the discretion of the Board of Directors.

## Table of Contents

Stock Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

Set forth below is certain information about the Class A common stock authorized for issuance under the Company's equity compensation plan.

	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options,	pric	e of outstanding	Number of securities remaining available for er <b>Cister</b> re issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities
Plan Category	warrants and rights	righ	nts	reflected in column (a))
	(a)		(b)	(c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders Equity compensation plans not	3,576,283	\$	20.37	6,034,513
approved by security holders	_			_
Total	3,576,283	\$	20.37	6,034,513
39				

## **Table of Contents**

## Performance Graph

The graph below compares the 5-year cumulative return of the Company's Class A common stock, the S&P Midcap 400 Index, the Russell 2000 Index and a customized peer group. The peer group consists of three companies: Aircastle Limited (NYSE: AYR), AerCap Holdings NV (NYSE: AER) and FLY Leasing Limited (NYSE: FLY). The peer group investment is weighted by market capitalization as of December 31, 2011, and is adjusted monthly. An investment of \$100, with reinvestment of all dividends, is assumed to have been made in our Class A common stock, in the peer group and in the S&P Midcap 400 Index and in the Russell 2000 Index on December 31, 2011, and the relative performance of each is tracked through December 31, 2016. The stock price performance shown in the graph is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.

Comparison of 5 Year Cumulative Total Return

Assumes Initial Investment of \$100

December 31, 2016

## Company Purchases of Stock

The Company did not purchase any shares of its Class A common stock during 2016.

## **Table of Contents**

## ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

You should read the following selected consolidated financial data in conjunction with "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our consolidated financial statements and the related notes appearing in "Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" of this Annual Report on Form 10 K.

	Year Ended December 31, 2016 (in thousands, ex	Year Ended December 31, 2015	Year Ended December 31, 2014	Year Ended December 31, 2013	Year Ended December 31, 2012
Operating data:	(iii tiiousuilus, ex	copt share data)			
Rentals of flight equipment Aircraft sales, trading	\$ 1,339,002	\$ 1,174,544	\$ 991,241	\$ 836,516	\$ 645,853
and other(1) Total revenues Expenses(1) Income before taxes Income tax expense Net income	80,053 1,419,055 838,817 580,238 (205,313) \$ 374,925	48,296 1,222,840 829,887 392,953 (139,562) \$ 253,391	59,252 1,050,493 655,717 394,776 (138,778) \$ 255,998	22,159 858,675 565,233 293,442 (103,031) \$ 190,411	9,893 655,746 451,773 203,973 (72,054) \$ 131,919
Adjusted net income					
before income taxes(2)	\$ 622,871	\$ 507,982	\$ 438,596	\$ 338,683	\$ 252,655
Net income per share:					
Basic Diluted	\$ 3.65 \$ 3.44	\$ 2.47 \$ 2.34	\$ 2.51 \$ 2.38	\$ 1.88 \$ 1.80	\$ 1.31 \$ 1.28
Adjusted diluted earnings per share	\$ 3.44	\$ 2.34	\$ 2.38	\$ 1.80	\$ 1.28
before income taxes(2)	\$ 5.67	\$ 4.64	\$ 4.03	\$ 3.16	\$ 2.40
Cash dividends declared per share: Weighted average shares outstanding:	\$ 0.23	\$ 0.17	\$ 0.13	\$ 0.11	\$ —
Basic Diluted	102,801,161 110,798,727	102,547,774 110,628,865	102,142,828 110,192,771	101,529,137 108,963,550	100,991,871 107,656,463
Cash flow data: Net cash flows provided by (used in): Operating activities Investing activities Financing activities	\$ 1,020,078 (2,005,516) 1,103,565	\$ 839,795 (2,152,801) 1,186,862	\$ 769,018 (1,805,657) 1,049,285	\$ 654,213 (2,185,894) 1,571,765	\$ 491,029 (2,344,924) 1,802,179

#### **Table of Contents**

	As of Decembe 2016	r 31, 2015	2014	2013	2012
		except share and a		2013	2012
Balance sheet data:	(iii tiiousaiius, c	Accept share and a	incrari data)		
Flight equipment subject to					
operating leases (net of					
accumulated depreciation)	\$ 12,041,925	\$ 10,813,475	\$ 8,953,804	\$ 7,613,135	\$ 6,251,863
Total assets	13,975,616	12,355,098	10,691,180	9,242,355	7,279,405
Total debt, net of discounts and					
issuance costs	8,713,874	7,712,421	6,630,758	5,763,068	4,310,513
Total liabilities	10,593,429	9,335,186	7,919,118	6,718,921	4,946,784
Shareholders' equity	3,382,187	3,019,912	2,772,062	2,523,434	2,332,621
Other operating data:					
Aircraft lease portfolio at period					
end:					
Owned	237	240	213	193	155
Managed	30	29	17	4	4

- (1) Expenses for the year ended December 31, 2015 included settlement expense of \$72.0 million. Other income for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015 included income recovery on a settlement of \$5.25 million and \$4.5 million, respectively.
- (2) Adjusted net income before income taxes (defined as net income excluding the effects of certain non-cash items, one-time or non-recurring items, such as settlement expense, net of recoveries, that are not expected to continue in the future and certain other items), adjusted margin before income taxes (defined as adjusted net income before income taxes divided by total revenues, excluding insurance recoveries) and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes (defined as adjusted net income before income taxes divided by the weighted average diluted common shares outstanding) are measures of operating performance that are not defined by GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to net income, pre-tax profit margin, earnings per share, and diluted earnings per share, or any other performance measures derived in accordance with GAAP. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes, are presented as supplemental disclosure because management believes they provide useful information on our earnings from ongoing operations.

Management and our board of directors use adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes to assess our consolidated financial and operating performance. Management believes these measures are helpful in evaluating the operating performance of our ongoing operations and identifying trends in our performance, because they remove the effects of certain non-cash items, one-time or non-recurring items that are not expected to continue in the future and certain other items from our operating results. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes, however, should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our operating results or cash flows as reported under GAAP. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes do not reflect our cash expenditures or changes in or cash requirements for our working capital needs. In addition, our calculation of adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes may differ from the adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes or analogous calculations of other companies in our industry, limiting their usefulness as a comparative measure.

## **Table of Contents**

The following tables show the reconciliation of net income to adjusted net income before income taxes and adjusted margin before income taxes (in thousands, except percentages):

	Year Ended December 31 2016 (unaudited)	2015	2014	2013	2012
Reconciliation of net income to adjusted net					
income before income taxes:					
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998	\$ 190,411	\$ 131,919
Amortization of debt discounts and issuance					
costs	30,942	30,507	27,772	23,627	16,994
Stock-based compensation	16,941	17,022	16,048	21,614	31,688
Settlement		72,000			_
Insurance recovery on settlement	(5,250)	(4,500)			
Provision for income taxes	205,313	139,562	138,778	103,031	72,054
Adjusted net income before income taxes	\$ 622,871	\$ 507,982	\$ 438,596	\$ 338,683	\$ 252,655
Adjusted margin before income taxes(1)	44.1 %	41.7 %	41.8 %	39.4 %	38.5 %

<sup>(1)</sup> Adjusted margin before income taxes is adjusted net income before income taxes divided by total revenues, excluding insurance recoveries.

The following table shows the reconciliation of net income to adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes (in thousands, except share and per share amounts):

	Year Ended December 31, 2016 (unaudited)	2015	2014	2013	2012
Reconciliation of net	, , ,				
income to adjusted					
diluted earnings per					
share before income taxes:					
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998	\$ 190,411	\$ 131,919
Amortization of debt	, ,		, ,	,,	, - ,-
discounts and issuance					
costs	30,942	30,507	27,772	23,627	16,994
Stock-based					
compensation	16,941	17,022	16,048	21,614	31,688
Settlement		72,000			
Insurance recovery on					
settlement	(5,250)	(4,500)			
Provision for income					
taxes	205,313	139,562	138,778	103,031	72,054
Adjusted net income					
before income taxes	\$ 622,871	\$ 507,982	\$ 438,596	\$ 338,683	\$ 252,655

Assumed conversion of convertible senior notes Adjusted net	5,780	5,806	5,811	5,783	5,627
income before income taxes plus assumed					
conversions	\$ 628,651	\$ 513,788	\$ 444,407	\$ 344,466	\$ 258,282
Weighted-average diluted shares					
outstanding	110,798,727	110,628,865	110,192,771	108,963,550	107,656,463
Adjusted diluted earnings per share					
before income taxes	\$ 5.67	\$ 4.64	\$ 4.03	\$ 3.16	\$ 2.40
43					

## **Table of Contents**

# ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

#### Overview

Air Lease Corporation is a leading aircraft leasing company that was founded by aircraft leasing industry pioneer, Steven F. Udvar-Házy. We are principally engaged in purchasing new commercial jet transport aircraft directly from aircraft manufacturers, such as Boeing and Airbus, and leasing those aircraft to airlines throughout the world. In addition to our leasing activities, we sell aircraft from our operating lease portfolio to third parties, including other leasing companies, financial services companies and airlines. We also provide fleet management services to investors and owners of aircraft portfolios for a management fee. Our operating performance is driven by the growth of our fleet, the terms of our leases, the interest rates on our debt, and the aggregate amount of our indebtedness, supplemented by the gains of our aircraft sales and trading activities and our management fees.

Our fleet, based on net book value, increased by \$1.2 billion or 11.4%, to \$12.0 billion as of December 31, 2016 compared to \$10.8 billion as of December 31, 2015. As of December 31, 2016, we owned 237 aircraft in our fleet and had an additional 363 aircraft on order with Boeing and Airbus. Our portfolio of 237 aircraft as of December 31, 2016 was comprised of 188 single-aisle narrowbody jet aircraft and 49 twin-aisle widebody jet aircraft, with a weighted average age of 3.8 years. We ended 2015 with 240 aircraft, comprised of 181 single-aisle jet aircraft, 40 twin-aisle widebody aircraft and 19 turboprop aircraft, with a weighted average age of 3.6 years.

During 2016, we signed lease agreements, letters of intent, and lease extension agreements for 122 aircraft with 39 customers across 33 countries. As a result, the minimum future rental payments that our airline customers have committed to us have increased to \$23.8 billion from \$20.9 billion in the prior year. This includes \$9.4 billion in contracted minimum rental payments on the 237 aircraft in our existing fleet and \$14.4 billion in minimum future rental payments on the 167 aircraft that we have ordered from the manufacturers which will deliver between 2017 and 2021.

During 2016, we entered into supplemental agreements and amendments to existing agreements with Airbus and Boeing to purchase 10 additional aircraft. From Airbus, we agreed to purchase one A350-900 aircraft and one A321-200 aircraft. From Boeing, we agreed to purchase six additional 737-8MAX aircraft and two 787-9 aircraft. Deliveries of the 10 additional aircraft are scheduled to commence in 2017 and continue through 2021. As of December 31, 2016, we had commitments to purchase 363 aircraft from Boeing and Airbus for delivery through 2023, with an estimated aggregate commitment of \$27.9 billion, making us one of the world's largest customers for new commercial jet aircraft.

In 2016, total revenues increased by 16.0% to \$1.42 billion, compared to 2015. Our total revenues were comprised of rental revenues on our operating lease portfolio of \$1.34 billion and aircraft sales, trading and other revenue of \$80.1 million. During the year ended December 31, 2016, we sold 46 aircraft for proceeds of \$1.2 billion, recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$61.5 million. During the year ended December 31, 2015, we sold 24 aircraft for proceeds of \$784.7 million, recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$33.9 million.

In December 2015, we entered into an agreement to sell our fleet of 25 ATR turboprop aircraft. As of December 31, 2016, we have completed the sale of all the ATR aircraft to NAC.

In addition, in May 2016, we entered into an agreement to sell 25 Embraer E190 and E175 aircraft to NAC. As of December 31, 2016, 20 aircraft had been transferred to NAC and the remaining five aircraft were held for sale. We expect the sale of the five aircraft held for sale to be completed during the first quarter of 2017.

We finance the purchase of aircraft and our business with available cash balances, internally generated funds, including aircraft sales and trading activities, and debt financings. Our debt financing strategy is focused on raising unsecured debt in the global bank and debt capital markets, with a limited utilization of export credit or secured financing. In 2016, we issued \$2.0 billion senior unsecured notes with an average interest rate of 2.875%, with maturities ranging from 2020 to 2023. In 2016, we increased our unsecured revolving credit facility capacity to \$3.2 billion, representing a 14.3% increase from 2015 and extended the final maturity to May 5, 2020. We ended 2016 with total debt

### **Table of Contents**

outstanding of \$8.7 billion, of which 83.5% was at a fixed rate and 92.4% of which was unsecured, with a composite cost of funds of 3.42%.

In October 2016, S&P's rating services raised our corporate credit and senior unsecured ratings to 'BBB' with a stable outlook, and in December 2016, Kroll reconfirmed our credit rating of 'A-' with a stable outlook. In January 2017, Fitch assigned an investment grade rating of 'BBB' to our senior unsecured debt and long-term issuer default rating with a stable outlook. Our investment grade credit ratings help us to lower our cost of funds and broaden our access to attractively priced capital.

On April 22, 2015, we entered into a settlement agreement with AIG, ILFC, and ILFC's parent, AerCap Holdings N.V., to settle all ongoing litigation as set forth in Note 14: Litigation, in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. In connection with the settlement, we recorded an expense of \$72.0 million, before taxes for the year ended December 31, 2015. For the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015, we received \$5.25 million and \$4.5 million in insurance recoveries related to this matter, respectively, which are included in aircraft sales, trading and other revenue in our Consolidated Statement of Income.

Our net income for the year ended December 31, 2016 was \$374.9 million compared to \$253.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2015, an increase of \$121.5 million or 48.0%. Our diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2016 was \$3.44 compared to \$2.34 for the year ended December 31, 2015. Our pre-tax profit margin for the year ended December 31, 2016 was 40.9% compared to 32.1% for the year ended December 31, 2015.

Excluding the effects of certain non-cash items, one-time or non-recurring items, such as settlement expense, net of recoveries, that are not expected to continue in the future and certain other items, our adjusted net income before income taxes was \$622.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to \$508.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015, an increase of \$114.9 million or 22.6%. Our adjusted margin before income taxes for the year ended December 31, 2016 was 44.1% compared to 41.7% for the year ended December 31, 2015. Adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes increased to \$5.67 for the year ended December 31, 2016, compared to \$4.64 for the year ended December 31, 2015. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes are measures of financial and operational performance that are not defined by GAAP. See Note 2 in "Item 6. Selected Financial Data" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion of adjusted net income before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes as non-GAAP measures and reconciliation of these measures to net income.

### Our Fleet

We have continued to build one of the world's youngest operating lease portfolios, including the most fuel-efficient commercial jet transport aircraft. Our fleet, based on net book value, increased by 11.4%, to \$12.0 billion as of December 31, 2016 compared to \$10.8 billion as of December 31, 2015. During the year ended December 31, 2016, we took delivery of 43 aircraft from our new order pipeline and sold 46 aircraft ending the year with a total of 237 aircraft. Our weighted average fleet age and weighted average remaining lease term as of December 31, 2016 were 3.8 years and 6.9 years, respectively. We also managed 30 aircraft as of December 31, 2016.

### **Table of Contents**

Portfolio metrics of our fleet as of December 31, 2016 and 2015 are as follows:

	December		December		er	
	31	, 2016		31	, 2015	
Fleet size		237			240	
Managed fleet		30			29	
Order book		363			389	
Weighted average fleet age(1)		3.8	years		3.6	years
Weighted average remaining lease term(1)		6.9	years		7.2	years
Aggregate net book value	\$	12.0	billion	\$	10.8	billion
Current fleet contracted rentals	\$	9.4	billion	\$	8.9	billion
Committed fleet rentals	\$	14.4	billion	\$	12.0	billion
Total committed rentals	\$	23.8	billion	\$	20.9	billion

<sup>(1)</sup> Weighted average fleet age and remaining lease term calculated based on net book value. The following table sets forth the net book value and percentage of the net book value of our flight equipment subject to operating lease in the indicated regions based on each airline's principal place of business as of December 31, 2016 and 2015:

	December 31, 2016 Net Book			December 31, 2015 Net Book				
Region	Value	% of To	tal	Value	% of To	tal		
	(dollars in thousands)							
Europe	\$ 3,547,294	29.5	%	\$ 3,238,323	30.0	%		
China	2,779,546	23.0	%	2,444,370	22.6	%		
Asia (excluding China)	2,739,554	22.7	%	2,313,477	21.4	%		
Central America, South America and Mexico	937,287	7.8	%	923,352	8.5	%		
The Middle East and Africa	935,968	7.8	%	1,023,715	9.5	%		
U.S. and Canada	647,743	5.4	%	446,839	4.1	%		
Pacific, Australia, New Zealand	454,533	3.8	%	423,399	3.9	%		
Total	\$ 12,041,925	100.0	%	\$ 10,813,475	100.0	%		

### **Table of Contents**

The following table sets forth the number of aircraft we leased by aircraft type as of December 31, 2016 and 2015:

				December 31, 2015 Number of			
Aircraft type	Aircraft(1)	% of Total		Aircraft(1)	% of Total		
Airbus A319-100	3	1.3	%	3	1.3	%	
Airbus A320-200	44	18.6	%	39	16.3	%	
Airbus A320-200neo	1	0.4	%	_	_	%	
Airbus A321-200	31	13.1	%	26	10.9	%	
Airbus A330-200	17	7.2	%	16	6.7	%	
Airbus A330-300	5	2.1	%	5	2.1	%	
Boeing 737-700	8	3.4	%	8	3.3	%	
Boeing 737-800	95	40.1	%	79	32.9	%	
Boeing 767-300ER	1	0.4	%	1	0.4	%	
Boeing 777-200ER	1	0.4	%	1	0.4	%	
Boeing 777-300ER	22	9.3	%	17	7.1	%	
Boeing 787-9	3	1.3	%			%	
Embraer E175		_	%	5	2.1	%	
Embraer E190	6	2.4	%	21	8.7	%	
ATR 42/72-600		_	%	19	7.8	%	
Total	237	100.0	%	240	100.0	%	

<sup>(1)</sup> As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, we had six and 19 aircraft held for sale, respectively. As of December 31, 2016, we had contracted to buy 363 new aircraft for delivery through 2023, with an estimated aggregate purchase price (including adjustments for inflation) of \$27.9 billion, for delivery as follows:

1 139
139
25
24
9
118
2
45
363
24 9 118 2 45

<sup>(1)</sup> Our Airbus A320/321neo aircraft orders include 40 long-range variants.

<sup>(2)</sup> Airbus has advised us to anticipate several month delays on up to eight Pratt & Whitney powered A320/321neo aircraft scheduled for delivery in 2017.

#### **Table of Contents**

Our lease placements are progressing in line with expectations. As of December 31, 2016, we have entered into contracts for the lease of new aircraft scheduled to be delivered as follows:

	Number of	Number		
Delivery Year	Aircraft	Leased	% Leased	1
2017	34	34	100.0	%
2018	43	43	100.0	%
2019	64	53	82.8	%
2020	78	29	37.2	%
2021	77	8	10.4	%
Thereafter	67		_	%
Total	363	167		

As of December 31, 2016, the Company had a non-binding commitment to acquire up to five A350-1000 aircraft. Deliveries of these aircraft are scheduled to commence in 2023 and continue through 2024.

### Aircraft Industry and Sources of Revenues

Our revenues are principally derived from operating leases with scheduled and charter airlines. In the last four years, we derived more than 95% of our revenues from airlines domiciled outside of the U.S., and we anticipate that most of our revenues in the future will be generated from foreign customers.

Demand for air travel has consistently grown in terms of both the passenger traffic and number of aircraft in service. According to the International Air Transport Association ("IATA"), global passenger traffic demand has grown 6.3% in 2016 over the prior year. In 2015, global passenger traffic demand grew 6.5% compared to 2014, which was in line with the annual growth rate over the past 30 years. The number of aircraft in service also has grown steadily and the number of leased aircraft in the global fleet has increased. The long-term outlook for aircraft demand remains robust due to increased passenger traffic and the need to replace aging aircraft.

The success of the commercial airline industry is linked to the strength of global economic development, which may be negatively impacted by macroeconomic conditions, geopolitical and policy risks. Nevertheless, across a variety of global economic conditions, the leasing industry has remained resilient over time. We remain optimistic about the long-term growth prospects for air transportation. We see a growing demand for aircraft leasing in the broader industry and a role for us in helping airlines modernize their fleets to support the growth of the airline industry. However, with the growth in aircraft leasing worldwide, we are witnessing an increase in competition among aircraft lessors resulting in more variation in lease rates.

#### **Table of Contents**

Liquidity and Capital Resources

#### Overview

We finance the purchase of aircraft and our business with available cash balances, internally generated funds, including aircraft sales and trading activity, and debt financings. We have structured ourselves to have an investment grade credit metrics and our debt financing strategy has focused on funding our business on an unsecured basis. Unsecured financing provides us with operational flexibility when selling or transitioning aircraft from one airline to another. We may, to a limited extent, utilize export credit financing in support of our new aircraft deliveries.

In October 2016, S&P's rating services raised our corporate credit and senior unsecured ratings to 'BBB' with a stable outlook, and in December 2016, Kroll reconfirmed our credit rating of 'A-' with a stable outlook. In January 2017, Fitch assigned an investment grade rating of 'BBB' to our senior unsecured debt and long-term issuer default rating with a stable outlook. Our investment grade credit ratings help us to lower our cost of funds and broaden our access to attractively priced capital. Our long-term debt financing strategy is focused on continuing to raise unsecured debt in the global bank and investment grade capital markets.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, we incurred additional debt financing and capacity aggregating \$2.4 billion, which included \$2.0 billion in senior unsecured notes, the addition of \$387.5 million in capacity to our unsecured revolving credit facility which now totals \$3.2 billion and additional debt facilities aggregating \$101.5 million. We ended 2016 with total debt outstanding, net of discounts and issuance costs, of \$8.7 billion compared to \$7.7 billion in 2015. We ended 2016 with total unsecured debt outstanding of \$8.1 billion compared to \$6.9 billion in 2015, increasing our unsecured debt as a percentage of total debt to 92.4% as of December 31, 2016 compared to 88.4% as of December 31, 2015. Our fixed rate debt as a percentage of total debt increased to 83.5% as of December 31, 2016 from 78.7% as of December 31, 2015.

We increased our cash flows from operations by 21.5% or \$180.3 million to \$1.0 billion in 2016 as compared to \$839.8 million in 2015. Our cash flows from operations increased primarily because of the lease of additional aircraft and the AIG/ILFC settlement in 2015. Our cash flow used in investing activities was \$2.0 billion for the year ended December 31, 2016, which resulted primarily from the purchase of aircraft partially offset by proceeds on the sale of aircraft. Our cash flow provided by financing activities was \$1.1 billion for the year ended December 31, 2016, which resulted primarily from the net proceeds received from the issuance of our unsecured notes in 2016, partially offset by the repayment of outstanding debt.

We ended 2016 with available liquidity of \$2.7 billion which is comprised of unrestricted cash of \$274.8 million and undrawn balances under our unsecured revolving credit facility of \$2.4 billion. We believe that we have sufficient liquidity to satisfy the operating requirements of our business through the next twelve months.

Our financing plan for 2017 is focused on funding the purchase of aircraft and our business with available cash balances, internally generated funds, including aircraft sales and trading activities, and debt financings. Our debt financing plan will remain focused on continuing to raise unsecured debt in the global bank and investment grade capital markets. In addition, we may utilize, to a limited extent, export credit financing in support of our new aircraft deliveries.

Our liquidity plans are subject to a number of risks and uncertainties, including those described in "Item 1A. Risk Factors" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

### **Table of Contents**

Debt

Our debt financing was comprised of the following at December 31, 2016 and 2015:

	December 31, 2016 (dollars in tho				
Unsecured					
Senior notes	\$ 6,953,343	\$	5,677,76	9	
Revolving credit facility	766,000		720,000		
Term financings	211,346		292,788		
Convertible senior notes	199,995		200,000		
Total unsecured debt financing	8,130,684		6,890,557		
Secured					
Term financings	619,767		477,231		
Warehouse facility	_		372,423		
Export credit financing	51,574		58,229		
Total secured debt financing	671,341		907,883		
Total debt financing	8,802,025		7,798,44	0	
Less: Debt discounts and issuance costs	(88,151)		(86,019)	1	
Debt financing, net of discounts and issuance costs			7,712,42	21	
Selected interest rates and ratios:					
Composite interest rate(1)	3.42 %	)	3.59	%	
Composite interest rate on fixed rate debt(1)	3.69 %	)	4.04	%	
Percentage of total debt at fixed rate	83.48 %	)	78.70	%	

<sup>(1)</sup> This rate does not include the effect of upfront fees, undrawn fees or issuance cost amortization. Senior unsecured notes

We issued \$2.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes during 2016, comprised of (i) \$600.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 3.375% notes due 2021; (ii) \$100.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 3.00% notes due 2020; (iii) \$750.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 3.00% notes due 2023; and (iv) \$500.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 2.125% notes due 2020.

As of December 31, 2016, we had \$7.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes outstanding with remaining terms ranging from 0.3 years to 7.7 years and bearing interest at fixed rates ranging from 2.125% to 7.375%. As of December 31, 2015, we had \$5.7 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes outstanding bearing interest at fixed rates ranging from 2.125% to 7.375%.

Registered notes. We have approximately \$6.7 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes that we have registered with the SEC. All of our registered notes may be redeemed in part or in full at any time and from time to time prior to maturity at specified redemption prices. Our registered notes also require us to offer to purchase all of the notes at a purchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest if a change of control repurchase event (as defined in the applicable indenture or supplemental indenture) occurs.

Of the \$6.7 billion in aggregate principal amount of registered notes, we have approximately \$5.2 billion in aggregate principal amount of registered notes that were issued during or after November 2013. Each of the indentures governing these registered notes requires us to comply with certain covenants, including restrictions on our ability to (i) incur liens on assets and (ii) merge, consolidate or transfer all or substantially all of our assets.

For the approximately \$1.5 billion in aggregate principal amount of registered notes that were issued prior to November 2013, each of the indentures governing those registered notes contain financial maintenance covenants relating to our consolidated net worth, consolidated unencumbered assets and interest coverage, and other additional

#### **Table of Contents**

covenants that, among other things, (i) limit our ability and the ability of our subsidiaries to pay dividends on or purchase certain equity interests, prepay subordinated obligations, alter their lines of business and engage in affiliate transactions; (ii) limit the ability of our subsidiaries to incur unsecured indebtedness; and (iii) limit our ability and the ability of each note guarantor subsidiary, if any, to consolidate, merge or sell all or substantially all of its assets. The covenants contained in all of the indentures governing our registered notes are subject to a number of important exceptions and qualifications set forth in the applicable indenture, including, with respect to the indentures governing our registered notes issued before November 2013, the suspension of the financial maintenance covenant relating to interest coverage and the covenant that limits our payment of dividends on or purchases of certain equity interests and prepayments of subordinated indebtedness when such registered notes are rated investment grade (as defined in the applicable indenture). As of December 31, 2016, such registered notes were investment grade rated as defined in the applicable indenture. We believe that we were in compliance with all covenants contained in the indentures governing our registered notes as of December 31, 2016.

The indentures governing our registered notes also provide for customary events of default. If any event of default occurs, any amount then outstanding under the relevant indentures may immediately become due and payable. These events of default are subject to a number of important exceptions and qualifications set forth in the indentures.

Unregistered notes. We have approximately \$246.3 million in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes that we have not registered with the SEC and that are governed by various purchase agreements. Our unregistered notes, like our registered notes, may be redeemed in part or in full at any time and from time to time prior to maturity at specified redemption prices. Our unregistered notes also require us to offer to purchase all of the notes at a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest if a change of control (as defined in the applicable purchase agreement) occurs.

The purchase agreements governing our unregistered notes contain financial maintenance covenants relating to our consolidated net worth, consolidated unencumbered assets, interest coverage and consolidated leverage ratio. In addition, the purchase agreements contain covenants that, among other things, (i) limit our ability and the ability of our subsidiaries to pay dividends on or purchase certain equity interests, prepay subordinated obligations, alter their lines of business and engage in affiliate transactions; (ii) limit the ability of our subsidiaries to incur unsecured indebtedness; and (iii) limit our ability and the ability of each note guarantor subsidiary, if any, to consolidate, merge or sell all or substantially all of its assets. These covenants are subject to a number of important exceptions and qualifications set forth in the applicable purchase agreement, including, with respect to the purchase agreement governing certain tranches of unregistered notes, the suspension of the financial maintenance covenant relating to interest coverage and the covenant that limits our ability to pay dividends on or purchase certain equity interests and prepay subordinated indebtedness when the unregistered notes governed by such purchase agreement are rated investment grade (as defined in the applicable purchase agreement). As of December 31, 2016, such unregistered notes were investment grade rated as defined in the applicable purchase agreement. We believe that we were in compliance with all covenants contained in the purchase agreements governing our unregistered notes as of December 31, 2016.

The purchase agreements also provide for customary events of default . If any event of default occurs, any amount then outstanding under the relevant purchase agreement may immediately become due and payable. These events of default are subject to a number of important exceptions and qualifications set forth in the purchase agreements.

### Unsecured revolving credit facility

We have a senior unsecured revolving credit facility governed by a second amended and restated credit agreement, dated May 5, 2014 (as amended, modified and supplemented thereafter), with JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, and the lenders from time to time party thereto. The unsecured revolving credit facility currently

provides us with financing capacity of up to \$3.2 billion subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein. Lenders hold revolving commitments totaling \$2.8 billion that mature on May 5, 2020, commitments totaling \$290.0 million that mature on May 5, 2019, and commitments totaling \$65.0 million that mature on May 5, 2018. The unsecured revolving credit facility contains an uncommitted accordion feature under which its aggregate principal amount can be increased to \$4.0 billion under certain circumstances.

### **Table of Contents**

As of December 31, 2016, borrowings under the unsecured revolving credit facility will generally bear interest at either (a) LIBOR plus a margin of 1.05% per year or (b) an alternative base rate plus a margin of 0.05% per year, subject, in each case, to increases based on declines in the credit ratings for our debt. We are required to pay a facility fee of 20 basis points per year (also subject to increases based on declines in the credit ratings for our debt) in respect of total commitments under the unsecured revolving credit facility. Borrowings under the unsecured revolving credit facility are used to finance our working capital needs in the ordinary course of business and for other general corporate purposes.

The total amount outstanding under our unsecured revolving credit facility was \$766.0 million and \$720.0 million as of December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively.

The unsecured revolving credit facility provides for certain covenants, including covenants that limit our subsidiaries' ability to incur, create or assume certain unsecured indebtedness, and our and our subsidiaries' abilities to declare or make certain dividends and distributions and to engage in certain mergers, consolidations and asset sales. The unsecured revolving credit facility also requires us to comply with certain financial maintenance covenants (measured at the end of each fiscal quarter) including a maximum consolidated leverage ratio, minimum consolidated shareholders' equity and minimum consolidated unencumbered assets, as well as an interest coverage test that will be suspended when the unsecured revolving credit facility or certain of our other indebtedness is rated investment grade (as defined in the unsecured revolving credit facility). The covenant limiting our and our subsidiaries' abilities to declare or make certain dividends and distributions will also be suspended when the unsecured revolving credit facility or certain of our other indebtedness is rated investment grade (as defined in the unsecured revolving credit facility). As of December 31, 2016, such investment grade rating as defined in the unsecured revolving credit facility was achieved. We believe we were in compliance with all covenants contained in our unsecured revolving credit facility as of December 31, 2016. In addition, the unsecured revolving credit facility contains customary events of default. In the case of an event of default, the lenders may terminate the commitments under the unsecured revolving credit facility and require immediate repayment of all outstanding borrowings and the cash collateralization of all outstanding letters of credit. Such termination and acceleration will occur automatically in the event of certain bankruptcy events. These provisions are subject to a number of important exceptions and qualifications set forth in the credit agreement governing the unsecured revolving credit facility.

### Unsecured term financings

From time to time, we enter into unsecured term facilities. During 2016, we entered into six additional unsecured term facilities aggregating \$101.5 million with terms ranging from one to three years and with five facilities bearing interest at a fixed rate of 3.00% per annum and one facility bearing interest at a floating rate of LIBOR plus 1.00%. The outstanding balance on our unsecured term facilities as of December 31, 2016 was \$211.3 million, bearing interest at fixed rates ranging from 2.85% to 3.50% and one facility bearing interest at a floating rate of LIBOR plus 1.00%. As of December 31, 2016, the remaining maturities of all unsecured term facilities ranged from approximately 0.1 years to approximately 3.9 years. As of December 31, 2015, the outstanding balance on our unsecured term facilities was \$292.8 million.

#### Convertible senior notes

In November 2011, we issued \$200.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 3.875% convertible senior notes due 2018 in an offering exempt from registration under the Securities Act. The convertible notes are senior unsecured obligations of the Company and bear interest at a rate of 3.875% per annum, payable in arrears on June 1 and December 1 of each year. The convertible notes are convertible at the option of the holder into shares of our Class A common stock at a price of \$29.65 per share.

### Secured term financings

We fund some aircraft purchases through secured term financings. Our various consolidated entities will borrow through secured bank facilities to purchase an aircraft. The aircraft are then leased by our entities to airlines. We guarantee the obligations of the entities under certain of the loan agreements. The loans may be secured by a pledge of

### **Table of Contents**

the shares of the entities, the aircraft, the lease receivables, security deposits, maintenance reserves or a combination thereof. Included in our secured term financings are two prior warehouse facilities that we refinanced into secured term loans in March 2014 and June 2016.

The secured term facilities contain customary covenants for financings of these types, including covenants that limit the borrowers' actions to those of special purpose entities engaged in the ownership and leasing of a particular aircraft and restrict their ability to incur, create or assume certain indebtedness, to incur or assume certain liens, to purchase, hold or acquire certain investments, to declare or make certain dividends and distributions and to engage in certain mergers, consolidations and asset sales. The secured term facilities also contain limitations on the Company's ability to transfer the equity interests of such subsidiaries or to incur, create or assume liens on such equity interests or the collateral securing such secured term facilities. Certain of the facilities require us to comply with certain financial maintenance covenants. In addition, the secured term facilities contain customary events of default for such financings. In the case of an event of default, the lenders may require immediate repayment of all outstanding loans. Such termination and acceleration will occur automatically in the event of certain bankruptcy events. These provisions are subject to a number of important exceptions and qualifications set forth in the loan agreements governing the secured term facilities. We believe we were in compliance with the covenants contained in our secured term facilities as of December 31, 2016.

In June 2016, the availability period for our ability to draw from our remaining warehouse facility expired. The outstanding drawn balance at the end of the availability period was converted to an amortizing, four-year term loan with an interest rate of LIBOR plus 2.00%. As of December 31, 2016, our outstanding balance was \$245.2 million and 12 aircraft with a net book value of \$440.2 million were pledged as collateral. As of December 31, 2015, we had borrowed \$372.4 million under our warehouse facility and pledged 14 aircraft as collateral with a net book value of \$577.6 million.

As of December 31, 2016, the outstanding balance on our secured term facilities, including the converted warehouse facilities, was \$619.8 million and we had pledged 23 aircraft as collateral with a net book value of \$1.3 billion. The outstanding balance under our secured term facilities as of December 31, 2016 was comprised of \$31.7 million fixed rate debt and \$588.1 million floating rate debt, with interest rates ranging from 4.34% to 5.36% and LIBOR plus 1.15% to LIBOR plus 2.99%, respectively. As of December 31, 2016, the remaining maturities of all secured term facilities ranged from approximately 0.1 years to approximately 6.5 years.

As of December 31, 2015, the outstanding balance on our secured term facilities, including the converted warehouse facilities, was \$849.7 million and we had pledged 29 aircraft as collateral with a net book value of \$1.5 billion. The outstanding balance under our secured term facilities as of December 31, 2015 was comprised of \$75.1 million fixed rate debt and \$774.6 million floating rate debt, with interest rates ranging from 4.28% to 5.36% and LIBOR plus 1.15% to LIBOR plus 2.99%, respectively.

### Export credit financings

In March 2013, we issued \$76.5 million in secured notes due 2024 guaranteed by the Export-Import Bank of the United States. The notes mature on August 15, 2024 and bear interest at a rate of 1.617% per annum. We used the proceeds of the offering to refinance a portion of the purchase price of two Boeing aircraft, which serve as collateral for the notes, and the related premium charged by Export-Import Bank for its guarantee of the notes. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, we had \$51.6 million and \$58.2 million in export credit financing outstanding, respectively.

### **Table of Contents**

### Credit Ratings

In October 2016, S&P's rating services raised our corporate credit and senior unsecured ratings to 'BBB' with a stable outlook, and in December 2016, Kroll reconfirmed our credit rating of 'A-' with a stable outlook. In January 2017, Fitch assigned an investment grade rating of 'BBB' to our senior unsecured debt and long-term issuer default rating with a stable outlook. Our investment grade credit ratings help us to lower our cost of funds and broaden our access to attractively priced capital. Our long-term debt financing strategy is focused on continuing to raise unsecured debt in the global bank and investment grade capital markets.

The following table summarizes our current credit ratings:

	Long-term	Corporate		Date of Last
Rating Agency	Debt	Rating	Outlook	Ratings Action
Standard and Poor's	BBB	BBB	Stable Outlook	October 17, 2016
Fitch Ratings	BBB	BBB	Stable Outlook	January 16, 2017
Kroll Bond Ratings	A-	A-	Stable Outlook	December 16, 2016

While a ratings downgrade would not result in a default under any of our debt agreements, it could adversely affect our ability to issue debt and obtain new financings, or renew existing financings, and it would increase the cost of our financings.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Results of Operations**

	Year Ended December 31, 2016 (in thousands)	Year Ended December 31, 2015	Year Ended December 31, 2014
Revenues			
Rental of flight equipment	\$ 1,339,002	\$ 1,174,544	\$ 991,241
Aircraft sales, trading and other	80,053	48,296	59,252
Total revenues	1,419,055	1,222,840	1,050,493
Expenses			
Interest	255,259	235,637	192,818
Amortization of debt discounts and issuance costs	30,942	30,507	27,772
Interest expense	286,201	266,144	220,590
Depreciation of flight equipment	452,682	397,760	336,657
Settlement	_	72,000	_
Selling, general and administrative	82,993	76,961	82,422
Stock-based compensation	16,941	17,022	16,048
Total expenses	838,817	829,887	655,717
Income before taxes	580,238	392,953	394,776
Income tax expense	(205,313)	(139,562)	(138,778)
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998
Net income per share of Class A and B common stock			
Basic	\$ 3.65	\$ 2.47	\$ 2.51
Diluted	\$ 3.44	\$ 2.34	\$ 2.38
Weighted-average shares outstanding			
Basic	102,801,161	102,547,774	102,142,828
Diluted	110,798,727	110,628,865	110,192,771
Other financial data			
Pre-tax profit margin	40.9 %	32.1 %	37.6 %
Adjusted net income before income taxes(1)	\$ 622,871	\$ 507,982	\$ 438,596
Adjusted margin before income taxes(1)	44.1 %	41.7 %	41.8 %
Adjusted diluted earnings per share before income			
taxes(1)	\$ 5.67	\$ 4.64	\$ 4.03

<sup>(1)</sup> Adjusted net income before income taxes (defined as net income excluding the effects of certain non-cash items, one-time or non-recurring items, such as settlement expense, net of recoveries, that are not expected to continue in the future and certain other items), adjusted margin before income taxes (defined as adjusted net income before income taxes divided by total revenues, excluding insurance recoveries) and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes (defined as adjusted net income before income taxes divided by the weighted average diluted common shares outstanding) are measures of operating performance that are not defined by GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to net income, pre-tax profit margin, earnings per share, and diluted earnings per share, or any other performance measures derived in accordance with GAAP. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes, are presented as supplemental disclosure because management believes they provide useful information on our

earnings from ongoing operations.

Management and our board of directors use adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes to assess our consolidated financial and operating performance. Management believes these measures are helpful in evaluating the operating performance of our ongoing operations and identifying trends in our performance, because they remove the effects of certain non-cash items, one-time or non-recurring items that are not expected to continue in the future and certain other items from our operating results. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and

#### **Table of Contents**

adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes, however, should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our operating results or cash flows as reported under GAAP. Adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes do not reflect our cash expenditures or changes in or cash requirements for our working capital needs. In addition, our calculation of adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes may differ from the adjusted net income before income taxes, adjusted margin before income taxes and adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes or analogous calculations of other companies in our industry, limiting their usefulness as a comparative measure.

The following tables show the reconciliation of net income to adjusted net income before income taxes and adjusted margin before income taxes (in thousands, except percentages):

	Year Ended		
	December 3	1,	
	2016	2015	2014
	(unaudited)		
Reconciliation of net income to adjusted net income before income			
taxes:			
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998
Amortization of debt discounts and issuance costs	30,942	30,507	27,772
Stock-based compensation	16,941	17,022	16,048
Settlement	_	72,000	
Insurance recovery on settlement	(5,250)	(4,500)	
Provision for income taxes	205,313	139,562	138,778
Adjusted net income before income taxes	\$ 622,871	\$ 507,982	\$ 438,596
Adjusted margin before income taxes(1)	44.1 %	41.7 %	41.8 %

<sup>(1)</sup> Adjusted margin before income taxes is adjusted net income before income taxes divided by total revenues, excluding insurance recoveries.

The following table shows the reconciliation of net income to adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes (in thousands, except share and per share amounts):

	Year Ended December 31, 2016 (unaudited)	2015	2014
Reconciliation of net income to adjusted diluted earnings	(unaudica)		
per share before income taxes:			
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998
Amortization of debt discounts and issuance costs	30,942	30,507	27,772
	*	,	,
Stock-based compensation	16,941	17,022	16,048
Settlement	_	72,000	_
Insurance recovery on settlement	(5,250)	(4,500)	
Provision for income taxes	205,313	139,562	138,778
Adjusted net income before income taxes	\$ 622,871	\$ 507,982	\$ 438,596
Assumed conversion of convertible senior notes	5,780	5,806	5,811

Adjusted net income before income taxes plus assumed			
conversions	\$ 628,651	\$ 513,788	\$ 444,407
Weighted-average diluted shares outstanding	110,798,727	110,628,865	110,192,771
Adjusted diluted earnings per share before income taxes	\$ 5.67	\$ 4.64	\$ 4.03

### **Table of Contents**

2016 Compared to 2015

#### Rental revenue

As of December 31, 2016, we owned 237 aircraft with a net book value of \$12.0 billion and recorded \$1.3 billion in rental revenue for the year then ended, which included overhaul revenue, net of amortization of initial direct costs, of \$11.3 million. In the prior year, as of December 31, 2015, we owned 240 aircraft with a net book value of \$10.8 billion and recorded \$1.2 billion in rental revenue for the year ended December 31, 2015, which included overhaul revenue, net of amortization of initial direct costs, of \$24.9 million. The increase in rental revenue was primarily due to the increase in net book value of our operating lease portfolio to \$12.0 billion as of December 31, 2016 from \$10.8 billion as of December 31, 2015.

### Aircraft sales, trading and other revenue

Aircraft sales, trading and other revenue totaled \$80.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to \$48.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. During the year ended December 31, 2016, we sold 46 aircraft from our operating lease portfolio recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$61.5 million. In addition, we received insurance proceeds of \$5.25 million in connection with the litigation settlement discussed in Note 14 in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. During the year ended December 31, 2015, we sold 24 aircraft from our operating lease portfolio recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$33.9 million and received \$4.5 million of insurance proceeds in connection with the litigation settlement.

### Interest expense

Interest expense totaled \$286.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to \$266.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The change was primarily due to an increase in our average outstanding debt balances, partially offset by a decrease in our composite cost of funds, resulting in a \$19.6 million increase in interest and a \$0.4 million increase in amortization of our discounts and deferred debt issue costs. We expect that our interest expense will increase as our average debt balance outstanding continues to increase. Interest expense will also be impacted by changes in our composite cost of funds.

#### Depreciation expense

We recorded \$452.7 million in depreciation expense of flight equipment for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to \$397.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The increase in depreciation expense for 2016, compared to 2015, was primarily attributable to the increase in fleet net of sales.

### Settlement expense

We recorded settlement expense of \$72.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 as a result of the Settlement Agreement entered into by and between the Company, certain executive officers and employees of the Company, AIG, ILFC, and AerCap Holdings N.V., to settle all ongoing litigation as set forth in Note 14 in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

### Selling, general and administrative expenses

We recorded selling, general and administrative expenses of \$83.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to \$77.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. Selling, general and administrative expense as a

percentage of total revenue decreased to 5.8% for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to 6.3% for the year ended December 31, 2015. As we continue to add new aircraft to our portfolio, we expect over the long-term, selling, general and administrative expense to decrease as a percentage of our revenue.

#### **Table of Contents**

Stock-based compensation expense

Stock-based compensation expense totaled \$16.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to \$17.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. See Note 11 in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information on stock-based compensation.

#### **Taxes**

The effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2016 was 35.4% compared to 35.5% for the year ended December 31, 2015. The change in effective tax rate for the respective periods is due to the effect of changes in permanent differences.

#### Net income

For the year ended December 31, 2016, we reported consolidated net income of \$374.9 million, or \$3.44 per diluted share, compared to a consolidated net income of \$253.4 million, or \$2.34 per diluted share, for the year ended December 31, 2015. The increase in net income for 2016, compared to 2015, was primarily attributable to the increase in net book value of our operating lease portfolio and the settlement expense incurred in 2015 related to the AIG/ILFC litigation.

### Adjusted net income before income taxes

For the year ended December 31, 2016, we recorded adjusted net income before income taxes of \$622.9 million, or \$5.67 per diluted share, compared to an adjusted net income before income taxes of \$508.0 million, or \$4.64 per diluted share, for the year ended December 31, 2015. The increase in adjusted net income before income taxes for 2016, compared to 2015, was primarily attributable to the increase in net book value of our operating lease portfolio.

Adjusted net income before income taxes is a measure of financial and operational performance that is not defined by GAAP. See Note 2 in "Item 6. Selected Financial Data" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion of adjusted net income before income taxes as a non-GAAP measure and a reconciliation of this measure to net income.

2015 Compared to 2014

#### Rental revenue

As of December 31, 2015, we owned 240 aircraft at a total cost of \$12.0 billion and recorded \$1.2 billion in rental revenue for the year then ended, which included overhaul revenue of \$34.0 million. In the prior year, as of December 31, 2014, we owned 213 aircraft at a total cost of \$9.8 billion and recorded \$991.2 million in rental revenue for the year ended December 31, 2014, which included overhaul revenue of \$25.2 million. The increase in rental revenue was primarily due to the delivery of 51 additional aircraft, all of which were leased at the time of delivery, partially offset by the sale of 24 aircraft from our operating lease portfolio. Due to the timing of aircraft deliveries and sales, the full impact on rental revenue will be reflected in subsequent periods.

All of the aircraft in our fleet were leased as of December 31, 2015 and 2014.

Aircraft sales, trading and other revenue

Aircraft sales, trading and other revenue totaled \$48.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 compared to \$59.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2014. During the year ended December 31, 2015, we sold 24 aircraft from our operating lease portfolio recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$33.9 million. In addition, we received insurance proceeds of \$4.5 million in connection with the litigation settlement discussed in Note 14 in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. During the year ended December 31, 2014, we sold 16 aircraft from our operating lease portfolio and a corporate aircraft, received

#### **Table of Contents**

insurance proceeds in excess of the book value relating to the insured loss of an aircraft in 2013 and traded six Boeing 737-300 aircraft recording gains on aircraft sales and trading activity of \$55.8 million.

### Interest expense

Interest expense totaled \$266.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 compared to \$220.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2014. The change was primarily due to an increase in our average outstanding debt balances, resulting in a \$42.8 million increase in interest and a \$2.7 million increase in amortization of our discounts and deferred debt issue costs. We expect that our interest expense will increase as our average debt balance outstanding continues to increase. Interest expense will also be impacted by changes in our composite cost of funds.

### Depreciation expense

We recorded \$397.8 million in depreciation expense of flight equipment for the year ended December 31, 2015 compared to \$336.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2014. The increase in depreciation expense for 2015, compared to 2014, was primarily attributable to the increase in fleet net of sales. The full impact on depreciation expense for aircraft added during the year will be reflected in subsequent periods.

### Selling, general and administrative expenses

We recorded selling, general and administrative expenses of \$77.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 compared to \$82.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2014. Selling, general and administrative expense as a percentage of total revenue decreased to 6.3% for the year ended December 31, 2015 compared to 7.8% for the year ended December 31, 2014. As we continue to add new aircraft to our portfolio, we expect over the long-term, selling, general and administrative expense to decrease as a percentage of our revenue.

### Stock-based compensation expense

Stock-based compensation expense totaled \$17.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 compared to \$16.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2014. See Note 11 in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information on stock-based compensation.

### Settlement expense

We recorded settlement expense of \$72.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 as a result of the Settlement Agreement entered into by and between the Company, certain executive officers and employees of the Company, AIG, ILFC, and AerCap Holdings N.V., to settle all ongoing litigation as set forth in Note 14 in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

#### Taxes

The effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2015 was 35.5% compared to 35.2% for the year ended December 31, 2014. The change in effective tax rate for the respective periods is due to the effect of changes in permanent differences.

### Net income

For the year ended December 31, 2015, we reported consolidated net income of \$253.4 million, or \$2.34 per diluted share, compared to a consolidated net income of \$256.0 million, or \$2.38 per diluted share, for the year ended December 31, 2014. The decrease in net income for 2015, compared to 2014, was primarily attributable to the settlement expense recorded in 2015.

### **Table of Contents**

#### Adjusted net income before income taxes

For the year ended December 31, 2015, we recorded adjusted net income before income taxes of \$508.0 million, or \$4.64 per diluted share, compared to an adjusted net income before income taxes of \$438.6 million, or \$4.03 per diluted share, for the year ended December 31, 2014. The increase in adjusted net income before income taxes for 2015, compared to 2014, was primarily attributable to the acquisition and lease of additional aircraft.

Adjusted net income before income taxes is a measure of financial and operational performance that is not defined by GAAP. See Note 2 in "Item 6. Selected Financial Data" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion of adjusted net income before income taxes as a non-GAAP measure and a reconciliation of this measure to net income.

#### **Contractual Obligations**

Our contractual obligations as of December 31, 2016 are as follows:

	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	Thereafter	Total
	(dollars in thou	isands)					
Long-term debt							
obligations	\$ 1,411,656	\$ 1,460,578	\$ 1,049,196	\$ 1,837,667	\$ 1,121,777	\$ 1,921,151	\$ 8,802,025
Interest							
payments on							
debt							
outstanding(1)	271,591	227,939	180,494	134,206	88,539	124,122	1,026,891
Purchase							
commitments	2,893,335	3,842,954	5,010,801	6,207,348	5,668,152	4,276,303	27,898,893
Operating							
leases	2,619	2,926	3,232	3,111	2,946	6,804	21,638
Total	\$ 4,579,201	\$ 5,534,397	\$ 6,243,723	\$ 8,182,332	\$ 6,881,414	\$ 6,328,380	\$ 37,749,447

<sup>(1)</sup> Future interest payments on floating rate debt are estimated using floating rates in effect at December 31, 2016. Off balance Sheet Arrangements

We have not established any unconsolidated entities for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or for other contractually narrow or limited purposes. We have, however, from time to time established subsidiaries and created partnership arrangements or trusts for the purpose of leasing aircraft or facilitating borrowing arrangements all of which are consolidated. We have a 9.5% non-controlling interest in a joint venture that we do not control and are not the primary beneficiary of but have significant influence over, therefore we account for our investment in the joint venture under the equity method of accounting.

### Critical Accounting Policies

We believe the following critical accounting policies can have a significant impact on our results of operations, financial position and financial statement disclosures, and may require subjective and complex estimates and judgments.

#### Lease revenue

We lease flight equipment principally under operating leases and report rental income ratably over the life of each lease. Rentals received, but unearned, under the lease agreements are recorded in "Rentals received in advance" on our Consolidated Balance Sheet until earned. The difference between the rental income recorded and the cash received under the provisions of the lease is included in "Lease receivables," as a component of "Other assets" on our Consolidated Balance Sheet. An allowance for doubtful accounts will be recognized for past due rentals based on management's assessment of collectability. Our management team monitors all lessees with past due lease payments (if any) and discusses relevant operational and financial issues facing those lessees with our marketing executives in order

### **Table of Contents**

to determine an appropriate allowance for doubtful accounts. In addition, if collection is not reasonably assured, we will not recognize rental income for amounts due under our lease contracts and will recognize revenue for such lessees on a cash basis. Should a lessee's credit quality deteriorate, we may be required to record an allowance for doubtful accounts and/or stop recognizing revenue until cash is received.

Our aircraft lease agreements typically contain provisions which require the lessee to make additional contingent rental payments based on either the usage of the aircraft, measured on the basis of hours or cycles flown per month (a cycle is one take off and landing), or calendar based time ("Maintenance Reserves"). These payments represent contributions to the cost of major future maintenance events ("Qualifying Events") associated with the aircraft and typically cover major airframe structural checks, engine overhauls, the replacement of life limited parts contained in each engine, landing gear overhauls and overhauls of the auxiliary power unit. These Maintenance Reserves are generally collected monthly based on reports of usage by the lessee or collected as fixed monthly rates.

In accordance with our lease agreements, Maintenance Reserves are subject to reimbursement to the lessee upon the occurrence of a Qualifying Event. The reimbursable amount is capped by the amount of Maintenance Reserves payments received by the Company, net of previous reimbursements. The Company is only required to reimburse for Qualifying Events during the lease term. The Company is not required to reimburse for routine maintenance or additional maintenance costs incurred during a Qualifying Event. All amounts of Maintenance Reserves unclaimed by the lessee at the end of the lease term are retained by the Company.

We record as rental revenue the portion of Maintenance Reserves that we are virtually certain we will not reimburse to the lessee as a component of "Rental of flight equipment" in our Consolidated Statement of Income. Maintenance Reserves which we may be required to reimburse to the lessee are reflected in our overhaul reserve liability, as a component of "Security deposits and maintenance reserves on flight equipment leases" in our Consolidated Balance Sheet.

Estimating when we are virtually certain that Maintenance Reserves payments will not be reimbursed requires judgments to be made as to the timing and cost of future maintenance events. In order to determine virtual certainty with respect to this contingency, our Technical Asset Management department analyzes the terms of the lease, utilizes available cost estimates published by the equipment manufacturers, and thoroughly evaluates an airline's Maintenance Planning Document ("MPD"). The MPD describes the required inspections and the frequency of those inspections. Our Technical Asset Management department utilizes this information, combined with their cumulative industry experience, to determine when major Qualifying Events are expected to occur for each relevant component of the aircraft, and translates this information into a determination of how much we will ultimately be required to reimburse to the lessee. We record Maintenance Reserves revenue as the aircraft is operated when we determine that a Qualifying Event will occur outside the non-cancellable lease term or after we have collected Maintenance Reserves equal to the amount that we expect to reimburse to the lessee as the aircraft is operated.

Should such estimates be inaccurate, we may be required to reverse revenue previously recognized. In addition, if we can no longer make accurate estimates with respect to a particular lease, we will stop recognizing any Maintenance Reserves revenue until the end of such lease.

Any Maintenance Reserves or end of lease payments collected that were not reimbursed to the lessee during the term of the lease for a Qualifying Event are recognized as Rental revenues at the end of the lease. Leases that contain provisions which require us to pay a portion of a lessee's major maintenance based on the usage of the aircraft and major life-limited components that were incurred prior to the current lease are recorded as lease incentives based on estimated payments we expect to pay the lessee. These lease incentives are amortized as a reduction of Rental revenues over the term of the lease.

All of our lease agreements are triple net leases whereby the lessee is responsible for all taxes, insurance, and aircraft maintenance. In the future, we may incur repair and maintenance expenses for off lease aircraft. We recognize repair and maintenance in our Consolidated Statements of Income for all such expenditures.

### **Table of Contents**

Lessee specific modifications such as those related to modifications of the aircraft cabin are expected to be capitalized as initial direct costs and amortized over the term of the lease into rental revenue in our Consolidated Statements of Income.

#### Flight equipment

Flight equipment under operating lease is stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Purchases, major additions and modifications, and interest on deposits during the construction phase are capitalized. We generally depreciate passenger aircraft on a straight line basis over a 25 year life from the date of manufacture to a 15% residual value. Changes in the assumption of useful lives or residual values for aircraft could have a significant impact on our results of operations and financial condition. At the time flight equipment is retired or sold, the cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the related accounts and the difference, net of proceeds, is recorded as a gain or loss.

Major aircraft improvements and modifications incurred during an off-lease period are capitalized and depreciated over the remaining life of the flight equipment. In addition, costs paid by the Company for scheduled maintenance and overhauls are capitalized and depreciated over a period to the next scheduled maintenance or overhaul event. Miscellaneous repairs are expensed when incurred.

Our management team evaluates on a quarterly basis the need to perform an impairment test whenever facts or circumstances indicate a potential impairment has occurred. An assessment is performed whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an aircraft may not be recoverable. Recoverability of an aircraft's carrying amount is measured by comparing the carrying amount of the aircraft to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the aircraft. The undiscounted cash flows consist of cash flows from currently contracted leases, future projected lease rates and estimated residual or scrap values for each aircraft. We develop assumptions used in the recoverability analysis based on our knowledge of active lease contracts, current and future expectations of the global demand for a particular aircraft type, and historical experience in the aircraft leasing market and aviation industry, as well as information received from third party industry sources. The factors considered in estimating the undiscounted cash flows are affected by changes in future periods due to changes in contracted lease rates, economic conditions, technology and airline demand for a particular aircraft type. In the event that an aircraft does not meet the recoverability test, the aircraft will be recorded at fair value in accordance with our Fair Value Policy, resulting in an impairment charge. Deterioration of future lease rates and the residual values of our aircraft could result in impairment charges which could have a significant impact on our results of operations and financial condition.

We record flight equipment at fair value if we determine the carrying value may not be recoverable. We principally use the income approach to measure the fair value of aircraft. The income approach is based on the present value of cash flows from contractual lease agreements and projected future lease payments, including contingent rentals, net of expenses, which extend to the end of the aircraft's economic life in its highest and best use configuration, as well as a disposition value based on expectations of market participants. These valuations are considered Level 3 valuations, as the valuations contain significant non observable inputs.

### Maintenance Rights

We identify, measure and account for maintenance right assets and liabilities associated with our acquisitions of aircraft with in-place leases. A maintenance right asset represents the fair value of our contractual right under a lease to receive an aircraft in an improved maintenance condition as compared to the maintenance condition on the acquisition date. A maintenance right liability represents our obligation to pay the lessee for the difference between the lease end contractual maintenance condition of the aircraft and the actual maintenance condition of the aircraft on the acquisition date.

Our aircraft are typically subject to triple-net leases pursuant to which the lessee is responsible for maintenance, which is accomplished through one of two types of provisions in its leases: (i) end of lease return conditions ("EOL Leases") or (ii) periodic maintenance payments ("MR Leases").

#### **Table of Contents**

#### (i) EOL Leases

Under EOL Leases, the lessee is obligated to comply with certain return conditions which require the lessee to perform maintenance on the aircraft or make cash compensation payments at the end of the lease to bring the aircraft into a specified maintenance condition.

Maintenance right assets in EOL Leases represent the difference in value between the contractual right to receive an aircraft in an improved maintenance condition as compared to the maintenance condition on the acquisition date. Maintenance right liabilities exist in EOL Leases if, on the acquisition date, the maintenance condition of the aircraft is greater than the contractual return condition in the lease and we are required to pay the lessee in cash for the improved maintenance condition. Maintenance right assets, net will be recorded as a component of flight equipment subject to operating leases on our Consolidated Balance Sheet.

When we record maintenance right assets with respect to EOL Leases, the following accounting scenarios exist: (i) the aircraft is returned at lease expiry in the contractually specified maintenance condition without any cash payment to us by the lessee, the maintenance right asset is relieved and an aircraft improvement is recorded to the extent the improvement is substantiated and deemed to meet our capitalization policy; (ii) the lessee pays us cash compensation at lease expiry in excess of the value of the maintenance right asset, the maintenance right asset is relieved and any excess is recognized as end of lease income; or (iii) the lessee pays us cash compensation at lease expiry that is less than the value of the maintenance right asset, the cash is applied to the maintenance right asset and the balance of such asset is relieved and recorded as an aircraft improvement to the extent the improvement is substantiated and meets our capitalization policy. Any aircraft improvement will be depreciated over a period to the next scheduled maintenance event in accordance with our policy with respect to major maintenance and included in depreciation of flight equipment on our Consolidated Statement of Income.

When we record maintenance right liabilities with respect to EOL Leases, the following accounting scenarios exist: (i) the aircraft is returned at lease expiry in the contractually specified maintenance condition without any cash payment by us to the lessee, the maintenance right liability is relieved and end of lease income is recognized; (ii) we pay the lessee cash compensation at lease expiry of less than the value of the maintenance right liability, the maintenance right liability is relieved and any difference is recognized as end of lease income; or (iii) we pay the lessee cash compensation at lease expiry in excess of the value of the maintenance right liability, the maintenance right liability is relieved and the excess amount is recorded as an aircraft improvement asset to the extent that it meets our capitalization policy.

#### (ii) MR Leases

Under MR Leases, the lessee is required to make periodic payments to the Company for maintenance based upon planned usage of the aircraft. When a Qualifying Event occurs during the lease term, we are required to reimburse the lessee for the costs associated with such maintenance. At the end of lease, we are entitled to retain any cash receipts in excess of the required reimbursements to the lessee.

Maintenance right assets in MR Leases represent the right to receive an aircraft in an improved condition relative to the actual condition on the acquisition date. The aircraft is improved by the performance of a Qualifying Event paid for by the lessee who is reimbursed by us from the periodic maintenance payments that it receives. Maintenance right assets, net will be recorded as a component of flight equipment subject to operating leases on our balance sheet.

When we record maintenance right assets with respect to MR Leases, the following accounting scenarios exist: (i) the aircraft is returned at lease expiry and no Qualifying Event has been performed by the lessee since the acquisition date, the maintenance right asset is offset by the amount of the associated maintenance payment liability and any

excess is recorded as end of lease income; or (ii) we have reimbursed the lessee for the performance of a Qualifying Event, the maintenance right asset is relieved and an aircraft improvement is recorded to the extent of that it meets our capitalization policy.

### **Table of Contents**

There are no maintenance right liabilities for MR Leases.

When flight equipment is sold, maintenance rights are included in the calculation of the disposition gain or loss.

#### Stock based compensation

To compensate and incentivize our employees and directors, we grant stock based compensation awards. To date, we have granted stock options ("Stock Options") and restricted stock units ("RSUs"). All share based payment awards granted have been equity classified awards. We account for Stock Options by estimating the grant date fair value of the award as calculated by the Black Scholes Merton ("BSM") option pricing model and amortizing that value on a straight line basis over the requisite service period less any anticipated forfeitures. The fair value of book value and time based RSUs are determined based on the closing market price of the Company's Class A common stock on the date of grant, while the fair value of Total Shareholder Return ("TSR") RSUs is determined at the grant date using a Monte Carlo simulation model. Included in the Monte Carlo simulation model are certain assumptions regarding a number of highly complex and subjective variables, such as expected volatility, risk free interest rate and expected dividends. To appropriately value the award, the risk free interest rate is estimated for the time period from the valuation date until the vesting date and the historical volatilities are estimated based on a historical timeframe equal to the time from the valuation date until the end date of the performance period. Due to our limited stock history since the completion of our initial public offering on April 25, 2011, historical volatility was estimated based on all available information including peer group volatility.

The estimation of the fair value of share based awards requires considerable judgment. For future awards, we will be required to continue to make such judgments, and while we intend to continue to use the approach discussed above to make key estimates, there can be no assurance that changes in such estimates will not have a significant impact to our results of operations in the future.

### Income taxes

We use the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes. Under the asset and liability method, deferred income taxes are recognized for the tax consequences of "temporary differences" by applying enacted statutory tax rates applicable to future years to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and the tax basis of existing assets and liabilities. The effect on deferred taxes of a change in the tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. We record a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets when the probability of realization of the full value of the asset is less than 50%. Based on the timing of reversal of deferred tax liabilities, future anticipated taxable income based on lease and debt arrangements in place at the balance sheet date and tax planning strategies available to us, our management considers the deferred tax asset recoverable. Should events occur in the future that make the likelihood of recovery of deferred tax assets less than 50%, a deferred tax valuation allowance will be required that could have a significant impact on our results of operations and financial condition.

We recognize the impact of a tax position, if that position has a probability of greater than 50% that it would be sustained on audit, based on the technical merits of the position. Recognized income tax positions are measured at the largest amount that has a probability of more than 50% of being realized. Changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which the change in judgment occurs. As our business develops, we may take tax positions that have a probability of less than 50% of being sustained on audit which will require us to reserve for such positions. If these tax positions are audited by a taxing authority, there can be no assurance that the ultimate resolution of such tax positions will not result in further losses. Such losses could have a significant impact on our results of operations and financial condition.

### ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Market risk represents the risk of changes in value of a financial instrument, caused by fluctuations in interest rates and foreign exchange rates. Changes in these factors could cause fluctuations in our results of operations and cash flows. We are exposed to the market risks described below.

### **Table of Contents**

#### Interest Rate Risk

The nature of our business exposes us to market risk arising from changes in interest rates. Changes, both increases and decreases, in our cost of borrowing, as reflected in our composite interest rate, directly impact our net income. Our lease rental stream is generally fixed over the life of our leases, whereas we have used floating-rate debt to finance a significant portion of our aircraft acquisitions. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, we had \$1.5 billion and \$1.7 billion in floating-rate debt, respectively. If interest rates increase, we would be obligated to make higher interest payments to our lenders. If we incur significant fixed-rate debt in the future, increased interest rates prevailing in the market at the time of the incurrence of such debt would also increase our interest expense. If our composite rate were to increase by 1.0%, we would expect to incur additional interest expense on our existing indebtedness as of December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015 of approximately \$14.5 million and \$16.6 million, each on an annualized basis, which would put downward pressure on our operating margins. The decrease in additional interest expense the Company would incur is primarily due to a decrease in the floating-rate debt outstanding as of December 31, 2016 compared to December 31, 2015.

We also have interest rate risk on our forward lease placements. This is caused by us setting a fixed lease rate in advance of the delivery date of an aircraft. The delivery date is when a majority of the financing for an aircraft is arranged. We partially mitigate the risk of an increasing interest rate environment between the lease signing date and the delivery date of the aircraft, by having interest rate adjusters in a majority of our forward lease contracts which would adjust the final lease rate upward if certain benchmark interest rates are higher at the time of delivery of the aircraft than at the lease signing date.

#### Foreign Exchange Rate Risk

The Company attempts to minimize currency and exchange risks by entering into aircraft purchase agreements and a majority of lease agreements and debt agreements with U.S. dollars as the designated payment currency. Thus, most of our revenue and expenses are denominated in U.S. dollars. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, 1.0% and 0.8% of our lease revenues were denominated in Euros, respectively. As our principal currency is the U.S. dollar, fluctuations in the U.S. dollar as compared to other major currencies should not have a significant impact on our future operating results.

## Table of Contents

### ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

## Air Lease Corporation

### INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### Contents

	Page
Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	67
Financial Statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheets	69
Consolidated Statements of Income	70
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity	71
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	72
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	73

### **Table of Contents**

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Shareholders

Air Lease Corporation:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, and the related consolidated statements of income, shareholders' equity and cash flows for each of the years in the three year period ended December 31, 2016. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries' management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three year period ended December 31, 2016, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries' internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016, based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, and our report dated February 23, 2017 expressed an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Los Angeles, California

February 23, 2017

#### **Table of Contents**

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Shareholders

Air Lease Corporation:

We have audited Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries' internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016, based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries' management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audit also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016, based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated balance sheets of Air Lease Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, and the related consolidated statements of income, shareholders' equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three year period ended December 31, 2016, and our report dated February 23, 2017 expressed an unqualified opinion on those consolidated financial statements.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Los Angeles, California

February 23, 2017

# Table of Contents

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	December 31, December 31, 2016 2015 (in thousands, except share data)			
Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 274,802	\$ 156,675		
Restricted cash	16,000	16,528		
Flight equipment subject to operating leases	13,597,530	12,026,798		
Less accumulated depreciation	(1,555,605)	(1,213,323)		
	12,041,925	10,813,475		
Deposits on flight equipment purchases	1,290,676	1,071,035		
Other assets	352,213	297,385		
Total assets	\$ 13,975,616	\$ 12,355,098		
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity				
Accrued interest and other payables	\$ 256,775	\$ 215,983		
Debt financing, net of discounts and issuance costs	8,713,874	7,712,421		
Security deposits and maintenance reserves on flight equipment leases	856,335	853,330		
Rentals received in advance	99,385	91,485		
Deferred tax liability	667,060	461,967		
Total liabilities	\$ 10,593,429	\$ 9,335,186		
Shareholders' Equity				
Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value; 50,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued				
or outstanding				
Class A common stock, \$0.01 par value; authorized 500,000,000 shares; issued				
and outstanding 102,844,477 and 102,582,669 shares at December 31, 2016 and				
December 31, 2015, respectively	1,010	1,010		
Class B Non-Voting common stock, \$0.01 par value; authorized 10,000,000				
shares; no shares issued or outstanding				
Paid-in capital	2,237,866	2,227,376		
Retained earnings	1,143,311	791,526		
Total shareholders' equity	\$ 3,382,187	\$ 3,019,912		
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$ 13,975,616	\$ 12,355,098		

(See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements)

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

	Year Ended December 31, 2016	Year Ended December 31, 2015	Year Ended December 31, 2014
Revenues	(in thousands, ex		2014
Rental of flight equipment	\$ 1,339,002	\$ 1,174,544	\$ 991,241
Aircraft sales, trading and other	80,053	48,296	59,252
Total revenues	1,419,055	1,222,840	1,050,493
Expenses	1,11,000	1,222,010	1,000,150
Interest	255,259	235,637	192,818
Amortization of debt discounts and issuance costs	30,942	30,507	27,772
Interest expense	286,201	266,144	220,590
Depreciation of flight equipment	452,682	397,760	336,657
Settlement	_	72,000	
Selling, general and administrative	82,993	76,961	82,422
Stock-based compensation	16,941	17,022	16,048
Total expenses	838,817	829,887	655,717
Income before taxes	580,238	392,953	394,776
Income tax expense	(205,313)	(139,562)	(138,778)
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998
Net income per share of Class A and Class B common stock:			
Basic	\$ 3.65	\$ 2.47	\$ 2.51
Diluted	\$ 3.44	\$ 2.34	\$ 2.38
Weighted-average shares outstanding			
Basic	102,801,161	102,547,774	102,142,828
Diluted	110,798,727	110,628,865	110,192,771

(See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements)

# Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

	Preferred Stock Shares (in thousa		Class A  Common Stocumshares cept share and p	Amount	Class B Non-Votin Common Stock Shares counts)		Paid-in Eapital	Retained Earnings	Total
Balance at December 31, 2013 Issuance of common stock upon exercise of options and vesting of	_	_	101,822,676	\$ 1,009	_	_ \$	5 2,209,566	\$ 312,859	\$ 2,523,434
restricted stock units Stock-based	_		1,028,654	1	_	_	943	_	944
compensation expense Cash dividends	_	—	_	_	_		16,048	_	16,048
(declared \$0.13 per share) Tax benefits from stock based	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(13,284)	(13,284)
compensation arrangements Tax	_	_	_	_	_	_	7,011	_	7,011
withholdings on stock based compensation Net income Balance at		_ _	(459,122) —			=	(18,089)	 255,998	(18,089) 255,998
December 31, 2014 Issuance of common stock upon exercise of options and vesting of	_	_	102,392,208 321,395	\$ 1,010 —	_	\$	5 2,215,479 177	\$ 555,573 —	\$ 2,772,062 177

Edgar Filing: AIR LEASE CORP - Form 10-K

restricted stock units Stock-based compensation							
expense Cash dividends (declared	_		_	_	— 17,022	_	17,022
\$0.17 per share) Tax withholdings on stock based	_		_	_		(17,438)	(17,438)
compensation Net income Balance at December 31,	=	— (130,934) — —	_	_	(5,302) 	<u></u>	(5,302) 253,391
2015 Issuance of common stock upon exercise of options and vesting of restricted	_	— 102,582,669	\$ 1,010	_	— \$ 2,227,376	\$ 791,526	\$ 3,019,912
stock units Stock-based compensation	_	— 452,759	_	_	— 96	_	96
expense Cash dividends (declared \$0.225 per	_		_	_	— 16,941	_	16,941
share) Tax withholdings	_		_	_		(23,140)	(23,140)
on stock based compensation Net income Balance at December 31,		— (190,951) — —		_	— (6,547) — —	— 374,925	(6,547) 374,925
2016		— 102,844,477	\$ 1,010	_	- \$ 2,237,866	\$ 1,143,311	\$ 3,382,187

(See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements)

# Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Year Ended December 31, 2016 (dollars in thous	Year Ended December 31, 2015 sands)	Year Ended December 31, 2014
Operating Activities			
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by			
operating activities:			
Depreciation of flight equipment	452,682	397,760	336,657
Stock-based compensation	16,941	17,022	16,048
Deferred taxes	205,313	138,608	137,107
Tax benefits from stock-based compensation arrangements	_	_	(7,011)
Amortization of discounts and debt issuance costs	30,942	30,507	27,772
Gain on aircraft sales, trading and other activity	(61,494)	(33,898)	(56,457)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:			
Other assets	(53,114)	4,162	(1,191)
Accrued interest and other payables	45,983	16,635	45,738
Rentals received in advance	7,900	15,608	14,357
Net cash provided by operating activities	1,020,078	839,795	769,018
Investing Activities			
Acquisition of flight equipment under operating lease	(1,914,093)	(2,088,646)	(1,568,748)
Payments for deposits on flight equipment purchases	(868,091)	(597,170)	(601,307)
Proceeds from aircraft sales, trading and other activity	988,040	752,747	603,849
Acquisition of furnishings, equipment and other assets	(211,372)	(219,732)	(239,451)
Net cash used in investing activities	(2,005,516)	(2,152,801)	(1,805,657)
Financing Activities	( ) )-	( , - , ,	( , , ,
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of options	20	60	944
Cash dividends paid	(20,555)	(16,405)	(12,243)
Tax withholdings on stock-based compensation	(5,890)	(5,302)	(18,089)
Tax benefits from stock-based compensation arrangements	<del>-</del>	—	7,011
Net change in unsecured revolving facilities	46,000	151,000	(239,000)
Proceeds from debt financings	2,021,966	1,232,384	1,663,120
Payments in reduction of debt financings	(1,093,910)	(328,248)	(577,212)
Net change in restricted cash	528	(9,059)	79,839
Debt issuance costs	(5,042)	(4,518)	(7,975)
Security deposits and maintenance reserve receipts	218,754	218,380	185,639
Security deposits and maintenance reserve disbursements	(58,306)	(51,430)	(32,749)
Net cash provided by financing activities	1,103,565	1,186,862	1,049,285
Net increase (decrease) in cash	118,127	(126,144)	12,646
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	156,675	282,819	270,173
Cash and cash equivalents at obeginning of period  Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 274,802	\$ 156,675	\$ 282,819
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information	Ψ 217,002	Ψ 150,075	Ψ 202,019
Cash paid during the period for interest, including capitalized	\$ 293,969	\$ 259,968	\$ 211,345
interest of \$40,883, \$40,118 and \$42,775 at December 31,	φ <i>493,</i> 909	ψ <i>437</i> ,700	φ 211,343

2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively
Supplemental Disclosure of Noncash Activities
Buyer furnished equipment, capitalized interest, deposits on
flight equipment purchases and seller financing applied to
acquisition of flight equipment and other assets applied to
payments for deposits on flight equipment purchases
Cash dividends declared, not yet paid

(See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements)

#### **Table of Contents**

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

### Organization

Air Lease Corporation is a leading aircraft leasing company that was founded by aircraft leasing industry pioneer, Steven F. Udvar Házy. We are principally engaged in purchasing new commercial jet transport aircraft directly from the manufacturers, such as Boeing and Airbus. We lease these aircraft to airlines throughout the world to generate attractive returns on equity. As of December 31, 2016 we owned a fleet of 237 aircraft and had 363 aircraft on order with the manufacturers. In addition to our leasing activities, we sell aircraft from our fleet to other leasing companies, financial services companies and airlines. We also provide fleet management services to investors and owners of aircraft portfolios for a management fee.

### Principles of consolidation

The Company consolidates financial statements of all entities in which we have a controlling financial interest, including the account of any Variable Interest Entity in which we have a controlling financial interest and for which we are the primary beneficiary. All material intercompany balances are eliminated in consolidation.

#### Investments

Our investment in the Blackbird Capital I, LLC joint venture, where we own 9.5% of the equity of the venture, is accounted for using the equity method of accounting due to our level of influence and involvement in the joint venture. This investment is recorded at the amount invested plus or minus our 9.5% share of net income or loss, less any distributions or return of capital received from the entity.

#### Rental of flight equipment

The Company leases flight equipment principally under operating leases and reports rental income ratably over the life of each lease. Rentals received, but unearned, under the lease agreements are recorded in Rentals received in advance on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet until earned. The difference between the rental income recorded and the cash received under the provisions of the lease is included in Lease receivables, as a component of Other assets on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet. An allowance for doubtful accounts will be recognized for past due rentals based on management's assessment of collectability. Management monitors all lessees with past due lease payments and discuss relevant operational and financial issues facing those lessees in order to determine an appropriate allowance for doubtful accounts. In addition, if collection is not reasonably assured, the Company will not recognize rental income for amounts due under the Company's lease contracts and will recognize revenue for such lessees on a cash basis. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, the Company had no such allowance, and no leases were on a cash basis.

All of the Company's lease agreements are triple net leases whereby the lessee is responsible for all taxes, insurance, and aircraft maintenance. In the future, we may incur repair and maintenance expenses for off lease aircraft. We recognize repair and maintenance expense in our Consolidated Statements of Income for all such expenditures. In many operating lease contracts, the lessee is obligated to make periodic payments, which are calculated with reference

to the utilization of the airframe, engines and other major life limited components during the lease. In these leases, we will make a payment to the lessee to compensate the lessee for the cost of the Qualifying Event incurred, up to the maximum of the amount of Maintenance Reserves payment made by the lessee during the lease term, net of previous reimbursements. These payments are made upon the lessee's presentation of invoices evidencing the completion of such Qualifying Event. The Company records as "Rental of flight equipment" revenue, the portion of Maintenance Reserves that is virtually certain will not be reimbursed to the lessee. Maintenance Reserves payments which we may be required to reimburse to the lessee are reflected in our overhaul reserve liability, as a component of "Security deposits and overhaul reserves on flight equipment leases" in our Consolidated Balance Sheet.

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Any Maintenance Reserves or end of lease payments collected that were not reimbursed to the lessee during the term of the lease for a Qualifying Event are recognized as Rental revenues at the end of the lease. Prior to the fourth quarter of 2016, Maintenance Reserves and end of lease payments which were committed to a subsequent lessee were not recognized as rental revenues at the end of the lease. Leases that contain provisions which require us to pay a portion of a lessee's major maintenance based on the usage of the aircraft and major life-limited components that were incurred prior to the current lease are recorded as lease incentives based on estimated payments we expect to pay the lessee. These lease incentives are amortized as a reduction of Rental revenues over the term of the lease.

Lessee specific modifications are capitalized as initial direct costs and amortized over the term of the lease into rental revenue in our Consolidated Statements of Income.

#### Initial direct costs

The Company records as period costs those internal and other costs incurred in connection with identifying, negotiating and delivering aircraft to the Company's lessees. Amounts paid by us to lessees and/or other parties in connection with originating lease transactions are capitalized as lease incentives and are amortized over the lease term. Additionally, regarding the extension of leases that contain maintenance reserve provisions, the Company considers maintenance reserves that were previously recorded as revenue and no longer meet the virtual certainty criteria as a function of the extended lease term as lease incentives and capitalizes such reserves. The amortization of lease incentives are recorded as a reduction of lease revenue in the Consolidated Statement of Income.

#### Cash and cash equivalents

The Company considers cash and cash equivalents to be cash on hand and highly liquid investments with original maturity dates of 90 days or less.

#### Restricted cash

Restricted cash consists of pledged security deposits, maintenance reserves, and rental payments related to secured aircraft financing arrangements.

## Flight equipment

Flight equipment under operating lease is stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Purchases, major additions and modifications, and interest on deposits during the construction phase are capitalized. The Company generally depreciates passenger aircraft on a straight line basis over a 25 year life from the date of manufacture to a 15% residual value. Changes in the assumption of useful lives or residual values for aircraft could have a significant impact on the Company's results of operations and financial condition.

Major aircraft improvements and modifications incurred during an off-lease period are capitalized and depreciated over the remaining life of the flight equipment. In addition, costs paid by us for scheduled maintenance and overhauls are capitalized and depreciated over a period to the next scheduled maintenance or overhaul event. Miscellaneous repairs are expensed when incurred.

Management evaluates on a quarterly basis the need to perform an impairment test whenever facts or circumstances indicate a potential impairment has occurred. An assessment is performed whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an aircraft may not be recoverable. Recoverability of an aircraft's carrying amount is measured by comparing the carrying amount of the aircraft to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the aircraft. The undiscounted cash flows consist of cash flows from currently contracted leases, future projected lease rates and estimated residual or scrap values for each aircraft. We develop assumptions used

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

in the recoverability analysis based on our knowledge of active lease contracts, current and future expectations of the global demand for a particular aircraft type, and historical experience in the aircraft leasing market and aviation industry, as well as information received from third party industry sources. The factors considered in estimating the undiscounted cash flows are affected by changes in future periods due to changes in contracted lease rates, economic conditions, technology and airline demand for a particular aircraft type. In the event that an aircraft does not meet the recoverability test, the aircraft will be recorded at fair value in accordance with the Company's Fair Value Policy, resulting in an impairment charge. Our Fair Value Policy is described below under "Fair Value Measurements."

### Maintenance Rights

In the fourth quarter of 2016, the Company adopted a new accounting policy for maintenance rights. The Company now identifies, measures and accounts for maintenance right assets and liabilities associated with its acquisitions of aircraft with in-place leases. A maintenance right asset represents the fair value of the Company's contractual right under a lease to receive an aircraft in an improved maintenance condition as compared to the maintenance condition on the acquisition date. A maintenance right liability represents the Company's obligation to pay the lessee for the difference between the lease end contractual maintenance condition of the aircraft and the actual maintenance condition of the aircraft on the acquisition date.

The Company's aircraft are typically subject to triple-net leases pursuant to which the lessee is responsible for maintenance, which is accomplished through one of two types of provisions in its leases: (i) end of lease return conditions ("EOL Leases") or (ii) periodic maintenance payments ("MR Leases").

#### (i) EOL Leases

Under EOL Leases, the lessee is obligated to comply with certain return conditions which require the lessee to perform maintenance on the aircraft or make cash compensation payments at the end of the lease to bring the aircraft into a specified maintenance condition.

Maintenance right assets in EOL Leases represent the difference in value between the contractual right to receive an aircraft in an improved maintenance condition as compared to the maintenance condition on the acquisition date. Maintenance right liabilities exist in EOL Leases if, on the acquisition date, the maintenance condition of the aircraft is greater than the contractual return condition in the lease and the Company is required to pay the lessee in cash for the improved maintenance condition. Maintenance rights, net of accumulated amortization, are recorded as a component of flight equipment subject to operating leases on the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

When the Company has recorded maintenance right assets with respect to EOL Leases, the following accounting scenarios exist: (i) the aircraft is returned at lease expiry in the contractually specified maintenance condition without any cash payment to the Company by the lessee, the maintenance right asset is relieved and an aircraft improvement is recorded to the extent the improvement is substantiated and deemed to meet the Company's capitalization policy; (ii) the lessee pays the Company cash compensation at lease expiry in excess of the value of the maintenance right asset, the maintenance right asset is relieved and any excess is recognized as end of lease income; or (iii) the lessee pays the Company cash compensation at lease expiry that is less than the value of the maintenance right asset, the cash is applied to the maintenance right asset and the balance of such asset is relieved and recorded as an aircraft

improvement to the extent the improvement is substantiated and meets the Company's capitalization policy. Any aircraft improvement will be depreciated over a period to the next scheduled maintenance event in accordance with the Company's policy with respect to major maintenance and included in depreciation of flight equipment on the Company's Consolidated Statement of Income.

When the Company has recorded maintenance right liabilities with respect to EOL Leases, the following accounting scenarios exist: (i) the aircraft is returned at lease expiry in the contractually specified maintenance condition

#### **Table of Contents**

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

without any cash payment by the Company to the lessee, the maintenance right liability is relieved and end of lease income is recognized; (ii) the Company pays the lessee cash compensation at lease expiry of less than the value of the maintenance right liability, the maintenance right liability is relieved and any difference is recognized as end of lease income; or (iii) the Company pays the lessee cash compensation at lease expiry in excess of the value of the maintenance right liability, the maintenance right liability is relieved and the excess amount is recorded as an aircraft improvement to the extent of that it meets our capitalization policy.

### (ii) MR Leases

Under MR Leases, the lessee is required to make periodic payments to us for maintenance based upon planned usage of the aircraft. When a Qualifying Event occurs during the lease term, the Company is required to reimburse the lessee for the costs associated with such an event. At the end of lease, the Company is entitled to retain any cash receipts in excess of the required reimbursements to the lessee.

Maintenance right assets in MR Leases represent the right to receive an aircraft in an improved condition relative to the actual condition on the acquisition date. The aircraft is improved by the performance of a Qualifying Event paid for by the lessee who is reimbursed by the Company from the periodic maintenance payments that it receives. Maintenance rights, net of accumulated amortization, are recorded as a component of flight equipment subject to operating leases on the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

When the Company has recorded maintenance right assets with respect to MR Leases, the following accounting scenarios exist: (i) the aircraft is returned at lease expiry and no Qualifying Event has been performed by the lessee since the acquisition date, the maintenance right asset is offset by the amount of the associated maintenance payment liability and any excess is recorded as end of lease income; or (ii) the Company has reimbursed the lessee for the performance of a Qualifying Event, the maintenance right asset is relieved and an aircraft improvement is recorded to the extent of that it meets our capitalization policy.

There are no maintenance right liabilities for MR Leases.

When flight equipment is sold, maintenance rights are included in the calculation of the disposition gain or loss.

As of December 31, 2016, the cumulative effect of the adoption of this policy, as well as the modification of the policy related to the treatment of maintenance reserves and end of lease payments, discussed under Rental of Flight Equipment, resulted in flight equipment assets of \$66.2 million and \$28.9 million being reclassified to maintenance right assets and aircraft improvement assets, respectively. The cumulative effect of the adoption of these policies on our consolidated financial statements was immaterial.

For the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company purchased one aircraft in the secondary market subject to an existing lease. The total cost for the aircraft was \$33.7 million, which included maintenance rights assets of \$3.2 million. For the year ended December 31, 2015, the Company did not purchase any aircraft in the secondary market subject to an existing lease.

Flight equipment held for sale

Management evaluates all contemplated aircraft sale transactions to determine whether all the required criteria have been met under Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP") to classify aircraft as flight equipment held for sale. Management uses judgment in evaluating these criteria. Due to the significant uncertainties of potential sale transactions, the held for sale criteria generally will not be met unless the aircraft is subject to a signed sale agreement, or management has made a specific determination and obtained appropriate approvals to sell a particular aircraft or group of aircraft. Aircraft classified as flight equipment held for sale are recognized at the lower of their carrying amount or

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

estimated fair value less estimated costs to sell. At the time aircraft are classified as flight equipment held for sale, depreciation expense is no longer recognized.

## Capitalized interest

The Company may borrow funds to finance deposits on new flight equipment purchases. The Company capitalizes interest expense on such borrowings. The capitalized amount is calculated using our composite borrowing rate and is recorded as an increase to the cost of the flight equipment on our Consolidated Balance Sheet at the time of purchase.

#### Fair value measurements

Fair value is the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The Company measures the fair value of certain assets on a non-recurring basis, principally our flight equipment, when GAAP requires the application of fair value, including events or changes in circumstances that indicate that the carrying amounts of assets may not be recoverable.

The Company records flight equipment at fair value when we determine the carrying value may not be recoverable. The Company principally uses the income approach to measure the fair value of flight equipment. The income approach is based on the present value of cash flows from contractual lease agreements and projected future lease payments, including contingent rentals, net of expenses, which extend to the end of the aircraft's economic life in its highest and best use configuration, as well as a disposition value based on expectations of market participants. These valuations are considered Level 3 valuations, as the valuations contain significant non observable inputs.

#### Income taxes

The Company uses the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes. Under the asset and liability method, deferred income taxes are recognized for the tax consequences of "temporary differences" by applying enacted statutory tax rates applicable to future years to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and the tax basis of existing assets and liabilities. The effect on deferred taxes of a change in the tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. The Company records a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets when the probability of realization of the full value of the asset is less than 50%. The Company recognizes the impact of a tax position, if that position is more than 50% likely to be sustained on audit, based on the technical merits of the position. Recognized income tax positions are measured at the largest amount that is greater than 50% likely to be realized. Changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which the change in judgment occurs.

The Company recognizes interest and penalties for uncertain tax positions in income tax expense.

#### Deferred costs

The Company incurs debt issue costs in connection with debt financings. Those costs are deferred and amortized over the life of the specific loan using the effective interest method and charged to interest expense. The Company also incurs costs in connection with equity offerings. Such costs are deferred until the equity offering is completed and either netted against the equity raised, or expensed if the equity offering is abandoned.

# Stock based compensation

Stock-based compensation cost is measured at the grant date based on the fair value of the award. Stock-based compensation expense includes an estimate for forfeitures and is recognized over the requisite service periods of the awards on a straight-line basis.

#### **Table of Contents**

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### Use of estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

### Recent accounting pronouncements

In May 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2014-09 ("ASU 2014-09"), "Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606)". The amendments in ASU 2014-04 supersede most of the current revenue recognition requirements. The guidance requires entities to recognize revenue when it transfers promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. ASU 2014-09 will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017 for public entities, including interim periods within that reporting period, and is required to be applied using either a full retrospective approach or a modified retrospective approach. Early adoption is only permitted as of reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim reporting periods within that reporting period. The standard does not impact the accounting for our lease revenue but may impact the accounting of our revenue other than lease revenue. We are currently evaluating this guidance to determine the impact it will have on our Consolidated Financial Statements.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02 ("ASU 2016-02"), "Leases (Topic 842)". The amendments in ASU 2016-02 set out the principles for the recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of leases for both lessees and lessors. ASU 2016-02 will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018 for public entities and is required to be applied using the modified retrospective transition approach. Early adoption is permitted. We do not believe that the adoption of the standard will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-09 ("ASU 2016-09"), "Compensation-Stock Compensation (Topic 718)". The amendments in ASU 2016-09 reduce the complexity of accounting for share-based payments and might increase volatility in reported earnings. ASU 2016-09 will be effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016 for public entities and is required to be adopted using the cumulative-effect and prospective approach. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating this guidance to determine the impact it will have on our financial statements.

In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-15 ("ASU 2016-15"), "Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230)". The amendments in ASU 2016-15 addresses eight classification issues related to the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-15 will be effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017 for public entities and is required to be adopted using a retrospective transition method to each period presented. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating this guidance to determine the impact it will have on our financial statements.

In October 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standard Update 2016-16 ("ASU 2016-16"), "Income Taxes (Topic 740)". The ASU 2016-16 requires entities to recognize the income tax consequences of many intercompany asset transfers at the transaction date. ASU 2016-16 will be effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017

for public entities and is required to be adopted using a modified retrospective transition approach. Early adoption is only permitted as of the beginning of an annual reporting period. We are currently evaluating this guidance to determine the impact it will have on our financial statements.

In October 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standard Update 2016-17 ("ASU 2016-17"), "Consolidations (Topic 810)". The ASU 2016-17 requires a single decision maker or service provider to consider indirect interests held through related parties under common control proportionately. ASU 2016-17 will be effective for interim and annual

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

periods beginning after December 15, 2016 for public entities and is required to be adopted using a retrospective approach to all periods beginning with the earliest annual period in which the entity adopted ASU 2015-02. The standard will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

In November 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standard Update No. 2016-18 ("ASU 2016-18"), "Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230)". The amendments in ASU 2016-18 requires entities to show the changes in the total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash and restricted cash equivalents in the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-18 will be effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017 for public entities and is required to be adopted using a retrospective approach. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating this guidance to determine the impact it will have on our financial statements.

## Note 2. Debt Financing

The Company's consolidated debt as of December 31, 2016 and 2015 is summarized below:

	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015		
	*			
**	(dollars in thousands)			
Unsecured				
Senior notes	\$ 6,953,343	\$ 5,677,769		
Revolving credit facility	766,000	720,000		
Term financings	211,346	292,788		
Convertible senior notes	199,995	200,000		
Total unsecured debt financing	8,130,684	6,890,557		
Secured				
Term financings	619,767	477,231		
Warehouse facility	_	372,423		
Export credit financing	51,574	58,229		
Total secured debt financing	671,341	907,883		
Total debt financing	8,802,025	7,798,440		
Less: Debt discounts and issuance costs	(88,151)	(86,019)		
Debt financing, net of discounts and issuance costs	\$ 8,713,874	\$ 7,712,421		

At December 31, 2016, management of the Company believes it is in compliance in all material respects with the covenants in its debt agreements, including its financial covenants concerning debt-to-equity, tangible net equity and interest coverage ratios.

The Company's secured obligations as of December 31, 2016 and 2015 are summarized below:

Edgar Filing: AIR LEASE CORP - Form 10-K

	December	December
	31, 2016	31, 2015
	(dollars in the	ousands)
Nonrecourse	\$ 245,155	\$ 372,423
Recourse	426,186	535,460
Total	\$ 671,341	\$ 907,883
Number of aircraft pledged as collateral	25	31
Net book value of aircraft pledged as collateral	\$ 1,421,657	\$ 1,591,350

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### Senior unsecured notes

As of December 31, 2016, the Company had \$7.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes outstanding with remaining terms ranging from 0.3 years to 7.7 years and bearing interest at fixed rates ranging from 2.125% to 7.375%. As of December 31, 2015, the Company had \$5.7 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes outstanding bearing interest at fixed rates ranging from 2.125% to 7.375%.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company issued \$2.0 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes.

In April 2016, the Company issued \$600.0 million in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes due 2021 that bear interest at a rate of 3.375%.

In August 2016, the Company issued \$100.0 million aggregate principal amount of its 3.00% Senior Unsecured Notes, Series A, due 2020 in a private placement that was not registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The Company also entered into an uncommitted shelf facility by which the Company may request that certain parties purchase, until August 2, 2020, up to \$200.0 million of additional senior unsecured notes of the Company. The interest rate of such notes will be determined at the time of purchase. The parties to the facility are under no obligation to purchase such notes.

In August 2016, the Company issued \$750.0 million in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes due 2023 that bear interest at a rate of 3.00%.

In October 2016, the Company issued \$500.0 million in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes due 2020 that bear interest at a rate of 2.125%.

Unsecured revolving credit facility

The total amount outstanding under the Company's unsecured revolving credit facility was \$766.0 million and \$720.0 million as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

In August 2016, we executed a commitment increase to our unsecured revolving credit facility. This increased the aggregate facility capacity by \$35.0 million to \$3.2 billion.

In May 2016, the Company amended and extended its four-year unsecured revolving credit facility whereby the Company extended the maturity date from May 5, 2019 to May 5, 2020 and increased the total revolving commitments to approximately \$3.1 billion from approximately \$2.8 billion. At that time, the unsecured revolving credit facility was priced at LIBOR plus 1.25% with a 0.25% facility fee, each subject to adjustment based on changes in the Company's credit ratings. Lenders hold revolving commitments totaling approximately \$2.8 billion that mature on May 5, 2020, commitments totaling \$290.0 million that mature on May 5, 2019, and commitments totaling \$65.0 million that mature on May 5, 2018.

Effective October 17, 2016, the pricing of our unsecured revolving credit facility has been further reduced to LIBOR plus 1.05% with a 0.20% facility fee as a result of the upgraded investment grade corporate credit rating of 'BBB' obtained from S&P.

# Unsecured term financings

From time to time, the Company enters into unsecured term facilities. During 2016, the Company entered into six additional unsecured term facilities aggregating \$101.5 million with terms ranging from one to three years and with

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

five facilities bearing interest at a fixed rate of 3.00% per annum and one facility bearing interest at a floating rate of LIBOR plus 1.00%. The outstanding balance on our unsecured term facilities as of December 31, 2016 was \$211.3 million, bearing interest at fixed rates ranging from 2.85% to 3.50% and one facility bearing interest at a floating rate of LIBOR plus 1.00%. As of December 31, 2016, the remaining maturities of all unsecured term facilities ranged from approximately 0.1 years to approximately 3.9 years. As of December 31, 2015, the outstanding balance on our unsecured term facilities was \$292.8 million.

#### Convertible senior notes

In November 2011, the Company issued \$200.0 million in aggregate principal amount of 3.875% convertible senior notes due 2018 (the "Convertible Notes") in an offering exempt from registration under the Securities Act. The Convertible Notes were sold to Qualified Institutional Buyers in reliance upon Rule 144A under the Securities Act. The Convertible Notes are senior unsecured obligations of the Company and bear interest at a rate of 3.875% per annum, payable semi annually in arrears on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing on June 1, 2012. The Convertible Notes are convertible at the option of the holder into shares of our Class A common stock at a price of \$29.65 per share.

### Secured term financing

We fund some aircraft purchases through secured term financings. Our various consolidated entities will borrow through secured bank facilities to purchase an aircraft. The aircraft are then leased by our entities to airlines. We may guarantee the obligations of the entities under the loan agreements. The loans may be secured by a pledge of the shares of the entities, the aircraft, the lease receivables, security deposits, maintenance reserves or a combination thereof.

In June 2016, the availability period for our ability to draw from our warehouse facility expired. The outstanding drawn balance at the end of the availability period was converted to an amortizing, four-year term loan with an interest rate of LIBOR plus 2.00%. As of December 31, 2016, the Company's outstanding balance was \$245.2 million and 12 aircraft with a net book value of \$440.2 million were pledged as collateral. As of December 31, 2015, the Company had borrowed \$372.4 million under our warehouse facility and pledged 14 aircraft as collateral with a net book value of \$577.6 million.

As of December 31, 2016, the outstanding balance on our secured term facilities, including the converted warehouse facilities, was \$619.8 million and we had pledged 23 aircraft as collateral with a net book value of \$1.3 billion. The outstanding balance under our secured term facilities as of December 31, 2016 was comprised of \$31.7 million fixed rate debt and \$588.1 million floating rate debt, with interest rates ranging from 4.34% to 5.36% and LIBOR plus 1.15% to LIBOR plus 2.99%, respectively. As of December 31, 2016, the remaining maturities of all secured term facilities ranged from approximately 0.1 years to approximately 6.5 years.

As of December 31, 2015, the outstanding balance on our secured term facilities, including the converted warehouse facilities, was \$849.7 million and we had pledged 29 aircraft as collateral with a net book value of \$1.5 billion. The outstanding balance under our secured term facilities as of December 31, 2015 was comprised of \$75.1 million fixed rate debt and \$774.6 million floating rate debt, with interest rates ranging from 4.28% to 5.36% and LIBOR plus

1.15% to LIBOR plus 2.99%, respectively.

# Export credit financings

As of December 31, 2016, the Company had \$51.6 million in export credit financing outstanding. As of December 31, 2015, the Company had \$58.2 million in export credit financing outstanding.

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

In March 2013, the Company issued \$76.5 million in secured notes due 2024 guaranteed by the Ex Im Bank. The notes will mature on August 15, 2024 and will bear interest at a rate of 1.617% per annum. The Company used the proceeds of the offering to refinance a portion of the purchase price of two Boeing 737 800 aircraft and the related premium charged by Ex Im Bank for its guarantee of the notes.

### Maturities

Maturities of debt outstanding as of December 31, 2016 are as follows:

Years ending December 31,	(dollars in thousands)
2017	\$ 1,411,656
2018	1,460,578
2019	1,049,196
2020	1,837,667
2021	1,121,777
Thereafter	1,921,151
Total	\$ 8,802,025

## Note 3. Interest Expense

The following table shows the components of interest for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014:

	Year	Year	Year
	Ended	Ended	Ended
	December	December	December
	31, 2016	31, 2015	31, 2014
	(dollars in th	ousands)	
Interest on borrowings	\$ 296,142	\$ 275,755	\$ 235,593
Less capitalized interest	(40,883)	(40,118)	(42,775)
Interest	255,259	235,637	192,818
Amortization of discounts and deferred debt issue costs	30,942	30,507	27,772
Interest expense	\$ 286,201	\$ 266,144	\$ 220,590

## Note 4. Shareholders' Equity

In 2010, the Company authorized 500,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of which 102,844,477 and 102,582,669 shares were issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, the Company had authorized 10,000,000 shares of Class B Non Voting common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of which no shares were outstanding as of December 31, 2016 and 2015.

On June 4, 2010, the Company issued 482,625 warrants for the purchase of up to 482,625 shares of Class A common stock to two institutional investors (the "Committed Investors"). The warrants have a seven-year term and an exercise price of \$20 per share. The Company used the BSM option pricing model to determine the fair value of warrants. The fair value of warrants was calculated on the date of grant by an option pricing model using a number of complex and subjective variables. These variables include expected stock price volatility over the term of the warrant, projected exercise behavior, a risk free interest rate and expected dividends. The warrants had a fair value at the grant date of \$5.6 million. The warrants are classified as an equity instrument and the proceeds from the issuance of common stock to the Committed Investors was split between the warrants and the stock based on fair value of the warrants and recorded as an increase to Paid in capital on the Consolidated Balance Sheet. On October 21, 2013, one of the

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Committed Investors performed a cashless exercise of all of its 214,500 warrants, resulting in the issuance of 63,481 shares of Class A common stock. As of December 31, 2016, the Company had 268,125 warrants remaining outstanding.

As of December 31, 2016 and 2015 the Company had authorized 50,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of which no shares were issued or outstanding.

#### Note 5. Rental Income

At December 31, 2016, minimum future rentals on non cancellable operating leases of flight equipment in our fleet, which have been delivered as of December 31, 2016, are as follows:

Years ending December 31,	(dollars in thousands)
2017	\$ 1,369,756
2018	1,352,780
2019	1,282,894
2020	1,146,189
2021	1,025,333
Thereafter	3,211,428
Total	\$ 9,388,380

The Company recorded \$29.0 million, \$34.0 million and \$25.2 million in maintenance reserve revenue based on our lessees' usage of the aircraft for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

The following table shows the scheduled lease terminations (for the minimum non cancellable period which does not include contracted unexercised lease extension options) of our operating lease portfolio as of December 31, 2016, updated through February 23, 2017:

Aircraft Type	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	Thereafter	Total
Airbus A319-100	_	1		_	2	_	3
Airbus A320-200		4	4	9	7	20	44
Airbus A320-200neo	_	_		_	_	1	1
Airbus A321-200	_	2	1	1	_	27	31
Airbus A330-200	_	_	5	2	_	10	17
Airbus A330-300	_	_	_	1	_	4	5
Boeing 737-700	_	2	3	1	2	_	8
Boeing 737-800(1)	_	4	10	11	6	64	95
Boeing 767-300ER	_	_	1	_	_	_	1

Boeing 777-200ER	_	_		1		_	1
Boeing 777-300ER					4	18	22
Boeing 787-9		_		_	_	3	3
Embraer E190			3	2	1		6
Total		13	27	28	22	147	237

<sup>(1)</sup> Included in this table are two of our Boeing 737-800 aircraft, currently not on lease but subject to a signed letter of intent, which are currently in transition to be delivered to an airline.

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### Note 6. Concentration of Risk

### Geographical and credit risks

As of December 31, 2016, all of the Company's rental of flight equipment revenues were generated by leasing flight equipment to foreign and domestic airlines, and the Company leased and managed aircraft to 85 customers whose principal places of business are located in 51 countries as of December 31, 2016 compared to 90 lessees in 50 countries as of December 31, 2015.

Over 95% of our aircraft are operated internationally. The following table sets forth the regional concentration based on each airline's principal place of business of our aircraft portfolio based on net book value as of December 31, 2016 and 2015:

	December 31, 2016			December 31, 2015			
	Net Book		Net Book				
Region	Value(1)	% of Tota	ıl	Value(1)	% of Tot	tal	
	(dollars in thousands)						
Europe	\$ 3,547,294	29.5	%	\$ 3,238,323	30.0	%	
China	2,779,546	23.0	%	2,444,370	22.6	%	
Asia (excluding China)	2,739,554	22.7	%	2,313,477	21.4	%	
Central America, South America and Mexico	937,287	7.8	%	923,352	8.5	%	
The Middle East and Africa	935,968	7.8	%	1,023,715	9.5	%	
U.S. and Canada	647,743	5.4	%	446,839	4.1	%	
Pacific, Australia, New Zealand	454,533	3.8	%	423,399	3.9	%	
Total	\$ 12,041,925	100.0	%	\$ 10,813,475	100.0	%	

<sup>(1)</sup> As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, we had six and 19 aircraft held for sale, respectively. At December 31, 2016 and 2015, we owned and managed leased aircraft to customers in the following regions based on each airline's principal place of business:

	December 31, 2016 Number of			December 31, 20 Number of	015	
Region	Customers(1)	% of Tota	al	Customers(1)	% of Tot	al
Europe	27	31.8	%	27	30.0	%
Asia (excluding China)	18	21.2	%	19	21.1	%
U.S. and Canada	12	14.1	%	11	12.2	%
China	9	10.6	%	12	13.4	%
Central America, South America and Mexico	9	10.6	%	11	12.2	%
The Middle East and Africa	7	8.2	%	8	8.9	%
Pacific, Australia, New Zealand	3	3.5	%	2	2.2	%
Total	85	100.0	%	90	100.0	%

(1) A customer is an airline with its own operating certificate.

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table sets forth the dollar amount and percentage of our rental of flight equipment revenues attributable to the indicated regions based on each airline's principal place of business:

	Year Ended			Year Ended			Year Ended		
	December 31,	2016		December 31,	2015	1	December 3	1, 2014	
	Amount of			Amount of			Amount of		
	Rental			Rental		1	Rental		
Region	Revenue	% of Total		Revenue	% of Total	]	Revenue	% of Total	
	(dollars in tl	nousands)							
Europe	\$ 400,491	29.9	%	\$ 380,295	32.4	%	\$ 337,349	34.0	%
Asia (excluding									
China)	308,658	23.1	%	223,284	19.0	%	190,389	19.2	%
China	293,206	21.9	%	265,450	22.6	%	218,625	22.1	%
Central America,									
South America and									
Mexico	112,068	8.4	%	114,672	9.8	%	111,583	11.3	%
The Middle East and									
Africa	106,300	7.9	%	90,416	7.7	%	47,958	4.9	%
U.S. and Canada	69,918	5.2	%	54,294	4.6	%	55,007	5.4	%
Pacific, Australia,									
New Zealand	48,361	3.6	%	46,133	3.9	%	30,330	3.1	%
Total	\$ 1,339,002	100.0	%	\$ 1,174,544	100.0	%	\$ 991,241	100.0	%

Based on our lease placements of future new aircraft deliveries, we anticipate that a growing percentage of our aircraft will be located in the Asia, the Central America, South America and Mexico, and the Middle East and Africa regions.

For the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, China was the only individual country that represented at least 10% of our rental revenue based on each airline's principal place of business. In 2016, 2015 and 2014, no individual airline represented at least 10% of our rental revenue.

### Currency risk

The Company attempts to minimize currency and exchange risks by entering into aircraft purchase agreements and a majority of lease agreements and debt agreements with U.S. dollars as the designated payment currency.

#### Note 7. Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes consists of the following:

Edgar Filing: AIR LEASE CORP - Form 10-K

	Year Ended December 31, 2016 (dollars in the	Year Ended December 31, 2015	Year Ended December 31, 2014
Current:	(contain in the	ousunus)	
Federal	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 8,092
State	30	· —	39
Foreign	848	1,003	551
Deferred:			
Federal	203,882	138,517	129,943
State	553	42	153
Foreign			_
Income tax expense	\$ 205,313	\$ 139,562	\$ 138,778

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Differences between the provision for income taxes and income taxes at the statutory federal income tax rate are as follows:

	Year Ended December 31, 2016			Year Ended December 31, 2015			Year Ended December 31, 2014		
	Amount	Percent		Amount	Percent		Amount	Percent	
	(dollars in the	ousands)							
Income taxes at statutory federal									
rate	\$ 203,083	35.0	%	\$ 137,541	35.0	%	\$ 138,172	35.0	%
State income taxes, net of federal									
income tax effect and other	2,230	0.4		2,021	0.5		606	0.2	%
	\$ 205,313	35.4	%	\$ 139,562	35.5	%	\$ 138,778	35.2	%

The Company's net deferred tax assets (liabilities) are as follows:

	As of DecemberAs of December					
	31, 2016	31, 2015				
	(dollars in thousands)					
Assets (Liabilities)						
Equity compensation	\$ 21,477	\$	21,420			
Net operating losses	48,215		23,306			
Rents received in advance	34,883		32,107			
Accrued bonus	4,631		3,317			
Straight-line rents	3,057		9,142			
Other	7,877		7,369			
Aircraft depreciation	(787,200)		(558,628)			
Total (liabilities) assets	\$ (667,060)	\$	(461,967)			

The Company has net operating loss carry forwards (NOLs) for federal income tax purposes of \$137.1 million and \$66.1 million as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively, which are available to offset future taxable income in future periods and begin to expire in 2032. The Company has NOLs for state income tax purposes of \$47.4 million and \$44.4 million as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The Company generated \$70.9 million and \$37.0 million of NOLs for federal income tax purposes for the year ended December 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The Company recognizes tax benefits associated with stock based compensation directly to stockholders' equity only when realized. Accordingly, deferred tax assets are not recognized for net operating loss carry forwards resulting from windfall tax benefits. A windfall tax benefit occurs when the actual tax benefit realized upon an employee's disposition of a share based award exceeds the tax effect of the cumulative book compensation charge associated with the award. The Company has suspended windfall tax benefits of \$1.3 million as of December 31, 2016 and 2015. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, the Company has windfall tax benefits of \$1.3 million, included in its U.S. net

operating loss carry forward, but not reflected in deferred tax assets. The Company uses a tax law ordering approach to determine if the excess tax deductions associated compensation costs have reduced income taxes payable.

The Company has not recorded a deferred tax valuation allowance as of December 31, 2016 and 2015 as realization of the deferred tax asset is considered more likely than not. In assessing the realizability of the deferred tax assets management considered whether future taxable income will be sufficient during the periods in which those temporary differences are deductible before NOLs expire. Management considers the scheduled reversal of deferred tax liabilities, projected taxable income and tax planning strategies in making this assessment. Management anticipates the timing differences on aircraft depreciation will reverse and be available for offsetting the reversal of deferred tax assets. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015 the Company has not recorded any liability for unrecognized tax benefits.

The Company files income tax returns in the U.S. and various state and foreign jurisdictions. The Company is subject to examinations by the major tax jurisdictions for the 2012 tax year and forward.

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### Note 8. Commitments and Contingencies

### Aircraft Acquisition

As of December 31, 2016, we had commitments to acquire a total of 363 new aircraft for delivery through 2023 as follows:

Aircraft Type	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	Thereafter	Total
Airbus A321-200	1			_	_	_	1
Airbus A320/321neo(1)(2)	14	17	27	26	22	33	139
Airbus A330-900neo		5	5	5	5	5	25
Airbus A350-900/1000	2	4	2	8	8	_	24
Boeing 737-800	9	_	_	_		_	9
Boeing 737-8/9 MAX	2	11	19	30	35	21	118
Boeing 777-300ER	2	_	_		_		2
Boeing 787-9/10	4	6	11	9	7	8	45
Total	34	43	64	78	77	67	363

<sup>(1)</sup> Our Airbus A320/321neo aircraft orders include 40 long-range variants.

Commitments for the acquisition of these aircraft and other equipment at an estimated aggregate purchase price (including adjustments for inflation) of approximately \$27.9 billion as of December 31, 2016 are as follows:

Years ending December 31,	(dollars in thousands)
2017	\$ 2,893,335
2018	3,842,954
2019	5,010,801
2020	6,207,348
2021	5,668,152
Thereafter	4,276,303
Total	\$ 27,898,893

As of December 31, 2016, the Company had a non-binding commitment to acquire up to five A350-1000 aircraft. Deliveries of these aircraft are scheduled to commence in 2023 and continue through 2024.

We have made non refundable deposits on the aircraft for which we have commitments to purchase of \$1.3 billion and \$1.1 billion as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively, which are subject to manufacturer performance

<sup>(2)</sup> Airbus has advised us to anticipate several month delays on up to eight Pratt & Whitney powered A320/321neo aircraft scheduled for delivery in 2017.

commitments. If we are unable to satisfy our purchase commitments, we may be forced to forfeit our deposits. Further, we would be exposed to breach of contract claims by our lessees and manufacturers.

### Office Lease

The Company's lease for office space provides for step rentals over the term of the lease. Those rentals are considered in the evaluation of recording rent expense on a straight line basis over the term of the lease. Tenant improvement allowances received from the lessor are deferred and amortized in selling, general and administrative

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

expenses against rent expense. The Company recorded office lease expense (net of sublease income) of \$2.2 million, \$2.0 million and \$1.8 million for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Commitments for minimum rentals under the non cancellable lease term at December 31, 2016 are as follows:

Years ending December 31,	(do	llars in thousands)
2017	\$	2,619
2018		2,926
2019		3,232
2020		3,111
2021		2,946
Thereafter		6,804
Total	\$	21,638

#### Note 9. Net Earnings Per Share

Basic net earnings per share is computed by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per share reflects the potential dilution that would occur if securities or other contracts to issue common stock were exercised or converted into common stock; however, potential common equivalent shares are excluded if the effect of including these shares would be anti-dilutive. The Company's two classes of common stock, Class A and Class B Non-Voting, have equal rights to dividends and income, and therefore, basic and diluted earnings per share are the same for each class of common stock. As of December 31, 2016, we did not have any Class B Non-Voting common stock outstanding.

Diluted net earnings per share takes into account the potential conversion of stock options, restricted stock units, and warrants using the treasury stock method and convertible notes using the if-converted method. For the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, the Company did not exclude any potentially dilutive securities, whose effect would have been anti-dilutive, from the computation of diluted earnings per share. In addition, the Company excluded 1,005,697, 993,092 and 969,225 shares related to restricted stock units for which the performance metric had yet to be achieved as of December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table sets forth the reconciliation of basic and diluted net income per share:

	Year Ended	Year Ended	Year Ended
	December 31,	December 31,	December 31,
	2016	2015	2014
	(in thousands, ex	cept share and per	share amounts)
Basic net income per share:			
Numerator			
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998
Denominator			
Weighted-average common shares outstanding	102,801,161	102,547,774	102,142,828
Basic net income per share	\$ 3.65	\$ 2.47	\$ 2.51
Diluted net income per share:			
Numerator			
Net income	\$ 374,925	\$ 253,391	\$ 255,998
Assumed conversion of convertible senior notes	5,780	5,806	5,811
Net income plus assumed conversions	\$ 380,705	\$ 259,197	\$ 261,809
Denominator			
Number of shares used in basic computation	102,801,161	102,547,774	102,142,828
Weighted-average effect of dilutive securities	7,997,566	8,081,091	8,049,943
Number of shares used in per share computation	110,798,727	110,628,865	110,192,771
Diluted net income per share	\$ 3.44	\$ 2.34	\$ 2.38

### Note 10. Fair Value Measurements

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring and Non recurring Basis

The Company had no assets or liabilities which were measured at fair value on a recurring or non recurring basis as of December 31, 2016 or 2015.

### Financial Instruments Not Measured at Fair Values

The fair value of debt financing is estimated based on the quoted market prices for the same or similar issues, or on the current rates offered to the Company for debt of the same remaining maturities, which would be categorized as a Level 2 measurement in the fair value hierarchy. The estimated fair value of debt financing as of December 31, 2016 was \$8.9 billion compared to a book value of \$8.8 billion. The estimated fair value of debt financing as of December 31, 2015 was \$7.9 billion compared to a book value of \$7.8 billion.

The following financial instruments are not measured at fair value on the Company's consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2016, but require disclosure of their fair values: cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash. The estimated fair value of such instruments at December 31, 2016 and 2015 approximates their carrying value as reported on the consolidated balance sheet. The fair value of all these instruments would be categorized as Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy.

### Note 11. Stock based Compensation

On May 7, 2014, the stockholders of the Company approved the Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2014 Plan"). Upon approval of the 2014 Plan, no new awards may be granted under the Amended and Restated 2010 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2010 Plan"). As of December 31, 2016, the number of stock options ("Stock Options") and restricted stock units ("RSUs") authorized under the 2014 Plan is approximately 6,034,513, which includes 1,034,513 shares which were previously reserved for issuance under the 2010 Plan. Stock Options are generally

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

granted for a term of 10 years and generally vest over a three year period. The Company has issued RSUs with four different vesting criteria: those RSUs that vest based on the attainment of book value goals, those RSUs that vest based on the attainment of Total Shareholder Return ("TSR") goals, time based RSUs that vest ratably over a time period of three years and RSUs that cliff vest at the end of a one or two year period. Book value RSUs generally vest ratably over three years, if the performance condition has been met. Book value RSUs for which the performance metric has not been met are forfeited. The TSR RSUs vest at the end of a three year period. The number of TSR RSUs that will ultimately vest is based upon the percentile ranking of the Company's TSR among a peer group. The number of shares that will ultimately vest will range from 0% to 200% of the RSUs initially granted depending on the extent to which the TSR metric is achieved. For disclosure purposes, we have assumed the TSR RSUs will ultimately vest at 100%. As of December 31, 2016, the Company had 1,129,045 unvested RSUs outstanding of which 592,287 are TSR RSUs.

The Company recorded \$16.9 million, \$17.0 million and \$16.0 million of stock based compensation expense for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

### **Stock Options**

The Company uses the BSM option pricing model to determine the fair value of stock options. The fair value of stock based payment awards on the date of grant is determined by an option pricing model using a number of complex and subjective variables. These variables include expected stock price volatility over the term of the awards, a risk free interest rate and expected dividends.

Estimated volatility of the Company's common stock for new grants is determined by using historical volatility of the Company's peer group. Due to our limited operating history at the time of grant, there was no historical exercise data to provide a reasonable basis which the Company could use to estimate expected terms. Accordingly, the Company used the "simplified method" as permitted under Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 110. The risk free interest rate used in the option valuation model was derived from U.S. Treasury zero coupon issues with remaining terms similar to the expected term on the options. In accordance with ASC Topic 718, Compensation—Stock Compensation, the Company estimated forfeitures at the time of grant and revises those estimates in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. During the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, the Company did not grant any Stock Options.

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

A summary of stock option activity in accordance with the Company's stock option plan for the year ended December 31, 2016 follows:

			Remaining	Aggregate
		Exercise	Contractual Term	Intrinsic Value (in
	Shares	Price	(in years)	thousands)(1)
Balance at December 31, 2013	3,357,658	\$ 20.39	6.49	35,883
Granted			_	
Exercised	(45,500)	\$ 20.00	_	814
Forfeited/canceled			_	_
Balance at December 31, 2014	3,312,158	\$ 20.40	5.49	46,077
Granted			_	_
Exercised	(3,000)	\$ 20.00	_	49
Forfeited/canceled			_	_
Balance at December 31, 2015	3,309,158	\$ 20.40	4.50	43,287
Granted			_	_
Exercised	(1,000)	\$ 20.00	_	14
Forfeited/canceled			_	_
Balance at December 31, 2016	3,308,158	\$ 20.40	3.50	46,086
Vested and exercisable as of December 31, 2016	3,308,158	\$ 20.40	3.50	46,086

<sup>(1)</sup> The aggregate intrinsic value is calculated as the difference between the exercise price of the underlying awards and the closing stock price of our Class A common stock as of the respective date.

As of December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, all of the Company's outstanding employee stock options had fully vested and there were no unrecognized compensation costs related to outstanding employee stock options. As a result, there was no stock-based compensation expense related to Stock Options for the year ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014.

The following table summarizes additional information regarding outstanding, exercisable and vested stock options at December 31, 2016:

			Options Exer	cisable	
	Options Outstanding		and Vested		
		Weighted-		Weighted-	
		Average		Average	
	Number of	Remaining Life	Number of	Remaining Life	
Range of exercise prices	Shares	(in years)	Shares	(in years)	
\$20.00	3,158,158	3.46	3,158,158	3.46	
\$28.80	150,000	4.32	150,000	4.32	
\$20.00 - \$28.80	3,308,158	3.50	3,308,158	3.50	

### Restricted Stock Units

Compensation cost for stock awards is measured at the grant date based on fair value and recognized over the vesting period. The fair value of book value and time based RSUs is determined based on the closing market price of the Company's Class A common stock on the date of grant, while the fair value of TSR RSUs is determined at the grant date using a Monte Carlo simulation model. Included in the Monte Carlo simulation model were certain assumptions regarding a number of highly complex and subjective variables, such as expected volatility, risk free interest rate and expected dividends. To appropriately value the award, the risk free interest rate is estimated for the time period from the

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

valuation date until the vesting date and the historical volatilities were estimated based on a historical timeframe equal to the time from the valuation date until the end date of the performance period.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company granted 612,635 RSUs of which 276,044 are TSR RSUs. The following table summarizes the activities for our unvested RSUs for the year ended December 31, 2016:

	Unvested Restricted Stock Units			
		Weighted-		
		Average		
	Number of	Grant-Date		
	Shares	Fair Value		
Unvested at December 31, 2015	993,092	\$ 41.62		
Granted	612,635	\$ 29.54		
Vested	(455,242)	\$ 35.80		
Forfeited/canceled	(21,440)	\$ 38.48		
Unvested at December 31, 2016	1,129,045	\$ 37.47		
Expected to vest after December 31, 2016(1)	1,115,358	\$ 37.47		

<sup>(1)</sup> RSUs expected to vest reflect an estimated forfeiture rate.

At December 31, 2016, the outstanding RSUs are expected to vest as follows: 2017—463,689; 2018—324,519; and 2019—327,150. The Company recorded \$16.9 million, \$17.0 million and \$16.0 million of stock based compensation expense related to RSUs for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

As of December 31, 2016 there was \$42.3 million of unrecognized compensation cost, adjusted for estimated forfeitures, related to unvested stock based payments granted to employees. Total unrecognized compensation cost will be adjusted for future changes in estimated forfeitures and is expected to be recognized over a weighted average remaining period of 1.60 years.

### Note 12. Investments

On November 4, 2014, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company entered into an agreement with a co-investment vehicle arranged by Napier Park to participate in a joint venture formed Blackbird Capital I, LLC ("Blackbird") for the purpose of investing in commercial aircraft and leasing them to airlines around the globe. We will also provide management services to the joint venture for a fee based upon aircraft assets under management. The Company's non-controlling interest in Blackbird is 9.5% and it is accounted for as an investment under the equity method of accounting. During the years ended December 31, 2016, 2015 and 2014, the Company recognized \$0.8 million, \$2.2 million and \$9.0 million of gains on the sale of aircraft to Blackbird, respectively. As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, the amounts due from Blackbird to the Company were \$0.7 million for each of the periods. The Company's investment in Blackbird was \$25.1 million and \$18.6 million as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively and is included in other assets on the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

In December 2015, we entered into an agreement to sell our fleet of 25 ATR turboprop aircraft. As of December 31, 2016, we have completed the sale of all the ATR aircraft to Nordic Aviation Capital A/S ("NAC").

In May 2016, we entered into an agreement to sell 25 Embraer E190 and E175 aircraft to NAC. As of December 31, 2016, twenty aircraft had been transferred to NAC and the remaining five delivered aircraft were held for sale and included in flight equipment subject to operating leases on the Consolidated Balance Sheet. We expect the sale of the five aircraft held for sale to be completed during the first quarter of 2017.

### **Table of Contents**

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

As of December 31, 2016, we had six aircraft classified held for sale with a carrying value of \$163.4 million. We ceased recognition of depreciation expense on these aircraft. As of December 31, 2015, we had 19 aircraft classified as flight equipment held for sale with a carrying value of \$305.9 million.

Note 14. Litigation

On April 24, 2012, the Company was named as a defendant in a complaint filed in Superior Court of the State of California for the County of Los Angeles by AIG and ILFC (the "AIG/ILFC Complaint"). The complaint also named as defendants certain executive officers and employees of the Company.

Among other things, the complaint, as amended, alleges breach of fiduciary duty, misappropriation of trade secrets, the wrongful recruitment of ILFC employees, and the wrongful diversion of potential ILFC leasing opportunities.

On August 15, 2013, the Company filed a cross complaint against ILFC and AIG. The cross complaint, as amended, alleges breach of contract for the sale of goods in connection with an agreement entered into by AIG, acting on behalf of ILFC, in January 2010 to sell 25 aircraft to the entity that became Air Lease Corporation.

The matters set forth in the AIG/ILFC Complaint are collectively referred to as the "litigation."

On April 22, 2015, the Company and certain executive officers and employees of the Company entered into a settlement agreement and release ("the Settlement Agreement") with AIG, ILFC, and ILFC's parent, AerCap Holdings N.V., to settle all ongoing litigation. Pursuant to the terms of the Settlement Agreement, (i) all claims and counterclaims asserted in the litigation were dismissed with prejudice, (ii) each of the parties to the litigation received full releases of all claims and counterclaims asserted in the litigation, and (iii) the Company agreed to pay AIG the sum of \$72.0 million. The Company recorded settlement expense of \$72.0 million on the Consolidated Statement of Income for the year ended December 31, 2015. The parties to the Settlement Agreement agreed that the settlement was intended solely as a compromise of disputed claims, and that no party admits any wrongdoing or liability with respect to any matter alleged in the litigation. On April 24, 2015, the parties filed a request for dismissal which was entered on April 29, 2015. For the years ended December 2016 and 2015, we received \$5.25 million and \$4.5 million in insurance recoveries related to this matter, respectively, which are included in aircraft sales, trading and other revenue in our Consolidated Statement of Income.

### **Table of Contents**

Air Lease Corporation and Subsidiaries

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### Note 15. Quarterly Financial Data (unaudited)

The following table presents our unaudited quarterly results of operations for the two year period ended December 31, 2016.

	Quarter Ended							
	Mar 31,	Jun 30,	Sep 30,	Dec 31,	Mar 31,	Jun 30,	Sep 30,	Dec 31,
	2015	2015	2015	2015	2016	2016	2016	2016
	(in thousand	ls, except share	e data)					
Revenues	\$ 278,315	\$ 304,702	\$ 313,126	\$ 326,697	\$ 343,328	\$ 350,139	\$ 355,101	\$ 370,487
Income								
before								
taxes	30,205	118,049	119,996	124,703	143,991	142,271	144,573	149,403
Net								
income	19,332	76,118	77,042	80,899	92,858	91,803	93,276	96,988
Net								
income								
per share:								
Basic	\$ 0.19	\$ 0.74	\$ 0.75	\$ 0.79	\$ 0.90	\$ 0.89	\$ 0.91	\$ 0.94
Diluted	\$ 0.19	\$ 0.70	\$ 0.71	\$ 0.74	\$ 0.85	\$ 0.84	\$ 0.86	\$ 0.89

The sum of quarterly earnings per share amounts may not equal the annual amount reported since per share amounts are computed independently for each period presented.

### Note 16. Subsequent Events

On February 21, 2017, our board of directors approved a quarterly cash dividend of \$0.075 per share on our outstanding common stock. The dividend will be paid on April 7, 2017 to holders of record of our common stock as of March 20, 2017.

### **Table of Contents**

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our filings under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the periods specified in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange Commission, and such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer (collectively, the "Certifying Officers"), as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognized that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, as the Company's controls are designed to do, and management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating the risk related to controls and procedures.

We have evaluated, under the supervision and with the participation of management, including the Certifying Officers, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in Rules 13a 15(e) and 15d 15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as of December 31, 2016. Based on that evaluation, our Certifying Officers have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at December 31, 2016.

Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. The Company's internal control system was designed to provide reasonable assurance to the Company's management and Board of Directors regarding the preparation and fair presentation of published financial statements.

Our management assessed the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016. In making this assessment, it used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in Internal Control—Integrated Framework (2013). Based upon its assessment, our management believes that, as of December 31, 2016, the Company's internal control over financial reporting is effective based on these criteria.

KPMG LLP, the independent registered public accounting firm that audited the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10 K, has issued an audit report on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016, which is included herein.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended December 31, 2016 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

**PART III** 

### ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

**Executive Officers of the Company** 

Except as set forth below or as contained in Part I above, under "Executive Officers of the Company", the other information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the "Corporate Governance and Board Matters", the "Proposal 1: Election of Directors" and "Other Matters" sections of our Proxy Statement for the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "2017 Proxy Statement"), which will be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission no later than April 30, 2017.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

We have adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics for our directors, officers (including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer and principal accounting officer) and employees. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is available on our website at www.airleasecorp.com under the Investors tab.

Within the time period required by the Securities and Exchange Commission and the New York Stock Exchange, we will post on our website at www.airleasecorp.com under the Investors tab any amendment to our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics.

Corporate Governance Guidelines

We have adopted Corporate Governance Guidelines that are available on our website at www.airleasecorp.com under the Investors tab.

### ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the "Corporate Governance and Board Matters" and the "Executive Compensation" sections of the 2017 Proxy Statement.

# ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the "Other Matters" section of the 2017 Proxy Statement, except for the information required by Item 201(d) of Regulation S K, which is provided in Item 5 of Part II above.

# ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the "Corporate Governance and Board Matters" and the "Proposal 1: Election of Directors" sections of our 2017 Proxy Statement.

### ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTING FEES AND SERVICES

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the "Independent Auditor Fees and Services" section of our 2017 Proxy Statement.

### PART IV

### ITEM 15. EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

(a)

### 1. Consolidated Financial Statements

The following documents are filed as part of this Annual Report on Form 10 K:

	Page
Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	67
Financial Statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheets	69
Consolidated Statements of Income	70
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity	71
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	72
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	73

### 2. Financial Statement Schedules

Financial statement schedules have been omitted as they are not required, not applicable, or the required information is otherwise included in the consolidated financial statements or the notes thereto.

### 3. Exhibits

Exhibit			Incorporated b	y Reference	<b>;</b>
Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Air Lease	S 1	333 171734	3.1	January 14,
	Corporation				2011
3.2	Third Amended and Restated Bylaws of Air Lease	8 K	001 35121	3.2	June 20,
	Corporation				2016
4.1	Form of Specimen Class A Common Stock	S 1	333 171734	4.1	March 25,
	Certificate				2011
4.2	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of June 4,	S 1	333 171734	4.2	January 14,
	2010, between Air Lease Corporation and FBR				2011
	Capital Markets & Co., as the initial				
	purchaser/placement agent				
4.3	Senior Notes Indenture, dated as of March 16,	8 K	001 35121	4.1	March 19,
	2012, between Air Lease Corporation and				2012
	Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as				
	Trustee, (relating to 5.625% Senior Notes due				
	2017) ("March 2012 Indenture")				
4.4	Supplemental Indenture, dated June 26, 2013, to	8 K	001 35121	4.2	June 26,
	the March 2012 Indenture by and between Air				2013
	Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust				
	Company Americas, as Trustee, relating to 5.625%				

4.5	Senior Notes due 2017 Indenture, dated as of October 11, 2012, between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee ("October 2012 Indenture")	S 3	333 184382	4.4	October 11, 2012
97					

Exhibit			Incorporated	by Referenc	e
Number	Exhibit Description First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February	Form 8-K	File No. 001-35121	Exhibit 4.2	Filing Date February 5,
4.6	5, 2013, to the October 2012 Indenture by and				2013
	between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to				
	4.750 % Senior Notes due 2020)				
4.7	Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of	8-K	001-35121	4.2	November
	November 19, 2013, to the October 2012 Indenture				19, 2013
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as				
	Trustee (relating to 3.375% Senior Notes due 2019)				
4.8	Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of	8-K	001-35121	4.2	January 23,
	November 19, 2013, to the October 2012 Indenture				2014
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to an eNotes Internet Auction				
	Program)				
4.9	Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of March	8-K	001-35121	4.2	March 11,
	11, 2014, to the October 2012 Indenture by and				2014
	between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to				
	3.875% Senior Notes due 2021)				
4.10	Fifth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of	8-K	001-35121	4.2	September
	September 16, 2014, to the October 2012 Indenture				16, 2014
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 2.125% Senior Notes due 2018)				
4.11	Sixth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of	8-K	001-35121	4.3	September
	September 16, 2014, to the October 2012 Indenture				16, 2014
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating 4.250% Senior Notes due 2024)				
4.12	Seventh Supplemental Indenture, dated as of	8-K	001-35121	4.2	January 14,
	January 14, 2015, to the October 2012 Indenture by				2015
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche				
	Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating 3.750% Senior Notes due 2022)				
4.13	Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of August	8-K	001-35121	4.2	August 18,
	18, 2015, to the October 2012 Indenture by and	0 11	001 00121		2015
	between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank				
	Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to				
4.14	2.625% Senior Notes due 2018). Ninth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of April 11,	8-K	001-35121	4.2	April 11,
112 1	2016, to the October 2012 Indenture by and	O 11	001 55121		2016
	between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank				
	Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to				
	3.375% Senior Notes due 2021).				

Exhibit			Incorporated by Reference		
Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
4.15	Tenth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of August 15, 2016, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 3.00% Senior Notes due 2023).	8-K	001-35121	4.2	August 15, 2016
4.16	Eleventh Supplemental Indenture, dated as of October 3, 2016, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 2.125% Senior Notes due 2020).  Certain instruments defining the rights of holders of long term debt of Air Lease Corporation and all of its subsidiaries for which consolidated or unconsolidated financial statements are required to be filed are being omitted pursuant to paragraph (b)(4)(iii)(A) of Item 601 of Regulation S K. Air Lease Corporation agrees to furnish a copy of any such instrument to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.	8-K	001-35121	4.2	October 3, 2016
10.1	Amended and Restated Warehouse Loan Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2013, among ALC Warehouse Borrower, LLC, as Borrower, the Lenders from time to time party hereto, and Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch, as Agent	8 K	001 35121	10.1	June 24, 2013
10.2	Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Warehouse Loan Agreement, dated as of July 23, 2014, among ALC Warehouse Borrower, LLC, as Borrower, the Lenders from time to time party hereto, and Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch, as Agent	8-K	001-35121	10.1	July 29, 2014
10.3	Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, by and among Air Lease Corporation, as borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent.	10-Q	001-35121	10.5	May 8, 2014
10.4	First Amendment, dated as of June 1, 2015, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent.	8-K	001-35121	10.1	June 2, 2015
10.5	Extension Agreement, dated June 1, 2015, under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, among Air Lease Corporation, [as Borrower,] the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto, and JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent	8-K	001-35121	10.2	June 2, 2015

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Form	Incorporated b	y Reference Exhibit	Filing Date
10.6	New Lender Supplement, dated September 18, 2015, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent.	10-K	001-35121	10.7	February 25, 2016
10.7	New Lender Supplement, dated November 25, 2015, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent.	10-K	001-35121	10.8	February 25, 2016
10.8	Second Amendment, dated as of May 27, 2016, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.	8-K	001-35121	10.1	June 1, 2016
10.9	Extension Agreement, dated May 27, 2016, among the Company, the several lenders party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.	8-K	001-35121	10.2	June 1, 2016
10.10	New Lender Supplement, dated May 27, 2016, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.				Filed herewith
10.11	Commitment Increase Supplement, dated May 27, 2016, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.				Filed herewith
10.12	New Lender Supplement, dated January 27, 2017, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.				Filed herewith
10.13	Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as of May 26, 2010, among Air Lease Corporation, as Parent, ALC Warehouse Borrower, LLC, as Borrower, the subsidiaries of the Borrower from time to time party hereto, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent, and Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch, as Agent	S 1	333 171734	10.2	January 14, 2011

10.14 Warrant No. 2 to purchase 268,125 shares of S 1 333 171734 10.7 January 14, Common Stock, dated June 4, 2010 2011

Exhibit			Incorporated	bv Referenc	e
Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
	Supplemental Agreement No. 2 to Purchase	10 Q	001 35121	10.3	November 7,
10.15†	Agreement No. PA 03659, dated September 13,				2013
	2013, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	The Boeing Company				
10.16†	Supplemental Agreement No. 3 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	November 6,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated July 11, 2014,				2014
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and The				
	Boeing Company				
10.17†	Supplemental Agreement No. 4 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.19	August 4,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated January 30,				2016
	2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	The Boeing Company				
10.18†	Supplemental Agreement No. 5 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.20	August 4,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated August 17,				2016
	2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	The Boeing Company				
10.19†	Supplemental Agreement No. 6 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.21	August 4,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated January 15,				2016
	2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	The Boeing Company				
10.20†	Letter Agreement to Purchase Agreement No.	10-Q	001-35121	10.22	August 4,
	PA-03659, dated May 16, 2016 by and between				2016
	Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company				
10.21†	Supplemental Agreement No. 7 to Purchase				Filed herewith
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated December 5,				
	2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	The Boeing Company				
10.22†	A350XWB Family Purchase Agreement, dated	10 Q	001 35121	10.2	May 9, 2013
	February 1, 2013, by and between Air Lease				
	Corporation and Airbus S.A.S. ("A350XWB				
	Family Purchase Agreement").				
10.23†	Amendment No. 1 to the A350XWB Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	May 7, 2015
	Purchase Agreement, dated March 3, 2015, by				
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				
	S.A.S.				
10.24†	Amendment No. 2 to the A350XWB Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.3	May 7, 2015
	Purchase Agreement, dated March 3, 2015, by				
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				
	S.A.S.				
10.25†	Amendment No. 3 to the A350XWB Family	10 Q	001 35121	10.1	November 5,
	Purchase Agreement, dated September 8, 2015,				2015
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	Airbus S.A.S.				
10.26†	Amendment No. 4 to the A350XWB Family	10 Q	001 35121	10.15	August 4,
	Purchase Agreement, dated April 4, 2016, by and				2016
10.5	between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	4.0 =	004 57:5:	10.15	
10.27†		10 Q	001 35121	10.16	

	Amendment No. 5 to the A350XWB Family Purchase Agreement, dated May 25, 2016, by and	August 4, 2016
10.28†	between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.  Amendment No. 6 to the A350XWB Family  Purchase Agreement, dated July 18, 2016, by and	Filed herewith
10.29†	between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S. Purchase Agreement No. PA 03791, dated July 3, 10 Q 001 35121 10.1 2012, by and between Air Lease Corporation and	November 7, 2013
101	The Boeing Company	

Exhibit			Incorporated l	by Reference	2
Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
	Supplemental Agreement No. 2 to Purchase	10 Q	001 35121	10.2	November 7,
10.31†	Agreement No. 03791, dated September 13,				2013
	2013, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	The Boeing Company				
10.32†	Supplemental Agreement No. 3 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.1	November 6,
	Agreement No. PA-03791, dated July 11, 2014,				2014
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and The				
	Boeing Company				
10.34†	Supplemental Agreement No. 5 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.18	August 4,
	Agreement No. PA-03791, dated May 17, 2016,				2016
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and The				
	Boeing Company				
10.35†	Supplemental Agreement No. 6 to Purchase				Filed herewith
	Agreement No. PA-03791, dated July 8, 2016, by				
	and between Air Lease Corporation and The				
	Boeing Company				
10.36†	Supplemental Agreement No. 7 to Purchase				Filed herewith
	Agreement No. PA-03791, dated October 8,				
	2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
10.05	The Boeing Company	10.0	001 05101	10.0	
10.37	A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	August 9,
	May 10, 2012, by and between Air Lease				2012
	Corporation and Airbus S.A.S. ("A320 NEO				
10.204	Family Purchase Agreement").	10.0	001 25121	10.7	A 4 A
10.38†	Amendment No. 1 to A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.7	August 4,
	Purchase Agreement, dated December 28, 2012,				2016
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.				
10.39†	Amendment No. 2 to A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.4	November 6,
10.39	Purchase Agreement, dated July 14, 2014, by and	10-Q	001-33121	10.4	2014
	between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				2014
	S.A.S.				
10.40†	Amendment No. 3 to A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.5	November 6,
10.40	Purchase Agreement, dated July 14, 2014, by and	10-Q	001-33121	10.5	2014
	between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				2014
	S.A.S.				
10.41†	Amendment No. 4 to A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.8	August 4,
10.11	Purchase Agreement, dated October 10, 2014, by	10 Q	001 33121	10.0	2016
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				2010
	S.A.S.				
10.42†	Amendment No. 5 to the A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.4	September 2,
101.2	Purchase Agreement, dated March 3, 2015, by	10 4	001 00121	1011	2016
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				2010
	S.A.S.				
10.43†	Amendment No. 6 to the A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.9	August 4,
= 1	Purchase Agreement, dated March 18, 2015, by			• =	2016
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				
	*				

10.44†	S.A.S. Amendment No. 7 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated November 9, 2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.10	August 4, 2016
10.45†	Amendment No. 8 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated January 8, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.11	August 4, 2016
102					

Exhibit			Incorporated by	Reference	
Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
	Amendment No. 9 to the A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.12	August 4,
10.46†	Purchase Agreement, dated April 4, 2016, by				2016
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.				
10.47†	Amendment No. 10 to the A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.13	August 4,
10.77	Purchase Agreement, dated April 12, 2016, by	10 <b>-Q</b>	001-33121	10.13	2016
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				2010
	S.A.S.				
10.48†	Amendment No. 11 to the A320 NEO Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.14	August 4,
	Purchase Agreement, dated June 2, 2016, by				2016
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				
10.401	S.A.S.	10.044	001 25121	10.1	G . 1 . 2
10.49†	A330-900 NEO Purchase Agreement, dated	10-Q/A	001-35121	10.1	September 2, 2016
	March 3, 2015, between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.				2010
10.50†	Amendment No. 1 to the A330-900 NEO	10-Q	001-35121	10.17	August 4,
10.00	Purchase Agreement, dated May 31, 2016,	10 4	001 00121	1011,	2016
	between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				
	S.A.S.				
10.51	Settlement Agreement and Release dated April	8-K	001-35121	10.1	April 23,
	22, 2015, by and among Air Lease				2015
	Corporation, American International Group,				
	Inc., International Lease Finance Corporation and AerCap Holdings N.V. and other parties				
	named therein.				
10.52§	Amended and Restated Air Lease Corporation	10 Q	001 35121	10.3	May 9, 2013
0	2010 Equity Incentive Plan (effective as of				., ., .
	June 4, 2010 and amended as of February 15,				
	2011 and as further amended as of				
10.720	February 26, 2013)	~ .		40.	
10.53§	Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under	S 1	333 171734	10.5	February 22,
	the Amended and Restated Air Lease Corporation 2010 Equity Incentive Plan				2011
10.54§	Air Lease Corporation 2013 Cash Bonus Plan	10 Q	001 35121	10.4	May 9, 2013
10.55§	Air Lease Corporation Amended and Restated	S 1	333 171734	10.17	February 22,
	Deferred Bonus Plan				2011
10.56§	Air Lease Corporation Discretionary Cash	10-Q	001-35121	10.1	May 8, 2014
	Bonus Plan				
10.57§	Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	May 8, 2014
10.500	Plan	<b>G</b> 0	222 105755	4.5	M 7 2014
10.58§	Form of Grant Notice and Form of Restricted Stock Units Agreement under the Air Lease	S-8	333-195755	4.5	May 7, 2014
	Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan				
10.59§	Form of Grant Notice and Form of Restricted	S-8	333-195755	4.6	May 7, 2014
0	Stock Units Agreement for Non-Employee	·= *		- <del>-</del>	
	Directors under the Air Lease Corporation				
	2014 Equity Incentive Plan				

10.60§	Form of Grant Notice (Time-Based Vesting) and Form of Restricted Stock Units Award Agreement (Time-Based Vesting) under the Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan	10-K	001-35121	10.4	February 26, 2015
10.61§	Form of Grant Notice (Deferral) and Form of Restricted Stock Units Award Agreement (Deferral) for Non-Employee Directors under the Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan	10-K	001-35121	10.41	February 26, 2015
10.62§	Form of Grant Notice (Time-Based Vesting) and Form of Restricted Stock Units Award Agreement (Time-Based Vesting) under the Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan, in lieu of long-term cash bonus	10-Q	001-35121	10.1	May 5, 2016
103					

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description Form of Grant Notice (Time-Based Vesting) and	Form 10-Q	Incorporated b File No. 001-35121	y Reference Exhibit 10.1	Filing Date August 4,
10.63§	Form of Restricted Stock Units Award Agreement (Time-Based Vesting) under the Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan, promotional Restricted Stock Units				2016
10.64§	Severance Agreement, dated as of July 1, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Steven F. Udvar-Házy.	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	August 4, 2016
10.65§	Severance Agreement, dated as of July 1, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and John L. Plueger.	10-Q	001-35121	10.3	August 4, 2016
10.66§	Description of Future Compensation Arrangement between Air Lease Corporation and Steven F. Udvar-Házy, Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors.	10-Q	001-35121	10.4	August 4, 2016
10.67	Form of Indemnification Agreement with directors and officers	S 1	333 171734	10.12	February 22, 2011
10.68§	Arrangement for directors' fees for non-employee directors (description incorporated by reference to the information under the caption "Director Compensation" of Air Lease Corporation's Proxy Statement for the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on May 3, 2017				
12.1	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges				Filed herewith
21.1	List of Subsidiaries of Air Lease Corporation				Filed herewith
23.1	Consent of Independent Registered Accounting Firm				Filed herewith
31.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer and President Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002				Filed herewith
31.2	Certification of the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002				Filed herewith
32.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer and President Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002.				Furnished herewith
32.2	Certification of the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002				Furnished herewith
101	The following materials from Air Lease Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10 K for the year ended December 31, 2016, formatted in eXtensible Business Reporting Language (XBRL):				Filed herewith

- (i) Consolidated Statements of Operations,
- (ii) Consolidated Balance Sheets,
- (iii) Consolidated Statements of Stockholders'

Equity, (iv) Consolidated Statements of Cash

Flows, and (v) Notes to Consolidated Financial

Statements.

### **Table of Contents**

†The Company has omitted confidential portions of the referenced exhibit and filed such confidential portions separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to a request for confidential treatment under Rule 406 promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933.

§Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

ITEM 16. FORM 10-K SUMMARY

None

### **Table of Contents**

### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, on February 23, 2017.

Air Lease Corporation

By: /s/ Gregory B. Willis Gregory B. Willis

Executive Vice President and

Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial Officer

and Principal Accounting Officer)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated:

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Steven F. Udvar Házy Steven F. Udvar Házy	Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors	February 23, 2017
/s/ John L. Plueger John L. Plueger	Chief Executive Officer and President (Principal Executive Officer)	February 23, 2017
/s/ Matthew J. Hart Matthew J. Hart	Director	February 23, 2017
/s/ Cheryl Gordon Krongard Cheryl Gordon Krongard	Director	February 23, 2017
/s/ Marshall O. Larsen Marshall O. Larsen	Director	February 23, 2017
/s/ Robert A. Milton Robert A. Milton	Director	February 23, 2017
/s/ Ian M. Saines Ian M. Saines	Director	February 23, 2017
/s/ Dr. Ronald D. Sugar Dr. Ronald D. Sugar	Director	February 23, 2017

### EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit			Incorporated b	y Reference	
Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Air Lease Corporation	S 1	333 171734	3.1	January 14, 2011
3.2	Third Amended and Restated Bylaws of Air Lease Corporation	8 K	001 35121	3.2	June 20, 2016
4.1	Form of Specimen Class A Common Stock Certificate	S 1	333 171734	4.1	March 25, 2011
4.2	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of June 4, 2010, between Air Lease Corporation and FBR Capital Markets & Co., as the initial purchaser/placement agent	S 1	333 171734	4.2	January 14, 2011
4.3	Senior Notes Indenture, dated as of March 16, 2012, between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee, (relating to 5.625% Senior Notes due 2017) ("March 2012 Indenture")	8 K	001 35121	4.1	March 19, 2012
4.4	Supplemental Indenture, dated June 26, 2013, to the March 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee, relating to 5.625% Senior Notes due 2017	8 K	001 35121	4.2	June 26, 2013
4.5	Indenture, dated as of October 11, 2012, between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee ("October 2012 Indenture")	S 3	333 184382	4.4	October 11, 2012
4.6	First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 5, 2013, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 4.750 % Senior Notes due 2020)	8-K	001-35121	4.2	February 5, 2013
4.7	Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of November 19, 2013, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 3.375% Senior Notes due 2019)	8-K	001-35121	4.2	November 19, 2013
4.8	Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of November 19, 2013, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to an eNotes Internet Auction Program)	8-K	001-35121	4.2	January 23, 2014
4.9	Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of March 11, 2014, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank	8-K	001-35121	4.2	March 11, 2014

4.10	Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 3.875% Senior Notes due 2021) Fifth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of September 16, 2014, to the October 2012 Indenture	8-K	001-35121	4.2	September 16, 2014
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 2.125% Senior Notes due 2018)				
4.11	Sixth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of September 16, 2014, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating 4.250% Senior Notes due 2024)	8-K	001-35121	4.3	September 16, 2014
107					

Exhibit			Incorporated	by Reference	e
Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
4.12	Seventh Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 14, 2015, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating 3.750% Senior Notes due 2022)	8-K	001-35121	4.2	January 14, 2015
4.13	Eighth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of August 18, 2015, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 2.625% Senior Notes due 2018).	8-K	001-35121	4.2	August 18, 2015
4.14	Ninth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of April 11, 2016, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 3.375% Senior Notes due 2021).	8-K	001-35121	4.2	April 11, 2016
4.15	Tenth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of August 15, 2016, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 3.00% Senior Notes due 2023).	8-K	001-35121	4.2	August 15, 2016
4.16	Eleventh Supplemental Indenture, dated as of October 3, 2016, to the October 2012 Indenture by and between Air Lease Corporation and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (relating to 2.125% Senior Notes due 2020).	8-K	001-35121	4.2	October 3, 2016
	Certain instruments defining the rights of holders of long term debt of Air Lease Corporation and all of its subsidiaries for which consolidated or unconsolidated financial statements are required to be filed are being omitted pursuant to paragraph (b)(4)(iii)(A) of Item 601 of Regulation S K. Air Lease Corporation agrees to furnish a copy of any such instrument to the Securities				
10.1	and Exchange Commission upon request.  Amended and Restated Warehouse Loan Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2013, among ALC Warehouse Borrower, LLC, as Borrower, the Lenders from time to time party hereto, and Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch, as Agent	8 K	001 35121	10.1	June 24, 2013
10.2	Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Warehouse Loan Agreement, dated as of July 23, 2014, among ALC Warehouse Borrower, LLC, as Borrower, the Lenders from time to time party hereto, and Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch, as Agent	8-K	001-35121	10.1	July 29, 2014
10.3	Saisse 110, 110W Tork Drailell, as rigelli	10-Q	001-35121	10.5	

Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, by and among Air Lease Corporation, as borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent.

May 8, 2014

108

Exhibit Number 10.4	Exhibit Description First Amendment, dated as of June 1, 2015, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JP Morgan Chase	Form 8-K	Incorporated I File No. 001-35121	by Reference Exhibit 10.1	Filing Date June 2, 2015
10.5	Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent. Extension Agreement, dated June 1, 2015, under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, among Air Lease Corporation, [as Borrower,] the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto, and JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent	8-K	001-35121	10.2	June 2, 2015
10.6	New Lender Supplement, dated September 18, 2015, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent.	10-K	001-35121	10.7	February 25, 2016
10.7	New Lender Supplement, dated November 25, 2015, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent.	10-K	001-35121	10.8	February 25, 2016
10.8	Second Amendment, dated as of May 27, 2016, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 5, 2014, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.	8-K	001-35121	10.1	June 1, 2016
10.9	Extension Agreement, dated May 27, 2016, among the Company, the several lenders party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.	8-K	001-35121	10.2	June 1, 2016
10.10	New Lender Supplement, dated May 27, 2016, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.				Filed herewith
10.11	Commitment Increase Supplement, dated May 27, 2016, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time				Filed herewith

10.12	parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.  New Lender Supplement, dated January 27, 2017, to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, among Air Lease Corporation, as Borrower, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.						Filed herewith
10.13	Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as of May 26, 2010, among Air Lease Corporation, as Parent, ALC Warehouse Borrower, LLC, as Borrower, the subsidiaries of the Borrower from time to time party hereto, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent, and Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch, as Agent	S	1	333	171734	10.2	January 14, 2011
109							

Exhibit			Incorporated b	y Reference	2
Number	Exhibit Description Warrant No. 2 to purchase 268,125 shares of	Form S 1	File No. 333 171734	Exhibit 10.7	Filing Date January 14,
10.14	Common Stock, dated June 4, 2010	2 1	1,1,0	1017	2011
10.15†	Supplemental Agreement No. 2 to Purchase	10 Q	001 35121	10.3	November 7,
	Agreement No. PA 03659, dated September 13, 2013, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				2013
	The Boeing Company				
10.16†	Supplemental Agreement No. 3 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	November 6,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated July 11, 2014,				2014
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company				
10.17†	Supplemental Agreement No. 4 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.19	August 4,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated January 30,				2016
	2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company				
10.18†	Supplemental Agreement No. 5 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.20	August 4,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated August 17,				2016
	2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
10.19†	The Boeing Company Supplemental Agreement No. 6 to Purchase	10-Q	001-35121	10.21	August 4,
	Agreement No. PA-03659, dated January 15,				2016
	2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
10.20†	The Boeing Company Letter Agreement to Purchase Agreement No.	10-Q	001-35121	10.22	August 4,
10.20	PA-03659, dated May 16, 2016 by and between	10 Q	001 33121	10.22	2016
	Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company				
10.21†	Supplemental Agreement No. 7 to Purchase Agreement No. PA-03659, dated December 5,				Filed herewith
	2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and				
	The Boeing Company				
10.22†	A350XWB Family Purchase Agreement, dated	10 Q	001 35121	10.2	May 9, 2013
	February 1, 2013, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S. ("A350XWB				
	Family Purchase Agreement").				
10.23†	Amendment No. 1 to the A350XWB Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	May 7, 2015
	Purchase Agreement, dated March 3, 2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus				
	S.A.S.				
10.24†	Amendment No. 2 to the A350XWB Family	10-Q	001-35121	10.3	May 7, 2015
	Purchase Agreement, dated March 3, 2015, by				
	and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.				
10.25†	Amendment No. 3 to the A350XWB Family	10 Q	001 35121	10.1	November 5,
	Purchase Agreement, dated September 8, 2015,				2015
	by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.				
	1111000 0.11.0.				

10.26†	Amendment No. 4 to the A350XWB Family Purchase Agreement, dated April 4, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10 Q	001 35121	10.15	August 4, 2016
10.27†	Amendment No. 5 to the A350XWB Family Purchase Agreement, dated May 25, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10 Q	001 35121	10.16	August 4, 2016
10.28†	Amendment No. 6 to the A350XWB Family Purchase Agreement, dated July 18, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.				Filed herewith
10.29†	Purchase Agreement No. PA 03791, dated July 3, 2012, by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company	10 Q	001 35121	10.1	November 7, 2013
10.31†	Supplemental Agreement No. 2 to Purchase Agreement No. 03791, dated September 13, 2013, by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company	10 Q	001 35121	10.2	November 7, 2013
110					

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Form	Incorporated File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
10.32†	Supplemental Agreement No. 3 to Purchase Agreement No. PA-03791, dated July 11, 2014, by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company	10-Q	001-35121	10.1	November 6, 2014
10.34†	Supplemental Agreement No. 5 to Purchase Agreement No. PA-03791, dated May 17, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company	10-Q	001-35121	10.18	August 4, 2016
10.35†	Supplemental Agreement No. 6 to Purchase Agreement No. PA-03791, dated July 8, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company				Filed herewith
10.36†	Supplemental Agreement No. 7 to Purchase Agreement No. PA-03791, dated October 8, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and The Boeing Company				Filed herewith
10.37	A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated May 10, 2012, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S. ("A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement").	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	August 9, 2012
10.38†	Amendment No. 1 to A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated December 28, 2012, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.7	August 4, 2016
10.39†	Amendment No. 2 to A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated July 14, 2014, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.4	November 6, 2014
10.40†	Amendment No. 3 to A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated July 14, 2014, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.5	November 6, 2014
10.41†	Amendment No. 4 to A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated October 10, 2014, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.8	August 4, 2016
10.42†	Amendment No. 5 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated March 3, 2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.4	September 2, 2016
10.43†	Amendment No. 6 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated March 18, 2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.9	August 4, 2016
10.44†	Amendment No. 7 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated November 9, 2015, by and between Air Lease Corporation and	10-Q	001-35121	10.10	August 4, 2016

	Airbus S.A.S.				
10.45†	Amendment No. 8 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated January 8, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus	10-Q	001-35121	10.11	August 4, 2016
10.46†	S.A.S. Amendment No. 9 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated April 4, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.12	August 4, 2016
10.47†	Amendment No. 10 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated April 12, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.13	August 4, 2016
10.48†	Amendment No. 11 to the A320 NEO Family Purchase Agreement, dated June 2, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q	001-35121	10.14	August 4, 2016
10.49†	A330-900 NEO Purchase Agreement, dated March 3, 2015, between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.	10-Q/A	001-35121	10.1	September 2, 2016
111					

Exhibit			Incorporated by		
Number	Exhibit Description Amendment No. 1 to the A330-900 NEO	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date
10.50†	Purchase Agreement, dated May 31, 2016,	10-Q	001-35121	10.17	August 4, 2016
	between Air Lease Corporation and Airbus S.A.S.				
10.51	Settlement Agreement and Release dated April	8-K	001-35121	10.1	April 23,
	22, 2015, by and among Air Lease Corporation, American International Group, Inc., International				2015
	Lease Finance Corporation and AerCap Holdings				
	N.V. and other parties named therein.				
10.52§	Amended and Restated Air Lease Corporation	10 Q	001 35121	10.3	May 9, 2013
	2010 Equity Incentive Plan (effective as of June 4, 2010 and amended as of February 15,				
	2011 and as further amended as of February 26,				
	2013)				
10.53§	Form of Stock Option Award Agreement under	S 1	333 171734	10.5	February 22,
	the Amended and Restated Air Lease Corporation 2010 Equity Incentive Plan				2011
10.54§	Air Lease Corporation 2013 Cash Bonus Plan	10 Q	001 35121	10.4	May 9, 2013
10.55§	Air Lease Corporation Amended and Restated	S 1	333 171734	10.17	February 22,
10.568	Deferred Bonus Plan	10.0	001 25121	10.1	2011 May 8, 2014
10.56§	Air Lease Corporation Discretionary Cash Bonus Plan	10-Q	001-35121	10.1	May 8, 2014
10.57§	Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	May 8, 2014
10.500	Plan	<b>a</b> o	222 105755		<b>N</b> 7 2014
10.58§	Form of Grant Notice and Form of Restricted Stock Units Agreement under the Air Lease	S-8	333-195755	4.5	May 7, 2014
	Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan				
10.59§	Form of Grant Notice and Form of Restricted	S-8	333-195755	4.6	May 7, 2014
	Stock Units Agreement for Non-Employee				
	Directors under the Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan				
10.60§	Form of Grant Notice (Time-Based Vesting) and	10-K	001-35121	10.4	February 26,
	Form of Restricted Stock Units Award				2015
	Agreement (Time-Based Vesting) under the Air				
10.61§	Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan Form of Grant Notice (Deferral) and Form of	10-K	001-35121	10.41	February 26,
10.013	Restricted Stock Units Award Agreement	10 11	001 33121	10.11	2015
	(Deferral) for Non-Employee Directors under the				
	Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive				
10.62§	Plan Form of Grant Notice (Time-Based Vesting) and	10-Q	001-35121	10.1	May 5, 2016
Ü	Form of Restricted Stock Units Award				<b>3</b>
	Agreement (Time-Based Vesting) under the Air				
	Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan, in lieu of long-term cash bonus				
10.63§	neu of folig-term cash bollus	10-Q	001-35121	10.1	
Ü					

	Form of Grant Notice (Time-Based Vesting) and Form of Restricted Stock Units Award Agreement (Time-Based Vesting) under the Air Lease Corporation 2014 Equity Incentive Plan, promotional Restricted Stock Units				August 4, 2016
10.64§	Severance Agreement, dated as of July 1, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and Steven F. Udvar-Házy.	10-Q	001-35121	10.2	August 4, 2016
10.65§	Severance Agreement, dated as of July 1, 2016, by and between Air Lease Corporation and John L. Plueger.	10-Q	001-35121	10.3	August 4, 2016
10.66§	Description of Future Compensation Arrangement between Air Lease Corporation and Steven F. Udvar-Házy, Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors.	10-Q	001-35121	10.4	August 4, 2016
10.67	Form of Indemnification Agreement with directors and officers	S 1	333 171734	10.12	February 22, 2011
112					

#### **Table of Contents**

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Form	Incorp File No.	oorated by R Exhibit	eference Filing Date
10.68§	Arrangement for directors' fees for non-employee directors (description incorporated by reference to the information under the caption "Director Compensation" of Air Lease Corporation's Proxy Statement for the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on May 3, 2017		140.		Date
12.1	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges				Filed
21.1	List of Subsidiaries of Air Lease Corporation				herewith Filed herewith
23.1	Consent of Independent Registered Accounting Firm				Filed herewith
31.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer and President Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002				Filed herewith
31.2	Certification of the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002				Filed herewith
32.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer and President Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002.				Furnished herewith
32.2	Certification of the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002				Furnished herewith
101	The following materials from Air Lease Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10 K for the year ended December 31, 2016, formatted in eXtensible Business Reporting Language (XBRL): (i) Consolidated Statements of Operations, (ii) Consolidated Balance Sheets, (iii) Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity, (iv) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows, and (v) Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.				Filed herewith

†The Company has omitted confidential portions of the referenced exhibit and filed such confidential portions separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to a request for confidential treatment under Rule 406 promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933.

§Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

113